

US Army Corps of Engineers® Engineer Research and Development Center



## Historic Landscape Inventory for Corinth National Cemetery

Susan I. Enscore, Ellen R. Hartman, and Adam D. Smith

December 2018



Approved for public release; distribution is unlimited.

**The U.S. Army Engineer Research and Development Center (ERDC)** solves the nation's toughest engineering and environmental challenges. ERDC develops innovative solutions in civil and military engineering, geospatial sciences, water resources, and environmental sciences for the Army, the Department of Defense, civilian agencies, and our nation's public good. Find out more at www.erdc.usace.army.mil.

To search for other technical reports published by ERDC, visit the ERDC online library at <u>http://acwc.sdp.sirsi.net/client/default</u>.

## Historic Landscape Inventory for Corinth National Cemetery

Susan I. Enscore, Ellen R. Hartman, and Adam D. Smith

Construction Engineering Research Laboratory U.S. Army Engineer Research and Development Center 2902 Newmark Drive Champaign, IL 61822

Final report

Approved for public release; distribution is unlimited.

- Prepared for U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs National Cemetery Administration Washington, DC 20420
  - Under Project H63F54: "Cultural Landscape Surveys for Chattanooga National Cemetery, Tennessee and Corinth National Cemetery, Mississippi"

### Abstract

This project was undertaken to provide the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs National Cemetery Administration with a cultural landscape survey of Corinth National Cemetery. The 20-acre cemetery is located within the city limits of Corinth, Mississippi, and contains 7,892 burials. Corinth National Cemetery was placed on the National Register of Historic Places on 20 November 1996, as part of a multiple-property submission for Civil War Era National Cemeteries.

The National Cemetery Administration tasked the U.S. Army Engineer Research and Development Center-Construction Engineering Research Laboratory (ERDC-CERL) to inventory and assess the cultural landscape at Corinth National Cemetery through creation of a landscape development context, a description of current conditions, and an analysis of changes over time to the cultural landscape. All landscape features were included in the survey because according to federal policy on National Cemeteries, all national cemetery landscape features are considered to be contributing elements.

**DISCLAIMER:** The contents of this report are not to be used for advertising, publication, or promotional purposes. Citation of trade names does not constitute an official endorsement or approval of the use of such commercial products. All product names and trademarks cited are the property of their respective owners. The findings of this report are not to be construed as an official Department of the Army position unless so designated by other authorized documents.

DESTROY THIS REPORT WHEN NO LONGER NEEDED. DO NOT RETURN IT TO THE ORIGINATOR.

## Contents

Ab	stract			ii
Fig	ures a	and Tabl	es	v
Pre	eface.			xvii
Un	it Con	version	Factors	xviii
1	Meth	nodology	y	1
	1.1	Backg	round	1
	1.2	Object	ive	3
	1.3	Resear	rchers	4
	1.4	Site vis	sits	4
		1.4.1	Corinth National Cemetery	
		1.4.2	Archival repositories	4
	1.5	Analys	is	4
2	Land	Iscape D	Development History	6
	2.1	0	and original configuration, 1862–1871	
	2.2	Establi	ishing permanence, 1871–1890	13
	2.3	Matura	ation of cemetery grounds, 1890–1934	22
	2.4	Moder	nization period, 1934–1954	38
	2.5	Maturi	ty, 1954–2018	54
3	Natio	onal Reg	sister Evaluation	69
	3.1	1974 r	nomination	69
	3.3	1980 ı	nomination	74
	3.5	1991 9	Siege and Battle of Corinth Sites, National Historic Landmark	
	nomi			
	3.6		nomination	83
	3.7 Polic		al Register Eligibility of National Cemeteries – a Clarification 2011)	103
			,	
4			dition	
	4.1		ship and oversight	
	4.2	•	al site	
		4.2.1	Topography	
		4.2.2	Spatial organization	
		4.2.3	Vegetation	
		4.2.4	Circulation	
		4.2.5	Buildings	
		4.2.6	Structures	-
		4.2.7 4.2.8	Objects Small-scale features	
		4.2.0	งเกลเ-รงลเซ เซลเนเซร	

		4.2.9	Views and vistas	167
5	Land	scape F	eatures Analyses	171
	5.1	Featur	es analyses	
		5.1.1	Perimeter fence	172
		5.1.2	Northeast quadrant	
		5.1.3	Southeast quadrant	
		5.1.4	Southwest quadrant	213
		5.1.5	Northwest quadrant	
		5.1.6	Flagstaff mound	242
	5.2	Views a	and viewsheds	
	5.3	Same-	scale maps	
6	Sum	mary an	d Recommendations	
	6.1	Landso	cape features	
		6.1.1	Character-defining landscape features	
		6.1.2	Character-defining buildings and structures	
	6.2	Landso	cape treatment	
		6.2.1	Restoration approach	
		6.2.2	Reconstruction approach	
		6.2.3	Preservation approach	
		6.2.4	Rehabilitation approach	
	6.3	Manag	gement issues and recommendations	
		6.3.1	Management issues	
		6.3.2	Historic landscape recommendations	
Bik	oliogra	phy		

#### **Report Documentation Page**

# **Figures and Tables**

#### Figures

Figure 1. Location of Corinth National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi (www.openstreetmap.org, accessed 13 September 2018).	2
Figure 2. Overall layout of Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	3
Figure 3. Map of collection area of Union soldier remains for internment at Corinth National Cemetery, 1868 (north is to the right) (NARA, Washington DC)	8
Figure 4. Early plan of Corinth National Cemetery, with burial sections and encircling drive, 1867 (NARA, Washington DC).	10
Figure 5. Sketch map of Corinth National Cemetery showing first lodge, stable (behind lodge), pump house, headboard house (near south fence), wooden picket fence, and original main gate, 1868 (NARA, Washington, DC)	10
Figure 6. Plan of Corinth National Cemetery, 1868 (NARA, Washington, DC).	
Figure 7. Design for Superintendents Lodge, National Cemeteries, Office of the Quartermaster General, U.S. Army, 1871 (NARA, Washington, DC)	
Figure 8. National plan for tool house, woodshed, stable, and privy building, 1878 (NARA, Washington, DC).	18
Figure 9. Elevation and Section, Summer House, ca. 1882 (NARA, Washington, DC).	
Figure 10. Section of Summer House, ca. 1882 (NARA, Washington, DC).	20
Figure 11. View of rostrum shortly after construction, with coursed brickwork, metal posts and railings, and stairs descending to the left, 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD).	24
Figure 12. Late 19 <sup>th</sup> or early 20 <sup>th</sup> century view of markers and rostrum, probably around Memorial Day due to flags decorating graves (Cooper Postcard Collection, Mississippi Department of Archives and History).	
Figure 13. "National Cemetery Corinth, Miss." 1892, Office of Quartermaster General, U.S. Army (NARA, College Park, MD).	
Figure 14. Allées of trees marking the lanes on the cemetery grounds, 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD).	27
Figure 15. Cemetery grounds with markers, evergreen shrubs, and deciduous and evergreen trees, 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD)	27
Figure 16. Detail showing Lodge and Stable, map "National Cemetery Corinth, Miss." 1892, Office of Quartermaster General, U.S. Army (NARA, College Park, MD).	28
Figure 17. 1892 Photograph showing brick walks, dense mixed deciduous and evergreen trees and shrubs, the gravel central avenue, a Bivouac of the Dead plaque (lower right), short brick piers at the ends of the walk, and the second	
lodge (NARA, College Park, MD).	28
Figure 18. Photograph of lodge, new south and east wall, stable, and shed with hedge delineating stable yard, and mature trees around the lodge and covering cemetery grounds, 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD).	29

Figure 19. Detail showing rostrum and summer house on west side of main avenue, and brick sewer line; map "National Cemetery Corinth, Miss." 1892, Office of Quartermaster General, U.S. Army (NARA, College Park, MD)	29
Figure 20. Detail showing circular flagstaff area, north entry gate, encircling drive, and two gun memorials, map "National Cemetery Corinth, Miss." 1892, Office of Quartermaster General, U.S. Army (NARA, College Park, MD)	30
Figure 21. Twentieth-century view of a gun monument at Corinth National Cemetery (Cooper Postcard Collection, Mississippi Department of Archives and History).	30
Figure 22. South wall, pedestrian gate, and Lodge, 1904 (NARA, College Park, MD).	32
Figure 23. View of service gate, stable/tool house building, ca. 1900 (NARA, College Park, MD).	33
Figure 24. South wall service gate, well house, stable/tool house, and grape arbor, ca. 1900 (NARA, College Park, MD)	34
Figure 25. Gettysburg Address plaque on Superintendent's Lodge at Corinth National Cemetery, 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	35
Figure 26. Storm damage to Superintendent's Lodge, 1909 (Cooper Postcard Collection, Mississippi Department of Archives and History).	36
Figure 27. Photo of damage from same storm, with Lodge in the background (Cooper Postcard Collection, Mississippi Department of Archives and History)	36
Figure 28. 1906 flagpole, 1941 (NARA, Washington, DC).	
Figure 29. Stable/tool house and public toilet building, with small oil house adjacent, 1931 (NARA, Washington, DC).	39
Figure 30. Cistern house adjacent to lodge, 1932 (NARA, Washington, DC)	
Figure 31. Plan for 1933 standard lodge variation designed for Salisbury, Wilmington, Corinth, Memphis, Marietta, and Nashville national cemeteries (Corinth Lodge Historic Structure Assessment Report [HSAR], NCA archives, Washington, DC).	41
Figure 32. Elevations for the 1933 standard lodge variation constructed at Corinth National Cemetery (Corinth Lodge HSAR, NCA archives, Washington, DC)	41
Figure 33. Superintendent's Lodge, ca. 1934 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	42
Figure 34. Superintendent's Lodge, ca. 1948, with maturing evergreen shrubs (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	43
Figure 35. Side view of lodge with family entrance, 1954, showing removal of vegetation around lodge foundation and yard (Corinth Lodge HSAR, NCA archives, Washington, DC)	43
Figure 36. 1936 Utility Building, ca. 1942 (NARA, Washington, DC)	44
Figure 37. Addition to right-hand side of Utility Building, as it appeared in 1955 (NARA, Washington, DC).	45
Figure 38. 1936 section of Utility Building with new overhead door (open at left), 1955 (NARA, Washington, DC).	45
Figure 39. Rostrum prior to 1942 (NARA, Washington, DC)	46
Figure 40. 1947 flagpole, c. 1953 (NARA, Washington, DC)	47
Figure 41. Main entrance gate, 1954 (NARA, Washington, DC)	47

Figure 42. Central cemetery avenue, ca. 1947 (NARA, Washington, DC)	48
Figure 43. Main entrance gate, 1946 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	49
Figure 44. New wall, looking east along Horton Street toward the main entrance, 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	49
Figure 45. Pedestrian gate in 1946 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	50
Figure 46. Pedestrian gate and walls in 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	50
Figure 47. Utility gate in 1946 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	51
Figure 48. Utility gate in 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	51
Figure 49. North entrance gate in 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	52
Figure 50. Corinth National Cemetery, 1948 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	53
Figure 51. Corinth National Cemetery, spring 1948 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	53
Figure 52. Plan of Sections A, E F, I, U, & V, 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	54
Figure 53. Plan of Sections C, L, P & W, 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	55
Figure 54. Plan of Sections D, M, N, O & R, 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	55
Figure 55. Plan of Sections B, G, H, K, S & T, 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	56
Figure 56. Drainage system construction in 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	57
Figure 57. New bronze plaques on pillars of main entrance gates, 1960 (NARA, Washington, DC).	58
Figure 58. Corinth National Cemetery, May 1963 (NARA, Washington, DC)	59
Figure 59. Aerial photograph of Corinth National Cemetery, 1963 (Library of Congress, HALS MS-3).	60
Figure 60. Aerial photograph of Corinth National Cemetery, 1968 (Library of Congress, HALS MS-3).	60
Figure 61. Lodge at southwest corner, with asphalt shingles, awnings, and mature shrubs, ca. 1970s (Corinth Lodge HSAR, NCA archives, Washington, DC)	63
Figure 62. East elevation of lodge with awnings, evergreen trees, mature shrubs, and privacy fence, ca. 1970s (Corinth Lodge HSAR, NCA archives, Washington,	
DC)	63
Figure 63. South elevation of lodge, 1996 (Corinth Lodge HSAR, NCA archives, Washington, DC).	65
Figure 64. Replica Gettysburg Address tablet, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	67
Figure 65. Seabee monument, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	68
Figure 66. Reproduction of pages with NRHP nomination of the Corinth National Cemetery, 1974 (NCA, Washington, DC)	69
Figure 67. Reproduction of pages with NRHP nomination of the Corinth National Cemetery, 1980 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	74
Figure 68. Reproduction of pages concerning the Corinth National Cemetery in the NHL registration form for the Siege and Battle of Corinth Sites, 1991 (NCA)	80

Figure 69. Reproduction of registration form for Corinth National Cemetery nomination to NRHP, 1996 (NCA).	84
Figure 70. Reproduction of "A Clarification of Policy" for National Register eligibility of national cemeteries, 2011 (NPS)	104
Figure 71. Exaggerated topographic section of Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	110
Figure 72. Diagram of tree cover in Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC- CERL).	113
Figure 73. Crape myrtles line the sidewalk from the main road to the Superintendent's Lodge, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	114
Figure 74. Seating area with shrubs and white rocks, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	115
Figure 75. Seating area, view from the north, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	115
Figure 76. Circulation diagram showing the paved roads in dark yellow, the main grassed drives in green, and the sidewalks in yellow, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	117
Figure 77. Asphalt paving in 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	118
Figure 78. Grass drives and aisles in 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	119
Figure 79. Concrete sidewalks (shaded in yellow) in 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	120
Figure 80. Front facade of the superintendent's lodge—the house faces south, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	121
Figure 81. Oblique view of the southeast corner of the superintendent's lodge, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	
Figure 82. North (rear) side of the Superintendent's Lodge, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	122
Figure 83. West side of the Superintendent's lodge, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	122
Figure 84. Utility building in the maintenance area. The single door is the visitor comfort station, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	123
Figure 85. The location of structures at Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	
Figure 86. View of the varying heights of the perimeter wall, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	
Figure 87. Detail of a recent repair to the perimeter wall, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	125
Figure 88. The main gate at Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	126
Figure 89. Showing one of two wrought-iron pedestrian gates that are part of the main gate, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	127
Figure 90. East side of the wrought-iron road gate, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	
Figure 91. West side of the wrought-iron road gate, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	
Figure 92. Example of the decorative urns on the central piers of the main gate, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	
Figure 93. Looking north at bronze plaques on south side of the main gate piers, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	
Figure 94. North gates for vehicles and pedestrian at Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	
Figure 95. An additional pedestrian gate on the south wall of the cemetery, is located near the Lodge, not adjacent to the main gate entrance as the other two	

pedestrian gates on the south wall are. The wrought-iron gate is propped open in this 2018 photo (ERDC-CERL).	131
Figure 96. Gate and post detail on the additional south side's pedestrian-only gate, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	131
Figure 97. The service gate on the south wall, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	132
Figure 98. Looking south at the committal shelter near the south main gate, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	133
Figure 99. Storage shed in the maintenance area, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	133
Figure 100. In the maintenance area is an open-air storage shelter for machinery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	134
Figure 101. To the left of the maintenance building is another open-air storage shelter, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	134
Figure 102. Rows of Civil War headstones featuring the original dimensions and layout of the markers in the center and right of the photo. Markers on the left show the wider and taller dimensions, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	136
Figure 103. Grave markers displaced by tree growth were laid flat to the ground near their original locations, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	136
Figure 104. Example of one of the Confederate grave markers in Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC/CERL).	137
Figure 105. Section of Civil War unknown dead, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	138
Figure 106. Civil War unknown dead marker, with grave number inscribed on the top face, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	138
Figure 107. The Civil War unknown dead grave markers have been raised, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	139
Figure 108. The original design of gravestones mixed with the new style of markers, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	140
Figure 109. Nonstandard grave marker for Ross Negley, who died in 1862, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	141
Figure 110. Grave marker for Rufus Taylor, superintendent of Corinth National Cemetery, who died in 1929, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	141
Figure 111. Non-standard grave maker design for Superintendent Rufus Taylor, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	142
Figure 112. Non-standard grave marker, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	142
Figure 113. View looking south at the flagstaff mound, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	143
Figure 114. Grouping of memorial headstones north of the Corinth flagstaff mound, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	144
Figure 115. Granite marker with explanatory text for the memorial area in Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	144
Figure 116. Navy Seabee memorial, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	145
Figure 117. Concrete bench, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	146
Figure 118. Near the main entrance there are several signs in a variety of designs and materials, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	147
Figure 119. Signboard west of the main road with posted informational flyers on both sides, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	147

Figure 120. Sign and mailbox with the grave locator, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	148
Figure 121. Sign that displays the history behind the formation of the national cemetery system, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	148
Figure 122. Sign outlining rules of conduct in the cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	149
Figure 123. Small sign that directs visitors toward the restrooms, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	149
Figure 124. One of several signs outside the perimeter wall prohibiting weapons in the cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	150
Figure 125. US Government property, no trespassing sign near the maintenance area, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	151
Figure 126. Speed limit sign along the main road, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	152
Figure 127. Plaque near the flagstaff mound inscribed with the text from Section 3 of the act that formed the national cemetery system, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	153
Figure 128. Plaque near the flagstaff mound with a passage from the poem, <i>The Bivouac of the Dead</i> , 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	153
Figure 129. The Gettysburg tablet near the main entrance, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	154
Figure 130. Granite section markers for Sections R, S, M, and K, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	155
Figure 131. Concrete water channel running through the eastern section of the cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	156
Figure 132. Concrete channel and gutter on the east side of the cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	157
Figure 133. Concrete water channel damage revealing the brick underneath, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	157
Figure 134. Continuation of the concrete channel west of the main road, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	158
Figure 135. Concrete panels over stormwater inlets in the northwest corner of the cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	159
Figure 136. Example of the type of steel grate used near the main entrance, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	159
Figure 137. Fire hydrant, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	160
Figure 138. Water spigot south of the maintenance road, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	160
Figure 139. Irrigation control box near the main entrance, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	161
Figure 140. Example of the irrigation system control valve found throughout the site, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	161
Figure 141. Example of trash receptacle located near the main entrance and flagstaff mound, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	162
Figure 142. Second type of trash receptacle located in the landscaped area east of the main road, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	163
Figure 143. LED floodlight on the flagstaff mound, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	163
Figure 144. LED floodlight on the flagstaff mound, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	164
Figure 145. Security light near the main entrance, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	164
Figure 146. Mailbox near the superintendent's lodge, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	165

Figure 147. Receptacle for storing reusable flower stands located along the main road north of the main entrance, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	165
Figure 148. Outdoor ashtray made out of brown aggregate. Located near the committal shelter, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	166
Figure 149. Survey marker set in concrete, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	
Figure 150. Viewshed from the flagstaff mound looking south toward the main entrance, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	
Figure 151. View from the flagstaff south to the main gate, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	168
Figure 152. Viewshed from the main gate toward the flagstaff mound, 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	168
Figure 153. View from the main gate looking north toward the flagstaff mound, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).	169
Figure 154. Secondary viewsheds along allée and towards lodge, 2018 (ERDC- CERL).	170
Figure 155. Corinth National Cemetery divided into quadrants for landscape feature analysis. Gray shading indicates those sections that have burials, 2018 (ERDC/CERL).	172
Figure 156. The northeast quadrant of an undated preliminary design for the Corinth National Cemetery. Several of the design features were carried through into what was constructed (NARA, College Park, MD).	174
Figure 157. Photograph of the gun monuments in Corinth National Cemetery, Sections A and B, undated (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	175
Figure 158. A tall, sphere-topped section marker is shown to the right of the image here, which has been cropped from an undated postcard of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	176
Figure 159. Plan of the northeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery, drawn in 1892 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	177
Figure 160. Spring 1948, looking across a section of graves for Unknown Soldiers at Corinth National Cemetery. There are many trees and shrubs arrayed across the site (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	178
Figure 161. The 1954 plan of the northeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	179
Figure 162. View toward the northeast corner of Corinth National Cemetery in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	180
Figure 163. View looking east along the north perimeter wall of Corinth National Cemetery in April 1954. Note the size of the deciduous trees along the wall (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	180
Figure 164. View looking east from flagstaff mound in April 1954. Note the decrease in vegetation across the quadrant (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	181
Figure 165. 1964 planting plan of the northeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	183
Figure 166. View west through the northeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery, toward the flagpole in September 1974 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	
	200

Figure 167. 1983 plan of the northeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	184
Figure 168. 1983 planting maintenance plan for the northeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	185
Figure 169. Plan of the northeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery in 2009 (Veteran's Administration).	186
Figure 170. Undated design scheme for Corinth National Cemetery southeast quadrant (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	188
Figure 171. 1892 plan of Corinth National Cemetery southeast quadrant (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	189
Figure 172. View of the lodge and stable area at Corinth National Cemetery in 1892. There is a hedge that defines the maintenance area. The well has yet to be covered with a structure. Vegetation in various stages of growth frames the background, 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD).	190
Figure 173. View of the pedestrian gate, wall, and lodge as well as vegetation in 1904 (NARA, College Park, MD).	191
Figure 174. Maintenance area showing the gate, well, and stable at Corinth National Cemetery. The background on the left is the grape arbor, 1904 (NARA, College Park, MD).	191
Figure 175. A pedestrian gate at Corinth National Cemetery, 1946. View is from the city street toward lodge at right (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	192
Figure 176. View of the maintenance gate at Corinth National Cemetery in 1946. In the background are highly manicured shrubs and hedges. Evergreens fill the space between the maintenance area and the lodge (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	193
Figure 177. Utility building west facade 1946. The building is framed by vegetation, including a willow to the northeast (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	
Figure 178. View at southeast corner of the Corinth National Cemetery, showing the maintenance building surrounded by mature vegetation, August 1947 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	194
Figure 179. View of the north façade of the maintenance building at Corinth National Cemetery in 1946. The walk to the visitor restrooms is lined with vegetation (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	194
Figure 180. View of the north and west sides of the lodge at Corinth National Cemetery in October 1946 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	195
Figure 181. 1954 plan of the southeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	196
Figure 182. View of the perimeter wall at Corinth National Cemetery. looking east along Horton Street in 1953. There are no street trees in the verge between the street and the wall (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	197
Figure 183. Single pedestrian gate in in southeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery, July 1953. Note the standing plaque inside the gate (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	197
Figure 184. Maintenance gate in 1953 at Corinth National Cemetery. Note the plaque inside the gate (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	198

Figure 185. View north toward the flagpole from the pedestrian entrance at Corinth National Cemetery, April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	199
Figure 186. View northeast across Section L from the north side of the lodge at Corinth National Cemetery, July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	199
Figure 187. View north along east wall at Corinth National Cemetery in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	200
Figure 188. West façade of the maintenance building and surrounding area at Corinth National Cemetery in July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	201
Figure 189. Rear of maintenance building at Corinth National Cemetery, with new addition in July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	201
Figure 190. East elevation of the lodge at Corinth National Cemetery in July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	202
Figure 191. Concrete walk leading east from Cemetery Drive toward west side of the lodge, with newly planted shrubs lining the walk, July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	202
Figure 192. Looking southeast toward west side of the lodge and surrounding area at Corinth National Cemetery, April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	203
Figure 193. Northeast oblique of lodge at Corinth National Cemetery, April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	203
Figure 194. Metal tablet on south façade of lodge near the front door, July 1953, at Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	204
Figure 195. Concrete drainage ditch in the southeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery. View is looking west, July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	205
Figure 196. Drainage ditch along Cemetery Drive, looking north in Corinth National Cemetery, July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	205
Figure 197. Drainage ditch in the southeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery, view looking east from Cemetery Drive in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	206
Figure 198. 1964 planting plan for the southeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	207
Figure 199. Southwest oblique of the lodge in 1977 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	208
Figure 200. East elevation of lodge at Corinth National Cemetery in 1977 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	209
Figure 201. North elevation of lodge at Corinth National Cemetery, 1977 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	209
Figure 202. Burial plan for the southeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery, 1983 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	210
Figure 203. The tree and shrub maintenance plan from 1883 shows the density of vegetation throughout the southeast quadrant (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	211
Figure 204. The southeast quadrant burial plan in 2009 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	

Figure 205. Undated preliminary design for the southwest quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	213
Figure 206. The 1892 plan of the southwest quadrant showing the spatial layout, headstone patterns of Sections D and M, and the vegetation patterns (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	215
Figure 207. View east toward the rostrum, 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD)	. 216
Figure 208. Plan of the south entrance and surrounding area, 1892 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	216
Figure 209. South entrance in 1892, with pedestrian gates on either side (NARA, College Park, MD).	217
Figure 210.View east toward the lodge showing the cemetery's main road, brick walks, and vegetation around the south entrance, 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD).	217
Figure 211. Old main gate in October 1946 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	. 218
Figure 212. 1954 burial plan for the southwest quadrant (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	219
Figure 213. Perimeter wall looking west along Horton Street, April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	220
Figure 214. View toward the southwest corner of the cemetery in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	220
Figure 215. Drainage ditch running through the southwest quadrant. View looking south from Cemetery Drive, July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	221
Figure 216. Planting plan of the southwest quadrant in 1964 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	222
Figure 217. View southwest across Section D, showing a fairly mature White Oak in the foreground, May 1964 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	223
Figure 218. Southwest corner looking northeast taken in June 1974 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	224
Figure 219. Main entrance gate in June 1974 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	225
Figure 220. 1983 burial plan for the southwest quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	226
Figure 221. 1983 vegetation maintenance plan for the southwest quadrant (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	226
Figure 222. 2009 burial plan of the southwest quadrant (Veteran's Administration).	. 227
Figure 223. The layout of the northwest quadrant on the preliminary plan for the Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	229
Figure 224. Plan of the northwest quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery, 1892 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	231
Figure 225. North entrance shown on the 1892 plan for Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	232
Figure 226. The layout of the north entrance gate at Corinth National Cemetery, as it appeared in 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD)	
Figure 227. View of the north entrance at Corinth National Cemetery, unknown date (NARA, College Park, MD).	

Figure 228. 1954 burial plan for the northwest quadrant (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	234
Figure 229. View northwest from the flagstaff mound in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	235
Figure 230. View west showing the north perimeter wall in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	235
Figure 231. View of the northwest corner in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	236
Figure 232. The vegetation plan in 1964 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	237
Figure 233. Elm tree in Section B looking west in May 1964 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	238
Figure 234. Burial plan of the northwest quadrant in 1983 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	239
Figure 235. Vegetation plan of the northwest quadrant in 1983 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	240
Figure 236. 2009 burial plan for the northwest quadrant (Veteran's Administration).	241
Figure 237. The undated preliminary design for the roundabout in the main road at Corinth National Cemetery with specified graves for the interior circle (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	242
Figure 238. Plan of the flagstaff mound on the 1892 cemetery plan (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	243
Figure 239. Flagstaff mound in 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	244
Figure 240. View looking north toward the flagstaff mound in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	245
Figure 241. View looking north of the flagstaff mound from Cemetery Drive, April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	246
Figure 242. View from the flagstaff mound south to the main entrance in August 1963 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	246
Figure 243. Flagstaff view to the south September 1974 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	247
Figure 244. Flagstaff mound view to the north in September 1974 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).	248
Figure 245. View of the flagstaff mound looking south from the north entrance, 2018 (ERDC/CERL).	249
Figure 246. View north from the main gate in 1892 and 2018 (NCA archives, Washington, DC and ERDC-CERL).	250
Figure 247. View south from the flagstaff mound toward the main gate in 1963 and 2018 (NCA archives, Washington, DC and ERDC-CERL).	251
Figure 248. View east from the southwest corner of Corinth National Cemetery toward the lodge in 1892 and 2018 (NCA archives, Washington, DC and ERDC-CERL).	252
Figure 249. View north across the southwest quadrant between Sections D and M in 1892 and 2018 (NCA archives, Washington, DC and ERDC-CERL)	

Figure 250. Views from same location showing headstone arrangement from 1892 and 2018, using outlined photo as the reference point. Note that headstone facing direction has changed from west to east. (NCA archives, Washington, DC and ERDC-CERL).	254
Figure 251. Two photos from another location within cemetery of historic photo from 1892 and a 2018 photo, showing comparison of headstone arrangement, using the outlined headstone as the reference point. Note that headstones were facing west and now face east. (NCA archives, Washington, DC and ERDC-CERL)	255
Figure 252. Sequence of proposed designs for Corinth National Cemetery in 1864 through a plan of the cemetery in 1892 (NCA archives, Washington, DC)	257
Figure 253. Sequence of aerial images from the late 1940s through 2015 (NCA archives, Washington, DC and Google Earth).	258

#### **Tables**

Table 1. Facilities transferred to the Veterans Administration in 1973 (NCA	
archives, Washington, DC)	61
Table 2. List of trees at Corinth National Cemetery in May 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	116
Table 3. List of shrubs at Corinth National Cemetery in May 2018 (ERDC-CERL)	116

## **Preface**

This study was conducted for the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs National Cemetery Administration under Project H63F54, "IAA with National Cemetery Admin - Cultural Landscape Surveys for Chattanooga National Cemetery and Corinth National Cemetery." The technical monitor was Mr. W. Edward Hooker III (Historic Architect/Cultural Resources Manager, National Cemetery Administration).

The work was performed by the Land and Heritage Conservation Branch (CNC) of the Installations Division (CN), U.S. Army Engineer Research and Development Center – Construction Engineering Research Laboratory (ERDC-CERL). At the time of publication, Dr. Michael Hargrave was Chief, CEERD-CNC; and Ms. Michelle J. Hanson was Chief, CEERD-CN. The Deputy Director of ERDC-CERL was Dr. Kirankumar V. Topudurti, and the Director was Dr. Lance D. Hansen.

Col. Ivan P. Beckman was the Commander of ERDC, and Dr. David W. Pittman was the Director.

# **Unit Conversion Factors**

Multiply	Ву	To Obtain
acres	4,046.873	square meters
feet	0.3048	meters
gallons (U.S. liquid)	3.785412 E-03	cubic meters
inches	0.0254	meters
square feet	0.09290304	square meters
square yards	0.8361274	square meters
yards	0.9144	meters

### **1** Methodology

#### 1.1 Background

The U.S. Congress codified the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966 (NHPA), which is the nation's most effective cultural resources legislation to date, in order to provide guidelines and requirements for preserving tangible elements of our nation's past. This preservation was done primarily through creation of the National Register of Historic Places (NRHP). Contained within this piece of legislation are requirements for federal agencies to address their cultural resources, defined as any prehistoric or historic district, site, building, structure, or object (NHPA Sections 110 and 106). Section 110 requires federal agencies to inventory and evaluate their cultural resources. Section 106 requires the determination of the effects of federal undertakings on properties deemed eligible or potentially eligible for the NRHP.

The U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) National Cemetery Administration (NCA) administers 135 of the 149 National Cemeteries in the United States. The NCA was created in 1998 from the National Cemeteries System (NCS). The NCS had been created in 1973and at that time, 83 National Cemeteries were transferred from the Department of the Army to the VA, and those joined the 21 cemeteries located at hospitals and nursing homes that already were being administered by the VA. Corinth National Cemetery was placed on the NRHP in 1991 as a contributing resource in the National Historic Landmark historic district designated as "Siege and Battle of Corinth Sites" under NRHP criteria A and B, and again in 1996 as part of the "Civil War Era National Cemeteries" multiple property submission under Criterion A.<sup>1</sup>

While the nomination of Corinth National Cemetery to the National Register includes some discussion of the important features, no landscape surveys have been completed to date. A landscape survey such as the work outlined in this report details the following: design and layout of the cemetery, any natural and cultural influences, circulation patterns, and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Paul Hawke, Cecil McKithan, Tom Hensley, Jack Elliot, and Edwin C. Bearss, "Siege and Battle of Corinth Sites," National Register of Historic Places National Historic Landmark Nomination Form, (Washington, DC: National Park Service, 1991). Therese T. Sammartino, "Corinth National Cemetery," National Register of Historic Places Nomination Form, (Washington, DC: National Park Service, 1996).

vegetation. The nomination also did not include documentation of changes to the cemetery over time.

Corinth National Cemetery is located at 1551 Horton Street in Corinth, Mississippi (Figure 1). Corinth is a town of about 15,000 people in northeast Mississippi near the Tennessee border. It is the county seat of Alcorn County. The town was founded in 1853 and developed around the intersection of two rail lines, one running east-west and one running north-south. After the Civil War Siege of Corinth and the Battle of Corinth in 1862, the Corinth National Cemetery was established in 1866. At the time, the location of the cemetery southeast of downtown was on the outskirts of town. But as the town grew, residential neighborhoods encompassed the cemetery. The 20-acre cemetery was designed as a square, bounded by four streets, and bisected by a driveway leading to a circular area containing a flagpole. There is a formal entrance at the center of Horton Street (south boundary) and a secondary entrance at the center of Meigs Street (north boundary). Cemetery Street is the east boundary, and Young Street bounds the cemetery on the west (Figure 2).

Figure 1. Location of Corinth National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi (www.openstreetmap.org, accessed 13 September 2018).





Figure 2. Overall layout of Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

### 1.2 Objective

The objective of this project was to develop a cultural landscape survey for Corinth National Cemetery, MS. The cultural landscape survey provides a historic landscape context, a landscape inventory, a list of character-defining features, and a condition assessment of all features of the cultural landscape to assist the NCA in management of this historic resource.

#### **1.3 Researchers**

This project was conducted by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Engineering Research Development Center, Construction and Engineering Research Laboratory (ERDC-CERL), based in Champaign, IL. The research team included Susan Enscore, Doctor of Geography, as project manager and historian with 26 years of experience; Adam D. Smith, Master of Architecture, as architectural historian with 19 years of experience; Megan Tooker, Master of Landscape Architecture, as lead landscape historian with 19 years of experience; and Ellen Hartman, landscape architect with 8 years of experience. All four researchers meet and exceed the Secretary of the Interior's Historic Preservation Professional Qualification Standards.

#### **1.4** Site visits

#### **1.4.1** Corinth National Cemetery

ERDC-CERL personnel made one trip to Corinth National Cemetery in May 2018 to inventory the landscape. During that week, members of the team inventoried and photographed the landscape features.

#### 1.4.2 Archival repositories

ERDC-CERL researchers conducted a review of books, archival repositories, and online resources related to Corinth National Cemetery. The following places were contacted and/or searched:

- NRHP listings and nomination forms (online at <a href="https://www.nps.gov/Nr/publications/index.htm">https://www.nps.gov/Nr/publications/index.htm</a>)
- Historic drawings, maps, photographs, and information were provided by the VA NCA office in Washington, DC
- National Archives and Records Administration (NARA), College Park, Maryland
- NARA, Washington, DC
- NARA, Atlanta, GA
- Alcorn County Genealogical Society
- Corinth Public Library

#### 1.5 Analysis

After initial research was completed, the team analyzed the gathered information. Archival information and field information were integrated

throughout the course of the project. The information available was contained in text documents, photographs, and historic maps. Using archival sources, the research team extracted relevant historical information. The material was then combined to tell the story in both text and images.

## **2** Landscape Development History

Corinth National Cemetery is still shaped by the original layout of the property. The cemetery is noted for its geometrical symmetry and mature tree canopy. The bulk of improvements to the cemetery were completed by 1936. Landscape development since then primarily has been notable for the gradual loss of the original vegetation in the cemetery.

#### 2.1 Origins and original configuration, 1862–1871

As one of the initial wave of National Cemeteries constructed from 1862 to 1869, Corinth National Cemetery was established in 1866 to shelter the remains of Union soldiers killed in the Siege of Corinth and the Battle of Corinth in 1862.<sup>2</sup> Corinth was a strategic asset, as it was a crossroad of vital railways. Confederate troops held the city in March 1862, but they were moved out to fight in what became the Battle of Shiloh on 6–7 April. The Confederate troops regrouped in Corinth after the battle and skirmished with Union troops moving south toward the city. The Confederate troops evacuated Corinth on 29 May, moving south. Union forces occupied the city and constructed a new defensive line. Tensions between the two armies remained high in the area, and a reorganized Confederate army attacked the Union troops at Corinth on 3 October 1862. Three waves of soldier charges failed to rout the Union troops before night fell. The Confederate attack resumed the next morning, with brief advances through the Union defenses and into the city before being forced to retreat. The Confederate commander ordered a retreat by mid-day, and the battle was over. There were 355 Union dead and 473 Confederate dead, with an additional total of approximately 6,000 men wounded or missing. Corinth remained a Union base for the next fifteen months.<sup>3</sup>

The many months of fighting in the area, combined with several large battles, resulted in a large number of casualties. Concentrating the remains of Union soldiers from battlefields in the area began in September 1864. A national cemetery was established on 13 April 1866 by an Act of Congress, on land that had been part of the battlefield at Corinth.<sup>4</sup> The property

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> For the complete historic context relative to Corinth National Cemetery, see Hawke, et. al., "Siege and Battle of Corinth Sites," 1991 and Sammartino, "Corinth National Cemetery," 1996.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Sammartino, "Corinth National Cemetery," 1996, 3-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Mark E. Maynard, "Corinth National Cemetery," visitor handout, in Corinth Vertical File, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC, 1.

owners, Calvin F. and Margaret Vance, Francis M. and Catherine S. White, and James H. Walker sold the land to the United States by fee simple deed on 17 February 1868 for a payment of \$3,500.<sup>5</sup> The site of the cemetery was selected by Brevet Major E. B. Whitman, Assistant Quartermaster General.<sup>6</sup> That October, "a battalion of the 16<sup>th</sup> U.S. Infantry and a small detachment of cavalry" arrived to oversee the work of gathering the remains of fallen Union soldiers. There were approximately 300 freedmen employed in this work.<sup>7</sup> Gathered from approximately 20 battlefields in the area, the work of interring soldier remains was basically completed by 1870.<sup>8</sup> The area from which the Union dead were disinterred for reburial at Corinth National Cemetery was within the shaded red outlined area in Figure 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Sammartino, "Corinth National Cemetery," 1996, 8-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Brevet Major E. B. Whitman, Assistant Quarter Master, "Reports on National Cemeteries, Department of the Cumberland, No. 6 Corinth, Miss.," 4 November 1867, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Article in *The Weekly Clarion*, 1 November 1866, n.p.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Hawke, et. al., "Siege and Battle of Corinth Sites," 1991, 9.





The collection and interment program at Corinth National Cemetery resulted in "5,688 interments, of which 1,793 were known and 3,895 were unknown. The interred represent 273 regiments from fifteen states."<sup>9</sup> As far as possible, graves were grouped by state. Only three Confederate casualties were included in these interments.<sup>10</sup> Once the interments were completed in 1870, Corinth National Cemetery was the sixteenth largest in the nation.<sup>11</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Hawke, et. al., "Siege and Battle of Corinth Sites," 1991, 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> "Corinth National Cemetery," typed manuscript, no date, 1, in Corinth Vertical File, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Sandra M. Webb, "Corinth National Cemetery National Register of Historic Places Inventory – Nomination Form," Draft, (Washington, DC: Veterans Administration, 1974), 8, in Corinth Vertical File, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC,.

9

The author of the cemetery's original design is not clear in the records, but plans and other drawings were contained in a 5 August 1867 report by Brevet Colonel C.W. Folsom, Assistant Quartermaster.<sup>12</sup> The original layout plan for the cemetery shows a nearly square plot with a winding encircling drive and a central avenue through the grounds (Figure 4). The encircling drive was described in 1867 as "a 20 ft avenue, starting from the central avenue near the South Gate, and going all around the Cemetery, traversing in a serpentine form, a space of 100 feet which has been reserved for it on the West, North and East sides."13 The land is divided into rectangular sections that are identical on both sides of the avenue. The main avenue widens into a circle close to the northern end of the cemetery, creating a place for a flagstaff. The grounds are subdivided with narrower avenues at right angles. There are four circular areas dedicated to the dead of particular regiments or states (clockwise from upper left: 63<sup>rd</sup> Ohio, "Four Illinois Regiments," Michigan, and Iowa.) The strip of land closest to the central avenue was reserved as "vacant space." The two sections closest to the north entrance are labeled "miscellaneous," with the west block under that area set aside for troops from Missouri and the eastern block for Indiana. The far southeastern block was reserved for colored Union soldiers. The sections along the perimeter are allotted for graves of unknown soldiers. Also visible in the plan is a drainage that runs from the south middle of the cemetery's east side and exits diagonally slightly west of the main entrance. The drainage system has been a part of the cemetery landscape almost from the beginning.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Brevet Colonel C. W. Folsom, Assistant Quartermaster, "Report of an Inspection Made of Cemeterial Operations at Corinth, Mississippi," 5 August 1867, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Folsom, "Report of an Inspection Made of Cemeterial Operations at Corinth, Mississippi," 5 August 1867.



Figure 4. Early plan of Corinth National Cemetery, with burial sections and encircling drive, 1867 (NARA, Washington DC).

The 1867 "Act to Establish and Protect National Cemeteries"<sup>14</sup> included requirements that each cemetery be enclosed by a stone or iron fence and have a lodge for a cemetery manager or superintendent. The person had to be an enlisted veteran, and live on site to provide both protection for the cemetery and information to visitors.<sup>15</sup> The cemetery's first superintendent was Mr. Joseph Berrigan, a discharged private of Company B, 43rd Infantry Regiment, who was appointed to the position on 26 November 1867.<sup>16</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Public Law 37 was passed by the U.S. Congress on 22 February, 1867.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> The practice of appointing Civil War veterans was suspended in 1910. Michael R. Harrison (historian), "National Cemeteries, Superintendent's Lodges," Historic American Buildings Survey No. DC-46, (Washington, DC: National Park Service, 2013), 6, 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Sammartino, "Corinth National Cemetery," 1996, 7-1.

Berrigan's lodging was a single-story, temporary frame building completed in 1868.<sup>17</sup> Designed by the Quartermaster Department, the initial standard lodges were wood-framed buildings clad in battened board siding, with gable roofs. Covered porches were located at one or both ends, and a central chimney served both fireplaces.<sup>18</sup> There were two linear rooms, an office and a living room. The two-bedroom lodge was constructed in 1867 and 1868. A three-room version was constructed beginning in 1868. In addition to the third room, other changes were the addition of a second chimney, a veranda on one side of the office that provided doors into the living room and into the office, and a rear door directly into the kitchen. The three-room lodge was constructed between 1868 and 1870, by which time nearly every other national cemetery had a lodge.<sup>19</sup>

A lodge for Corinth National Cemetery had been ordered by November 1867, and a well had been completed.<sup>20</sup> The lodge was completed by August 1868, and a small stable had also been constructed. The stable was a frame building, and contained a stable, tool and forage house, and privy.<sup>21</sup> A small building for storage of headboards had been erected along the fence between the lodge and the stable. The lodge was placed near the main entrance, as stipulated in the 1867 Act.<sup>22</sup>

A depiction of the cemetery was drawn soon after the lodge was constructed, showing a stable, headboard house, lodge, entrance gate, pump house/summer house, and cemetery grounds (Figure 5). The two chimneys and the length of the building depict the three-room lodge design. A grassed allée was lined with trees, and trees also lined the perimeter inside the fence line. The main burial spaces showed little vegetation, while shrubs had been planted around the lodge. An inspection report from the same period states that "the main avenues have been ornamented by excellent shade trees and evergreens and a number of trees have been set out

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Harrison, "National Cemeteries, Superintendent's Lodges," HABS No. DC-46, 58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Harrison, "National Cemeteries, Superintendent's Lodges," HABS No. DC-46, 18-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Harrison, "National Cemeteries, Superintendent's Lodges," HABS No. DC-46, 18-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> "Inspection Report," November 1867, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> James Gall, Jr., Civil Engineer, War Department, letter to Acting Quartermaster General, 10 February 1876, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23, NARA, Washington, DC; Major C.H. Carlton, 3<sup>rd</sup> Cavalry, letter to Quartermaster General, 19 November 1881, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, NARA, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Colonel E.B. Whitman, letter to Brevet Major General Thomas Swords, 5 August 1968, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, NARA, Washington, DC.

at uniform distances around the entire grounds near the fence."<sup>23</sup> Walks and avenues were graveled.

Figure 5. Sketch map of Corinth National Cemetery showing first lodge, stable (behind lodge), pump house, headboard house (near south fence), wooden picket fence, and original main gate, 1868 (NARA, Washington, DC).



Funds appropriated in 1867 for construction of lodges also covered "land costs, fence construction, grave marking, and other actions."<sup>24</sup> The individual graves were identified with numbered wooden stakes. These stakes were later replaced with standing marble headstones.<sup>25</sup> A wooden picket fence enclosed the cemetery by November 1867.<sup>26</sup> An early plan of the cemetery shows the main avenue and the encircling drive lined with trees, as well as trees placed along the southern boundaries of the enclosed area. The main drainage channel is also depicted in the plan (Figure 6). The circular area depicted on the plan is labeled "monument" although it was always the site of the flagstaff, with the first one in place by 1868.<sup>27</sup> This plan

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> "National Cemetery Corinth Miss," undated report circa 1968 or 1869, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23, NARA, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Harrison, "National Cemeteries, Superintendent's Lodges," HABS No. DC-46, 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Sammartino, "Corinth National Cemetery," 1996, 7-1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> "Inspection Report," November 1867.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Colonel E.B. Whitman, letter to Brevet Major General Thomas Swords, 5 August 1968.

is the first to show the buildings in the southeast corner. The geometric arrays of headstones depicted were in fact developed as planned.



Figure 6. Plan of Corinth National Cemetery, 1868 (NARA, Washington, DC).

### 2.2 Establishing permanence, 1871–1890

The permanent era of Corinth National Cemetery began in 1871 with plans for a second lodge; construction was completed in 1872. The 1½ story, Lshaped brick masonry building was constructed to what became known as the "Meigs plan" after Quartermaster General Meigs, who acquired it from architect Edward Clark in 1869. As Quartermaster General, Meigs made final decisions on designs for all national cemeteries at that time.<sup>28</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Harrison, "National Cemeteries, Superintendent's Lodges," HABS No. DC-46, 43.

The design was refined over the next two years, and the resulting standardized plan was constructed in over fifty cemeteries by 1881. The L-plan provided a more private office area, separated from living quarters with a separate entrance. <sup>29</sup> The most distinctive feature of the design was a slate and tin mansard roof, most notably associated with the Second Empire architectural style that became popular after the Civil War (Figure 7). <sup>30</sup>



Figure 7. Design for Superintendents Lodge, National Cemeteries, Office of the Quartermaster General, U.S. Army, 1871 (NARA, Washington, DC).

An 1871 inspection report of National Cemeteries reiterated the requirement that they all be enclosed by a wall made of permanent materials and to have a coping on the top of that wall.<sup>31</sup> The wooden picket fence enclosing the Corinth National Cemetery was replaced by a brick wall in 1871.<sup>32</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Harrison, "National Cemeteries, Superintendent's Lodges," HABS No. DC-46, 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Harrison, "National Cemeteries, Superintendent's Lodges," HABS No. DC-46, 2, 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Bingham to Quartermaster General, letter, September 1871, 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> "Corinth National Cemetery," typed manuscript, 1954.

With the new wall came new gates made of ornamental wrought iron, with double gates for the main entrance, and single gates for the north entrance, pedestrian entrance, and service entrance.<sup>33</sup> The original brick pillars to which the gates were attached were replaced by stone pillars in November 1873.<sup>34</sup>

Unfortunately, the enclosing brick wall was poorly laid out and constructed. According to an inspection report, the wall was "built without lines and grades, the foundation begins on the surface of the ground, the first course laid dry – many of the bricks are crumbling, being soft and badly made – the mortar also was poor...there are no drainage openings and therefore the surface water forces its way through the foundation gradually undermining it."<sup>35</sup> Another contemporary report noted the following:<sup>36</sup>

The cold and the wet of the last winter have disintegrated them [bricks] considerably. This is particularly the case on the west side where there are several panels that will require to be repaired this season. The wall is topped out with hard bricks, the poor ones are mostly near the ground where they readily absorb moisture, and in freezing, burst and crumble away. The buttresses are carried above the wall 8 or 10 inches and sloped up to a point. The mortar covering of the slope caps has come off to a great extent.

As a result, serious problems developed within just a few years. By 1874, repairs were being carried out that included replacing the soft bricks with sound ones, relaying the coping courses and pilaster caps in lime and cement mortar, and repointing three-quarters of the wall. Drainage outlets were created, and the walls were banked up with earth to protect the foundation. Several buttresses were constructed to support part of the west

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> "Repair of Wall and Drainage of Cellar at Corinth National Cemetery," 25 March 1874, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Superintendent, Corinth National Cemetery to Lt. K.B. Sarson, Huntsville, Alabama, 22 May 1874, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Quartermaster General's Office, Memo, 25 March 1874, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23, NARA, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Major Oscar A. Mack, Inspector National Cemeteries, letter to Quartermaster General, 3 June 1873, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23, NARA, Washington, DC.

wall. Completing this work and repointing the remaining brick took until the summer of 1876.<sup>37</sup>

By 1873, the deteriorating wooden headboards at many National Cemeteries focused attention on the question of replacing them with permanent headstones. On 3 March 1873, Congress appropriated \$1,000,000 for erecting permanent headstones at all National Cemeteries.<sup>38</sup> The government-issued headstones were of two kinds. For known soldiers, the white marble slab was 4 inches thick, 10 inches wide, and 3 feet long (with 12 inches to be above the ground when set). The polished stone was slightly curved on top and was inscribed with the number of the grave, rank and name of the soldier, and his home state. There was a sunken shield on the headstone where the inscription appeared in bas relief. Known as the "Civil War" type, this headstone design was used for Union Army dead.<sup>39</sup> Unknown Soldiers received a marble block 6 inches square and 30 inches long, with only the flat top and upper 4 inches finished. The number of the grave was cut into the flat top.<sup>40</sup> At Corinth National Cemetery, headstones were being placed on the graves in lieu of the wooden stakes by 1876.<sup>41</sup>

An inspection report from June 1874 provided the following snapshot of progress on the cemetery:<sup>42</sup>

- Lot originally enclosed by wooden fence square of 933 ½ feet; acre left outside enclosure on north side.
- Wooden fence replaced by brick wall by June 1874 [1871] (some soft-burnt brick already having been repaired and needing more).
- Front wall on south side is better brick and has the main entrance in the center, closed by double iron gates over the carriage-way. Gates hung on brick piers, but they have been replaced by stone

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> James Gall, Jr., Civil Engineer, War Department, letter to Quartermaster General, 12 October 1874, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23, NARA, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> U.S. Secretary of War, "Annual Report of the Secretary of War," 43rd Congress, 1st Session, Ex. Doc. No. 1, Part 6, (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1873); National Cemetery Association, "History of Government Furnished Headstones and Markers," Washington, DC: Department of Veterans Affairs National Cemetery Administration, last updated 2015). <u>https://www.cem.va.gov/history/hmhist.asp</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> National Cemetery Association, "History of Government Furnished Headstones and Markers," 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> U.S. Secretary of War, "Annual Report of the Secretary of War," 1873, 200; National Cemetery Association, "History of Government Furnished Headstones and Markers," 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> James Gall, Jr. to the Acting Quartermaster General, 10 February 1876, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Inspection report, 25 June 1874, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.
posts. [Entrance Gates – 11'9" wide; 5' high; 2 smaller gates – 4' wide, 57" high].<sup>43</sup>

- Entrance avenue 30 feet wide extends north through lot, passing small circular plat near the north side, with the flag-staff.
- Ground rises gently and irregularly from front to low ridge with flag-staff, then falls off to the north.
- Two large iron-gun monuments placed near flag-staff.
- Drive 16 feet wide laid out on an undulating curve extends around the lot varying 30 to 100 feet from the inside wall.
- Two other 16 foot wide drives, one on each side of the central avenue, and at equal distances from it, cross the lot north and south; and two similar drives cross them at right angles, dividing the grounds into twelve burial sections of difference sizes and shapes
- Area between the interior circular drive and wall used for gardens and grass-plats, besides containing the lodge and out-buildings.
- Row of deciduous trees (mostly soft maples) is planted on each side of the several drives and the main avenue (not growing well). A few evergreens (conifer) are scattered through the grounds. Greater variety of evergreens would improve the appearance, esp in winter.
- Osage-orange hedge along the inside of the wall, growing well.
- Drainage is very good, but large brick gutters need cementing.
- Lodge is on the south front, a little distance to the east of the main entrance.
- A small gateway is opposite the lodge in the front wall.
- Lodge built of brick, 1 ½ stories, French roof, three rooms on ground floor, three chambers over them, also a cellar. Slight repairs needed to walls inside and to chimney-tops.
- Under-ground cistern attached to lodge, covered by an arbor.
- Well near the main entrance protected by large arbor with climbing rose-bushes.
- Stables and out-buildings area east of the lodge, in good order.
- Graves arranged in parallel rows, all levelled, many have fallen in by breaking down of coffins, need to be refilled and well sodded.
- Grass is bunchy. Very little good continuous turf.
- In the center of each section, there was originally a square wooden post painted white, with the letter designating the section put on each side near the top in black. These have been replaced by others made of stone during 1873–74. [In 1889, marker posts were described as "10" square cut with beveled corner 5' out of ground surmounted by 9" shells and letter of section cut on the posts."]<sup>44</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> "Entrance Gates," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1960, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> James M. Dickey, Superintendent, Corinth National Cemetery, inspection report to Quartermaster General, 18 January 1889, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

• Expenditures up to that point were \$104,828.20.

In 1878, Quartermaster General Montgomery C. Meigs designed stables for the cemeteries as a linear row of three rooms (Figure 8). The building functioned as a tool house, woodshed, stable, and privy. According to the building plan, it was a 36' long, one-story, brick building with a shed roof. The front elevation had three arched bays, resting on four pilasters. The tool house had an exterior window, and it was enclosed by a rounded-arch wood door. The central room was a woodshed, and it was not enclosed. The third room served as stable and forage room. A corner of this room was blocked off, with only exterior access and a small exterior window. This space was a 2-seat privy, which was used as a public toilet. The building had a tin roof.

Figure 8. National plan for tool house, woodshed, stable, and privy building, 1878 (NARA, Washington, DC).



With the current stable at Corinth being deteriorated, estimates for a new stable building were submitted in 1881.<sup>45</sup> The site was staked out in March 1882 and located east of the lodge near the wall, where the old stable was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Captain A. J. McGonnigle, Depot Quartermaster, New Orleans, Louisiana, letter to Quartermaster General, Washington, D.C., 16 May 1881, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

located.<sup>46</sup> Construction was completed that year with the brick building measuring 16' x 39', having a tin roof and three rooms plus privy.<sup>47</sup> By 1888, requests were being made to add an extension, as the building was not large enough for the needs of two animals plus storage.<sup>48</sup> A well had been dug in the stable yard in 1881 for the animals and other water needs.<sup>49</sup>

The original summer house was in very bad shape by 1882, so it was demolished and a new one constructed that year, 110 feet southwest of the main entrance.<sup>50</sup> The octagonal wooden structure was 16' in diameter, with latticed wood work, a shingle roof, and a brick floor that may have been built from a standard plan (Figure 9 and Figure 10).<sup>51</sup> A new cistern house was constructed at the same time, using the same design but scaled down to a 12' diameter.<sup>52</sup> Both structures were described in 1883 as "most substantial" with the summer house already "a pleasant and attractive place of resort to visitors."<sup>53</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> James Gall, Jr., Civil Engineer, letter to letter to General Benjamin C. Card, 25 March 1882, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> James M. Dickey, Superintendent, Corinth National Cemetery, inspection report to Quartermaster General, 18 January 1889.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> W. M. Owen, Civil Engineer, Quartermaster Department, letter to Quartermaster General, 21 May 1888, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23, NARA, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Captain A. J. McGonnigle, Depot Quartermaster, New Orleans, Louisiana, letter to Quartermaster General, Washington, D.C., 16 May 1881.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> James Gall, Jr., Civil Engineer, letter to General Benjamin C. Card, 8 January 1882, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23, NARA, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> James M. Dickey, Superintendent, Corinth National Cemetery, inspection report to Quartermaster General, 18 January 1889.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> James M. Dickey, Superintendent, Corinth National Cemetery, inspection report to Quartermaster General, 18 January 1889.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> James Gall, Jr., Civil Engineer, letter to Acting Quartermaster General, 10 April 1883, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.



Figure 9. Elevation and Section, Summer House, ca. 1882 (NARA, Washington, DC).

Figure 10. Section of Summer House, ca. 1882 (NARA, Washington, DC).



By the early 1880s, the walks and drives had been sodded or naturally grassed over, except for the graveled Main Avenue.<sup>54</sup> In 1884, it was reported that "the strip of ground in the front of the Cemetery, that was formerly the Superintendent's cabbage and potato garden is now the Sylvan Hall, a beautiful piece of lawn, all shaded with handsome young Maples that are rapidly forming a beautiful grove where Decoration Ceremonies may be comfortably and appropriately held."<sup>55</sup>

The brick cemetery wall continued to be problematic. In an 1883 letter, a Quartermaster Department civil engineer stated that "all of one side of the wall and part of another would probably have fallen before this had they not been buttressed and banked up on the outside. As it is, these portions of the wall have a heavy outward leaning, and are unstable and unsightly... [it] would be well to rebuild the worst parts of the wall."<sup>56</sup> Funding did not arrive for rebuilding the wall until 1888, when work began on the north and west walls, as they were most in danger of collapse. The original plan was to replace the north and west walls, while repairing the east and south walls. As work progressed on the north and west walls, the Quartermaster Department decided to go ahead and rebuild the south and east walls.<sup>57</sup> The new walls were set 3 feet inside the original brick wall, as the ground was better, and so the old wall could stand while the new one was being constructed.<sup>58</sup>

The new walls were not quite the same size as the old ones, requiring new gates and pillars at the entrances. The north entrance was made wider, and the south wall was curved in toward the entrance.<sup>59</sup> New drive gates and associated walk gates for the north and south entrances, and the walk gate for the lodge entrance were ordered from the Champion Iron Fence Company. The paired drive gates were 12 feet wide and 6 feet high. The walk gates were 4 feet wide and 5 feet high. The 12 foot drive gate pair for the stable entrance was ordered from the Kanaka Iron Fence Company of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> McGonnigle, letter to Quartermaster General, 16 May 1881.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> James Gall, Jr., Civil Engineer, letter to Deputy Quartermaster General, 22 May 1884, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> James Gall, Jr., Civil Engineer, letter to Acting Quartermaster General, 10 April 1883.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> W. H. Owen, letter to Quartermaster General, 14 May 1888, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> W.H. Owen, Civil Engineer, Quartermaster Department, letter to Lieutenant Colonel C.G. Sawtelle, Deputy Quartermaster General, 10 January 1888, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> W. H. Owen, letter to Quartermaster General, 16 January 1888, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

Springfield, Ohio.<sup>60</sup> The drive gates had raised lettering for "U.S. NATIONAL CEMETERY" that was 6 inches high, gilded, placed on metal plates, and attached to the gates at the center, near the top.<sup>61</sup> New stone gateposts were constructed, and advertisements went out for two cast-iron urns and four cast-iron shell ornaments to be placed on the gateposts, with the urns on the two tallest south entrance posts and the shell ornaments on the smaller posts.<sup>62</sup> All work on the new wall and entrance gates was completed by the start of 1889.<sup>63</sup>

## 2.3 Maturation of cemetery grounds, 1890–1934

There was a War Department program in the early 1880s to provide National Cemeteries with iron tablets inscribed with lines from the Theodore O'Hara poem, "Bivouac of the Dead." Several of these tablets would be placed around the cemetery and when viewed in sequence, they would relate the entire poem. At Corinth, these tablets were installed throughout the grounds.<sup>64</sup>

As National Cemeteries took on a more public memorial and ceremonial role in the decades after the Civil War, facilities were created to support those roles. With the growth of the tradition of Decorating Day (what later became Memorial Day), a space was needed to focus the ceremonial activities. The Quartermaster General began a program in 1873 of constructing rostrums, or stands for speakers.<sup>65</sup> The first design from the Quartermaster's Department was a rectangular structure with a raised floor and an openwork structure that supported climbing vines. A second, less expensive design was created in 1886 that used an octagonal plan that appeared

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Quartermaster General's Office, letter to Major E. B. Kirk, Quartermaster, 22 March 1888, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Deputy Quartermaster General, letter to Major E.B. Kirk, Quartermaster, 17 August 1888, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> S.B. Holabird, Quartermaster General, letter to Major E.B. Kirk, Quartermaster, 31 October 1888, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC; W. M. Owen, Civil Engineer, Quartermaster Department, letter to Quartermaster General, 22 October 1888, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> James M. Dickey, Superintendent, Corinth National Cemetery, inspection report to Quartermaster General, 18 January 1889

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> National Cemetery Association, "Bivouac of the Dead," (Washington, DC: National Cemetery Administration, last updated 2015), <u>https://www.cem.va.gov/history/bivouac.asp</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Michael R. Harrison (historian), "National Cemeteries, Rostrums," Historic American Buildings Survey (HABS) No. DC-47, (Washington, DC National Park Service, 2013), 28; Historic American Landscapes Survey, "Lodges and Rostrums Data Recorded by HALS," Excel Spreadsheet, in the collection of the National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

more similar to a gazebo than to the previous rostrum plan. The brick base was topped with an iron railing and four bench seats. The superstructure consisted of eight iron posts about 10' high that supported an iron roof with an iron finial in an orb and flame design. A set of cast-iron steps with railing allowed access to the rostrum. Between 1887 and 1890, the Champion Iron Fence Company of Kenton, Ohio, constructed 18 octagonal rostrums in national cemeteries.<sup>66</sup>

A rostrum was constructed at Corinth National Cemetery during 1889-1890, in the "Sylvan Hall" area of the cemetery near the south entrance. The ornamental structure was built to the standard octagonal design, with a brick foundation/podium and a concrete floor, surmounted by iron columns and a corrugated iron roof. The rostrum was 16'7" high and 53' in diameter. The rostrum floor was 4'6" above ground.<sup>67</sup> Champion Iron Fence Company of Kenton, Ohio, accomplished the construction at an unknown cost.<sup>68</sup> The structure was completed prior to Memorial Day 1890 (Figure 11).<sup>69</sup> The rostrum was described in an inspection report that year as "quite an ornament."<sup>70</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Harrison, "National Cemeteries, Rostrums," HABS No. DC-47, 34-37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> "Rostrum," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1941, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Historic American Landscapes Survey, "Lodges and Rostrums Data Recorded by HALS," Excel Spreadsheet, in the collection of the National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>69</sup> Harrison, "National Cemeteries, Rostrums," HABS No. DC-47, 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> J.W. Scully, Quartermaster, letter to Quartermaster General, 20 September 1890, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.



Figure 11. View of rostrum shortly after construction, with coursed brickwork, metal posts and railings, and stairs descending to the left, 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD).

Within a decade or so, the brick part of the rostrum had been covered with vines and surrounded by shrubs and tall deciduous trees, as can be seen in Figure 12. A bench had been placed nearby. The image also shows the extent to which trees and other vegetation had grown to visually enclose and spatially define the perimeter of the cemetery.



Figure 12. Late 19<sup>th</sup> or early 20<sup>th</sup> century view of markers and rostrum, probably around Memorial Day due to flags decorating graves (Cooper Postcard Collection, Mississippi Department of Archives and History). In December 1886, the U.S. Senate passed a bill appropriating \$10,000 to construct an approach road from the city to the Corinth National Cemetery. The macadamized road was constructed in 1888 and led south from the Memphis & Charleston railroad track on Fillmore to the cemetery.<sup>71</sup> The road cost \$9,836 and was 4,864 feet in length.<sup>72</sup>

An 1892 blueprint of the cemetery provided a detailed look at the layout of the burial sections, the roads and walks, buildings and structures, and the type and density of vegetation (Figure 13 through Figure 21). Vestiges of this layout can still be found in the cemetery today. The central avenue was graveled, and the main east-west road was grass covered. The perimeter road was grass covered and lined with trees. There were shrubs lining the brick walk from the central drive to the lodge, and a grape arbor ran from the east side of the lodge to the service drive. The cistern was in place and located northeast of the lodge, and the well was located to the west of the stable. The brick walk continued from the end of the arbor to the stable. The rostrum was on an axis with the western north-south grassed drive. There was vegetation around the interior flagstaff area, and the outer perimeter of the flagstaff area along the road was lined with trees. The early plan for the geometric layout of headstones was evident but in slightly altered form and slightly non-symmetrical patterns. The 1892 plan shows the section marker stones (placed centrally adjacent to but not inside each section) and the two 1874 gun monuments for the first time.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> The Grenada Sentinel, 25 December 1886; Alcorn County Historical Association, The History of Alcorn County Mississippi, (Dallas, TX: National ShareGraphics, Inc., 1983), 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> "Congressman Candler Seeks Improvements for Local Cemetery," *The Weekly Corinthian*, 20 January 1916.



Figure 13. "National Cemetery Corinth, Miss." 1892, Office of Quartermaster General, U.S. Army (NARA, College Park, MD).



Figure 14. Allées of trees marking the lanes on the cemetery grounds, 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD).

Figure 15. Cemetery grounds with markers, evergreen shrubs, and deciduous and evergreen trees, 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD).





Figure 16. Detail showing Lodge and Stable, map "National Cemetery Corinth, Miss." 1892, Office of Quartermaster General, U.S. Army (NARA, College Park, MD).

Figure 17. 1892 Photograph showing brick walks, dense mixed deciduous and evergreen trees and shrubs, the gravel central avenue, a Bivouac of the Dead plaque (lower right), short brick piers at the ends of the walk, and the second lodge (NARA, College Park, MD).





Figure 18. Photograph of lodge, new south and east wall, stable, and shed with hedge delineating stable yard, and mature trees around the lodge and covering cemetery grounds, 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD).

Figure 19. Detail showing rostrum and summer house on west side of main avenue, and brick sewer line; map "National Cemetery Corinth, Miss." 1892, Office of Quartermaster General, U.S. Army (NARA, College Park, MD).





Figure 20. Detail showing circular flagstaff area, north entry gate, encircling drive, and two gun memorials, map "National Cemetery Corinth, Miss." 1892, Office of Quartermaster General, U.S. Army (NARA, College Park, MD).

Figure 21. Twentieth-century view of a gun monument at Corinth National Cemetery (Cooper Postcard Collection, Mississippi Department of Archives and History).



In 1903, the standard size of headstones was modified from that established in 1873. The width of the stone was increased to 12", and the aboveground height was changed to 24" from a total 39" tall marker. The modified stones had a thickness of 4". Unknown dead who had previously received six-inch-square blocks received the standard headstone, but inscribed with the word "Unknown."<sup>73</sup>

A 1909 status report on the cemetery reported a plot of 20 acres, with 19 enclosed. Interments at that time numbered 1,795 known and 3,945 unknown. There were 3,880 headstones consisting of small blocks bearing only the grave number. The land was described as being rolling ground, with the flagstaff located on the highest part and the ground sloping down 28 feet to the south and west. The flagstaff was described at this point as 65 feet tall, double-masted, made from yellow pine, and erected in 1897. The enclosing brick wall was described as being in "very good" condition in 1909.<sup>74</sup>

The lodge, however, was described as being in "fair" condition.<sup>75</sup> The lodge had not been altered, so it still contained the original three rooms on the first floor, three on the second floor, and a basement (Figure 22).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> National Cemetery Association, "History of Government Furnished Headstones and Markers," 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> James M. Dickey, Superintendent, "Status Report, Corinth National Cemetery," 18 March 1909, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22, National Archives and Records Administration, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Dickey, "Status Report, Corinth National Cemetery," 18 March 1909.



Figure 22. South wall, pedestrian gate, and Lodge, 1904 (NARA, College Park, MD).

Several outbuildings were described in the 1909 report. There was a onestory building measuring 16' x 39' and containing 3 rooms built in 1882. An 1894 addition measuring 16'6" x 23' had two stories, and it was connected to the first building by an open shed (Figure 23). The buildings were used as stables (3 stalls), and storage for forage, tools, and fuel. The single-story building also contained two privies for the public measuring 4' x 5' and 4' x 6'.<sup>76</sup> It is possible that upon construction of the two-story brick building, it became the stable and the older building was then used for storage.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Dickey, "Status Report, Corinth National Cemetery," 18 March 1909.



Figure 23. View of service gate, stable/tool house building, ca. 1900 (NARA, College Park, MD).

A cistern house, 12 feet in diameter with lattice sides, had been constructed at the rear of the lodge in 1882. It covered a 10,000 gallon capacity cistern for domestic use. The cistern house had lattice walls, a concrete foundation, concrete floor and, at least in 1932, a composition shingle roof.<sup>77</sup> A well house near the stable was built in 1889 with open sides and a 12' diameter.<sup>78</sup> The well house can be seen between the right gate pier and the stable in Figure 24. The water from the well was used for the public and the stock. There were cart and wagon sheds in the stable area.<sup>79</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> "Cistern House," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1932, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC; Dickey, "Status Report, Corinth National Cemetery," 18 March 1909.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Dickey, "Status Report, Corinth National Cemetery," 18 March 1909.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Dickey, "Status Report, Corinth National Cemetery," 18 March 1909.



Figure 24. South wall service gate, well house, stable/tool house, and grape arbor, ca. 1900 (NARA, College Park, MD).

The roads also were described in 1909. The main avenue through the cemetery was 25' wide. The circular drive enclosing the burial sections remained, but it had been grassed over although it was "constantly worn by carriage driving."<sup>80</sup> The cemetery at that time contained 15 iron tablets on the grounds, one containing General Order #80, four providing the text for the 1867 "Act to Establish and protect National Cemeteries," and ten with various verses of Theodore O'Hara's poem, "Bivouac of the Dead." These last tablets were placed in Sections A, B, O, P, R, S, and T.

Tablets in National Cemeteries containing President Lincoln's Gettysburg address were in place by 1909.<sup>81</sup>. This text was chosen because it had previously been featured as a permanent element in national cemetery landscapes as early as 1895, when legislation authorized a monument to the speech at the Soldiers National Cemetery. The original Gettysburg Address

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Dickey, "Status Report, Corinth National Cemetery," 18 March 1909.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> National Cemetery Administration, "New Gettysburg Address Tables for National Cemeteries to Honor Abraham Lincoln Bicentennial." <u>https://www.cem.va.gov/history/LincBic.asp</u>, 2015.

cast-iron tablet was produced in 1909 by the U.S. Army Rock Island Arsenal in Illinois and placed in all national cemeteries.<sup>82</sup> At Corinth, there was some discussion as to where to mount the plaque—on either the north or the south side of the lodge. It was decided to mount it on the south side near the office, so as not to disturb the family's privacy by having visitors looking at it near windows into the family quarters (Figure 25).<sup>83</sup> It remained there until at least 1953.

Figure 25. Gettysburg Address plaque on Superintendent's Lodge at Corinth National Cemetery, 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



A severe storm tore through the cemetery in 1909, doing considerable damage to the lodge and the vegetation on the cemetery grounds (Figure 26 and Figure 27). It is not known how long it took to repair the damage.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> VA National Cemetery Division, "150<sup>th</sup> Anniversary National Cemeteries of the Civil War 2012 planner," (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, National Cemetery Division, 2011); VA National Cemetery Division, "New Gettysburg Address Tablets for National Cemeteries To Honor Abraham Lincoln Bicentennial," (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, National Cemetery Division, last updated 2015), <u>https://www.cem.va.gov/history/LincBic.asp</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> James M. Dickey, Superintendent, Corinth National Cemetery, letter to the Chief Quartermaster, Department of the Gulf, Atlanta, GA, 10 August 1909, NARA, College Park, MD.



Figure 26. Storm damage to Superintendent's Lodge, 1909 (Cooper Postcard Collection, Mississippi Department of Archives and History).

Figure 27. Photo of damage from same storm, with Lodge in the background (Cooper Postcard Collection, Mississippi Department of Archives and History).



Real property records indicate that a new flagpole was installed in 1906. A 1942 inspection report indicates the iron pole had a concrete foundation

and was 100' tall (Figure 28).<sup>84</sup> However, this information contradicts the 1909 report, which still listed the flagpole as being the wooden flagpole erected in 1897; this discrepancy has not been resolved to date by authors of this report.



Figure 28. 1906 flagpole, 1941 (NARA, Washington, DC).

In 1910, the Judge Advocate General of the Army established that the United States government held title to 1,400 feet of the approach road between the cemetery and the old city limits, as a decision on a dispute regarding maintenance responsibilities. A reported agreement between the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> "Flagpole," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1941, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

city and the government in 1911 required the government to maintain its 1,400 feet of the road, and the city would maintain the remainder.<sup>85</sup>

## 2.4 Modernization period, 1934–1954

Headstones were redesigned after World War I, and they were used for all graves except those of Civil War and Spanish-American War veterans. Referred to as the "General" type of headstone, the white marble stone was 42" long, 13" wide, and 4" thick, with a slightly rounded top. The inscription contained a soldier's name, rank, regiment, division, date of death, and home state. For the first time, there was a choice of two religious emblems—a Latin Cross for the Christian faith or the Star of David for the Jewish faith.<sup>86</sup>

In 1926, a quitclaim deed from the Acting Secretary of War to the City of Corinth, dated 4 September 1926, formally conveyed the governmentowned or controlled approach road for the cemetery to the city. The road had been originally acquired by the United States through two deeds from M.A. Mitchell and the Mayor of Corinth, resulting from the 1920–11 dispute over maintenance responsibilities.<sup>87</sup>

Construction was completed on the stable building to enclose the existing shelter between the stable and the tool room to create a garage. The 1931 construction cost \$100.<sup>88</sup> The building was described at that time as:<sup>89</sup>

Tool House is 17' x 40' length north and south, 3 rooms with 2 public toilets in north end room. Wood shed 7' x 20' joined to center of east side. Stable 17' x 32' across south end of tool house with space between 10' x 20'on east side with weatherboarding, on west by 2 rolling doors. This room is used for a garage.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> "Congressman Candler Seeks Improvements for Local Cemetery," *The Weekly Corinthian*, 20 January 1916.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> National Cemetery Association, "History of Government Furnished Headstones and Markers," 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> United States War Department, "Corinth National Cemetery, Mississippi," Real Property report, 4 August 1937, 1, in Corinth Vertical File, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> "Stable, tool house & public toilet," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1932, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> "Stable, tool house & public toilet," 1932.

The old brick stable and tool house was torn down in 1934 as part of a larger project to re-d0 the living quarters and service area for the cemetery. An existing oil house and the cistern house (Figure 29 and Figure 30) were also removed.<sup>90</sup> Construction date of the oil house is not known. The small building was constructed of weatherboard walls and a tar-paper roof, and it measured 8' x 8'.<sup>91</sup>

Figure 29. Stable/tool house and public toilet building, with small oil house adjacent, 1931 (NARA, Washington, DC).



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Sammartino, "Corinth National Cemetery," 1996, 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> "Oil House," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1933, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.



Figure 30. Cistern house adjacent to lodge, 1932 (NARA, Washington, DC).

The U.S. Army Quartermaster's Department created a new standard plan for lodges in a Dutch Colonial Revival style, having 1½ stories and a large gambrel roof. Fourteen Dutch Colonial Revival lodges were constructed between 1921 and 1934, including one at Corinth. "In plan, all the Dutch Colonial Revival lodges were simple rectangles, with an enclosed porch and office in the front; living room and side stair in the middle; and dining room and kitchen toward the rear. The second story contained three bedrooms and a bathroom organized around a central hall."<sup>92</sup> The design was changed marginally over the years, and the last version had "brick firstfloor construction and faux-half-timbered or brick gables" with dormers containing four windows.<sup>93</sup>

The government made funds available through the Federal Emergency Administration for Public Works (PWA) in fiscal year 1934 for a variety of projects at national cemeteries. Dutch Colonial Revival design lodges constructed in 1934 with PWA funds were located at national cemeteries in Salisbury, Jefferson Barracks, Fort Gibson, Corinth, Philadelphia, Memphis, Wilmington, and Beaufort.<sup>94</sup> The plan for the Corinth lodge is shown in Figure 31, with elevations shown in Figure 32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Harrison, "National Cemeteries, Superintendent's Lodges," HABS No. DC-46, 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Harrison, "National Cemeteries, Superintendent's Lodges," HABS No. DC-46, 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Harrison, "National Cemeteries, Superintendent's Lodges," HABS No. DC-46, 45.

Figure 31. Plan for 1933 standard lodge variation designed for Salisbury, Wilmington, Corinth, Memphis, Marietta, and Nashville national cemeteries (Corinth Lodge Historic Structure Assessment Report [HSAR], NCA archives, Washington, DC).



Figure 32. Elevations for the 1933 standard lodge variation constructed at Corinth National Cemetery (Corinth Lodge HSAR, NCA archives, Washington, DC).



The current superintendent's lodge at Corinth National Cemetery was completed on 19 June 1934 at a cost of \$9,200, and it was constructed primarily with PWA funds.<sup>95</sup> The building was constructed with a concrete foundation, brick, wood and stucco walls, hardwood floors, and a tile roof. The lodge measured 29'3" x 35'3" with a 27'1" x 33'1" basement. Total floor area above the basement was 1,278 square feet contained in seven rooms.<sup>96</sup> There were three bedrooms.<sup>97</sup> A sidewalk extended around the front of the lodge to the south and wrapped around the building to the east, in the direction of the former stable area. An early photograph shows shrubs planted against the foundation and along the far perimeter of the sidewalk, with dense vegetation in the background (Figure 33). Copper gutters and downspouts were added in 1948.<sup>98</sup> Vegetation planted around the lodge varied over time (Figure 34 and Figure 35).



Figure 33. Superintendent's Lodge, ca. 1934 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> "Lodge," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1941, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC; Historic American Landscapes Survey, "Lodges and Rostrums Data Recorded by HALS," Excel spreadsheet in the collection of the National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> "Lodge," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1941, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> "Lodge," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1952, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>98 &</sup>quot;Lodge," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1952, Real Property form.



Figure 34. Superintendent's Lodge, ca. 1948, with maturing evergreen shrubs (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 35. Side view of lodge with family entrance, 1954, showing removal of vegetation around lodge foundation and yard (Corinth Lodge HSAR, NCA archives, Washington, DC).



On 15 February 1936, a new brick and concrete utility building was completed using Work Progress Administration (WPA) funds on the site of the original stable. Measuring 20' by 31', the 545 square foot building contained a storage room/garage and two public restrooms. It was constructed with a concrete foundation, brick walls, concrete floors, and a roof covered with asbestos shingles (Figure 36). Total cost was \$3,494.<sup>99</sup> The concrete walk on the north side between the two restroom entrances was landscaped with evergreen shrubs.

A garage addition to the utility building with an overhead door was constructed in 1949 (see Figure 37), and it contained a lawn watering system. The area in front of the building was redone with a 1" bituminous surface in 1950 (see Figure 37). The wood cornice and metal gutters and downspouts were replaced in 1951 along with a new door on the ladies' restroom.<sup>100</sup> At some point prior to 1955, the right-hand cargo door on the 1936 section was replaced with an overhead garage door (Figure 38). The lattice work at the restroom entrances had been removed by this point, and vegetation had been cut back.



Figure 36. 1936 Utility Building, ca. 1942 (NARA, Washington, DC).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> "Utility Building," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1955, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> "Utility Building," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1955, Real Property form.



Figure 37. Addition to right-hand side of Utility Building, as it appeared in 1955 (NARA, Washington, DC).

Figure 38. 1936 section of Utility Building with new overhead door (open at left), 1955 (NARA, Washington, DC).



The octagonal iron and brick rostrum from 1889 was removed in 1942 (Figure 39).<sup>101</sup> The area was seeded over, and no further development took place on the site.



Figure 39. Rostrum prior to 1942 (NARA, Washington, DC).

By 1947, the cemetery's buildings and the grounds had access to city water and to city sewer and storm sewer systems. Lawn hydrants had been installed. Gasoline storage was provided in the service area in 1947.<sup>102</sup> The 1906 flagpole was replaced on 31 December 1947 with one measuring 75' high (Figure 40).<sup>103</sup>

The main entrance gates were repaired in 1944, but no specific actions were discovered while reviewing subsequent archival documents.<sup>104</sup> The gates are visible in a 1954 photograph (Figure 41).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Sammartino, "Corinth National Cemetery," 1996, 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> "National Cemetery Data: Corinth," Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> "Flagpole," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1958, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> "Entrance Gates," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1960, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.



Figure 40. 1947 flagpole, c. 1953 (NARA, Washington, DC).

Figure 41. Main entrance gate, 1954 (NARA, Washington, DC).



The archival records mention a 1936 WPA project relating to roads and walks at the cemetery, but no details were included. Roads, curbs and gutters were repaired in 1947 and again in 1951. The sidewalk in front of the

lodge was partially replaced in 1953. Roads and the parking area were resurfaced in 1954, and a large repair project to the cemetery drive took place in 1960.<sup>105</sup> The main cemetery avenue as it appeared ca. 1947 can be seen in Figure 42.



Figure 42. Central cemetery avenue, ca. 1947 (NARA, Washington, DC).

The cemetery's enclosing wall was described in 1945 as being 3,612 feet long and 16 inches wide at the base, with a 12-inch wide wall that had an average height of 4.5 feet. Repairs to the wall were a fairly continuous task throughout the years, with maintenance records listing them in 1945, 1953, 1957, and 1965.<sup>106</sup> The walls around the main entrance and the pedestrian gate had a sloping, heavy coping prior to a 1953 partial replacement. Walls, particularly next to gate entrances, were rebuilt to be stepped rather than sloped, the walls were straightened up, and a smaller-profile cement coping was applied. Before and after pictures are provided below (Figure 43 through Figure 49).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> "Roads and Walks," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1960, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> "Enclosing Wall," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1965, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.



Figure 43. Main entrance gate, 1946 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 44. New wall, looking east along Horton Street toward the main entrance, 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 45. Pedestrian gate in 1946 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 46. Pedestrian gate and walls in 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 47. Utility gate in 1946 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 48. Utility gate in 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 49. North entrance gate in 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Work on the cemetery grounds was a continuous process. The regular work included interments, setting headstones, cleaning headstones, raising or realigning headstones, replacing headstones when deteriorated, filling sunken gravesites, seeding, fertilizing, and maintaining grass, pruning trees and shrubs, and planting new vegetation when required. A lawn watering system was installed in 1949 at a cost of \$17,428 (including the cost of the addition to the utility building). That same year, work on the grounds included pruning 117 trees and removing 24 dead trees.<sup>107</sup>

A 1948 aerial photograph provides a snapshot of the cemetery after the last major changes (Figure 50). The encircling road has been covered with trees and shrubs, so it must have been covered over at least 10-15 years prior. A row of trees line the interior of the south wall on the lodge lot, and large shrubs line the concrete walks from the pedestrian gate to the service road. A fence, or thick row of shrubs, make a barrier along the outside of the concrete walk from the lodge to the service area. A mix of evergreen trees and shrubs of varying ages and heights are prominent across the cemetery grounds. A ground view from the same year shows sections of unknown graves covered with spring flowers (Figure 51).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> "Grounds," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1952, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.


Figure 50. Corinth National Cemetery, 1948 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 51. Corinth National Cemetery, spring 1948 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



#### 2.5 Maturity, 1954–2018

The overall layout of the cemetery in 1954 can be seen in the following series of the cemetery's four sections (Figure 52, Figure 53, Figure 54, and Figure 55). The encircling road is gone, replaced with plans for future grave sites (these areas remain empty of burials today). The original grass drives are no longer used, but they still exist as open space. The grassy open spaces along the main avenue have been filled in with grave sites, and a memorial area has been created on the northeast exterior of the circular drive. The open space to the west of the service area is shown as planned for grave sites, but this did not occur to date in 2018. The residential and service areas are shown with several large groupings of vegetation at the southwest and northwest corners of the lodge, shrubs around the southeast corner, and grassy lawn covering the area on the lodge lot and northwest/west of the service area pavement. A massing of vegetation lines the western edge of the pavement.



Figure 52. Plan of Sections A, E F, I, U, & V, 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



Figure 53. Plan of Sections C, L, P & W, 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 54. Plan of Sections D, M, N, O & R, 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 55. Plan of Sections B, G, H, K, S & T, 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

In 1953, the grass drive between Sections L and C was filled in and graded. Existing catch basins were raised to the new grade level. There were extensive repairs to the drainage ditch in 1954, including new headwalls for culverts (Figure 56). The next year, Sections N, O, P, R, S, U, V, W, and the lodge area were graded. Trees and shrubs were planted around the lodge, and 16 willow oaks were planted outside the south wall. A copper water line was extended from the city main to the lodge in 1958, and more plantings were placed near the lodge. <sup>108</sup> The 10 "Bivouac of the Dead" plaques listed in the 1909 inspection report were still in place in 1959, along with plaques containing text from the 1867 Act to Establish and to Protect National Cemeteries (4), The Gettysburg Address (1), and General Order No. 80 (1).<sup>109</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> "Grounds," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1960, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> "Corinth National" Inspection report 25 July 1959, in Corinth Vertical File, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.



Figure 56. Drainage system construction in 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

The front porch of the lodge was enclosed in 1952.<sup>110</sup> Lights were installed over the front steps and on the utility pole in 1956, and a railing was added along the back porch and steps. Storm doors to the lodge and office were installed in 1961, along with storm windows on all lodge and office windows.<sup>111</sup> By 1954, the utility building had a garage and workshops, and exterior lights were installed on the building in 1956.<sup>112</sup>

New bronze entrance plaques were placed on the main entrance gate piers in August 1960. The plaques were installed by Boatman Monument Works at a cost of \$55.00 (Figure 57).<sup>113</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Sammartino, "Corinth National Cemetery," 1996, 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> "Lodge," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1964, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> "Corinth National Cemetery," typed manuscript, 1954; "Lodge," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1968, Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> "Entrance Gates," U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi, 1960, Real Property form.



Figure 57. New bronze plaques on pillars of main entrance gates, 1960 (NARA, Washington, DC).

By the time the aerial photographs below were taken in 1963 and 1968, Corinth National Cemetery had assumed its current configuration with the rostrum and summer house removed, the service area behind the lodge with existing buildings, the interior circular drive removed, and the drainage systems in place (Figure 58, Figure 59, and Figure 60).



Figure 58. Corinth National Cemetery, May 1963 (NARA, Washington, DC).



Figure 59. Aerial photograph of Corinth National Cemetery, 1963 (Library of Congress, HALS MS-3).

Figure 60. Aerial photograph of Corinth National Cemetery, 1968 (Library of Congress, HALS MS-3).



The administration of the cemetery changed on 1 September 1973, when 82 of the 84 National Cemeteries under the jurisdiction of the Secretary of the Army were transferred to the Veterans Administration, including Corinth National Cemetery.<sup>114</sup> When the Veterans Administration took over Corinth National Cemetery, a transfer of real property form was produced, listing the cemetery assets at that time (Table 1).

Facility	Unit of Measure	Total Quantity	Cost (\$)
FE Maintenance Shop	SF	1219	14,000
Flagpole		1	1,900
Family Housing	SF	2064	20,100
Electrical Distribution System	LF	400	500
Sanitary Sewer	LF	370	1,000
Water Pipe Line Potable	LF	669	900
Roads Paved	SY	4479	10,200
Vehicle parking Area	SY	2132	3,000
Sidewalk	SY	732	700
Storm Sewer	LF	190	1,400
Irrigation Facility	LF	6065	12,000
Gutters	LF	514	600
Fence or Walls	LF	3538	34,400
Gates	LF	52	700
Land Purchase	AC	20	3,500
SF = square feet; LF = linear fee	et, SY = squar	e yards, and AC = a	cres

Table 1. Facilities transferred to the Veterans Administration in 1973 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

A preliminary NRHP form from 1974 describes the property's appearance as: "grassy, landscaped grounds [that] are complemented by a fine stand of hardwood and magnolia trees which add to the park-like nature of the cemetery."<sup>115</sup> The wall was described as "four feet in height with concrete

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> National Cemetery Association, "History of Government Furnished Headstones and Markers," 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Webb, "Corinth National Cemetery National Register of Historic Places Inventory – Nomination Form," 1974, 7.

coping," and the gates as being "ornamental wrought iron."<sup>116</sup> Lighting for the flagpole was installed in the fall of 1974.<sup>117</sup> It is not clear if there was a lighting system previously. The open spaces depicted in the nineteenthcentury plans began to be filled in with burials during the 1970s and 1980s. By 31 March 1978, the cemetery contained 6,206 interments, with 3,996 of them unknown. <sup>118</sup>

The exterior of the lodge had not been altered much since its construction. By the mid-1970s, the windows and doors were covered by awnings, and the tile roof had been replaced with one of asphalt shingles. The 1950s shrubs around the lodge had matured, and there were mature evergreen trees near the west side of the lodge. A wooden privacy fence with a wooden gate was erected at some point. It is not clear how long the fence existed (Figure 61 and Figure 62).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Webb, "Corinth National Cemetery National Register of Historic Places Inventory – Nomination Form," 1974, 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> John W. Clemons, Superintendent, "Memorandum: Lighting of Flagpole," 30 September 1974 in Corinth Vertical File, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> "Corinth National Cemetery," typed manuscript, no date, 2.



Figure 61. Lodge at southwest corner, with asphalt shingles, awnings, and mature shrubs, ca. 1970s (Corinth Lodge HSAR, NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 62. East elevation of lodge with awnings, evergreen trees, mature shrubs, and privacy fence, ca. 1970s (Corinth Lodge HSAR, NCA archives, Washington, DC).



The main avenue, the road to the service area, and the parking area were repaired in 1985. Repairs included resurfacing as well as removing and replacing concrete valley gutters along most of the avenue and service road.<sup>119</sup>

Small-scale changes during this period included inscriptions on the headstones. On 31 October 1983, the VA authorized "Lebanon" or "Grenada" to be labeled as the war service for those killed during those conflicts. In December 1988, the Director of Monument Services, Veterans Administration, authorized designations of "MIA" and "POW" to be inscribed on headstones at the government's expense for those soldiers listed as missing in action (MIA) or prisoner of war (POW). And then a year later in December 1989, the Director of the National Cemetery System, Veterans Administration, authorized "Panama" and "Persian Gulf" as an inscription for personnel killed during those military actions.<sup>120</sup> In the early 1990s, headstone modifications included authorization of "Persian Gulf" and "Somalia" to be inscribed on headstones for the soldiers killed during those military conflicts.<sup>121</sup>

As of 1991, the lodge was no longer used for the cemetery director's residence. The building continued to function as an administrative office.<sup>122</sup> A 1996 view of the building shows little change, with the exception of the vegetation around the lodge having been mostly cleared (Figure 63).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> "Road Repairs G.O.E. Maintenance & Repairs – 1985," Veterans Administration plan, in collection of the National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> National Cemetery Association, "History of Government Furnished Headstones and Markers," 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> National Cemetery Association, "History of Government Furnished Headstones and Markers," 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Sammartino, "Corinth National Cemetery," 1996, 7-1.



Figure 63. South elevation of lodge, 1996 (Corinth Lodge HSAR, NCA archives, Washington, DC).

The service area was enclosed by a wooden picket fence by 1996. At some later point, the wooden fence was replaced with a metal chain link one, which remains today.<sup>123</sup> The status of the cemetery as to space for new burials was explained in the 1996 NRHP nomination:<sup>124</sup>

As of May 31, 1996, there were 6,615 graves used for the interment of 6,714 casketed remains and 7 sites used for the interment of 10 cremated remains. Interments of casketed remains in occupied graves and reserved graves, as well as interments of cremated remains, continue. As of May 31, 1996, there were 6,842 gravesites available for the interment of casketed remains, plus 13 reserved gravesites, and 38 sites available for the interment of cremated remains. It is estimated that the cemetery will have gravesites available until beyond the year 2030.

The most problematic maintenance issue over the years has been keeping the wall intact and in good repair. The wall has undergone extensive repairs, and it has been largely replaced several times. The most damage comes from motorists hitting the wall with their vehicles. In the late 1990s,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Sammartino, "Corinth National Cemetery," 1996, 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> Sammartino, "Corinth National Cemetery," 1996, 7-1.

the wall was hit half dozen times.<sup>125</sup> The wall's condition had become so bad by 2000 that a partial rebuilding and repair project was funded. The toppled walls were restored using as much original brick as possible during the summer of 2001, at a cost of \$300,000. The work was contracted to Global Construction of North Carolina. Additional work included tuckpointing the brick, repairing the coping, fortifying the west wall, placing root barriers, and painting all the wrought iron gates.<sup>126</sup>

In 2009, the VA NCA initiated a project to fabricate and install replica Gettysburg Address tablets to replace the ones that in 1909 had originally commemorated the centennial of President Lincoln's birth at all National Cemeteries. Because some of the original tablets had been removed from cemeteries and omitted from the creation of new cemeteries, not all National Cemeteries still featured the tablets. This lack of uniformity justified the re-creation and installation of the replicas.<sup>127</sup> At Corinth National Cemetery, the original tablet was installed outside the cemetery office in the lodge. The replica tablet is located in the southeast quadrant, northeast of the main avenue and the drive to the service area (Figure 64).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Jebb Johnston, "Toppled tribute," *Daily Corinthian*, 23 June 2000, 1A-2A, in Corinth Vertical File, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Jeb Johnston, "Work on walls surrounding Corinth National Cemetery is completed," *Daily Corinthian*, 14 December 2001, 1A-2A, in Corinth Vertical File, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> National Cemetery Division, "150<sup>th</sup> Anniversary," 2011; "New Gettysburg Address Tablets for National Cemeteries To Honor Abraham Lincoln Bicentennial," (Washington, DC: National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, last updated 2015), <u>https://www.cem.va.gov/history/LincBic.asp</u>.



Figure 64. Replica Gettysburg Address tablet, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

There was an extensive project to repair, reconstruct, and restore the cemetery's brick enclosing wall in 2012. The project was undertaken by Smith-Group JJR LLC of Ann Arbor, Michigan, and completed in 2015. <sup>128</sup> In 2016, one of the main entrance gate posts was repaired after being hit by a garbage truck, which knocked off the urn on top of one post. In 2017, the Navy Seabee Veterans of America donated a granite monument to the cemetery as part of their "Seabee Monument in every National Cemetery Project." The Seabee monument is located near the cemetery's main entrance (Figure 65).<sup>129</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Department of Veterans Affairs, "Corinth National Cemetery: Historic Wall Repair, Reconstruction, and Restoration, Bid Documents," 12 March 2012, in collection of the National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Washington, DC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> "Corinth National Cemetery," https://www.cem.va.gov/cems/nchp/corinth.asp; Navy Seabee Veterans of America, "Can Do," Volume 28, Number 3, September 2018, 10, https://www.nsva.org/pdf/CAN-DO.pdf

As of September 2018, there are 7,892 burials at Corinth National Cemetery.  $^{\rm 130}$ 





<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Amanda Rhodes-Wharton, Cemetery Administrator/Director, Memphis National Cemetery and Corinth National Cemetery, e-mail to William E. Hooker III, Historic Architect/Cultural Resources Manager, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, National Cemetery Administration, 20 September 2018.

## **3** National Register Evaluation

### 3.1 1974 nomination

An NRHP nomination was written in 1974 and certified by the State Liaison Officer. No period of significance is mentioned in the 1974 nomination, and a list of contributing and noncontributing features is not provided. Figure 66 reproduces the cemetery's 4-page NRHP nomination form from 1974 and the letter of submittal.

Figure 66. Reproduction of pages with NRHP nomination of the Corinth National Cemetery, 1974 (NCA, Washington, DC).

FI (Type all - (Type all - COMMON: Corinth Nationa AND/OR HISTORIC: LOCATION BTREET AND NUMBER: 1551 HOFLON SLI CITY OR TOWN: COTINTH STATE: Mississippi 31 CLASSIFICATION CATEGORY (Check dna) District Build Size Structure DERENT UBE (Check I Agriculture) Check Indi Commission Entertionement AGENCY Veterans Admin neoional MEADOUAN AFE Cometery LITY OR TOWN: COUNTNOUSE, REGIST Countrol County CITY OR TOWN: Corinth	DR FE ntries 1 Ce eet 3834 Sing fure fure fure fure fure fure fure fure	IX Public Private Genh	Owners	cooc 28 HIP Acquisi Jin Prec Being (	CONGRESSIO First COUNTY: Alcorr tion: ers Coosiderai		ACCE To THE Yes: Rest	rilated stricted	
NAME COMMON: Corinth Nations AND/OR HISTORIC: LOCATION TTREET AND NUMBER: 1551 Horton Str Corinth STATE: Mississippi 3: CLASSIFICATION CATEGORY (Check One) District Buil Sire Buil Sire Shu CATEGORY (Check One) District Buil Sire Shu Check One) District Buil Sire Shu Check One) District Buil Sire Shu CATEGORY Veterans Admin AGENCY Veterans Admin AGENCY Veterans Admin AGENCY Veterans Admin AGENCY Comproves Atlanta LOCATION OF LEGAL Counthouse, REGIT Chancery Clerk Stract No Numbers Alcorn County City On Town: Corinth	1 Ce eet 1834	Emetery Public Private Soft Soverment district tilitary	Owners Public Profile Priven Refigi	CODE 28 JIN Processing G Being G	First COUNTY: Alcorn tion: ese Coosidered	1) STATUS (2) Occupied () Unoccupied () Preservation work in progress	TO THE Yes: Rest Unres No	003 SSIBLE PUBLI Inlated	
COMMON: Corinth Nations AND/AN HISTORIC: LOCATION STREET AND NUMBER. 1551 Horton Str Corinth STATE: Mississippi 3: CLASSIFICATION CATEGOR (Check Das) District Buil Site Buil Site Buil Site Buil Check Das) District Buil Site Str Check Das) District Buil Site Str Check Das) District Buil Site Str Check Das) Check Das) C	eet 1834 fure fure for or 1 for or 1 for for or 1 for or for or 1 for or 1 f for or 1 fot or fot or 1 fot or 1 fot or 1 fot or 1 fot or 1	Public     Private     Berh More as Appropria Forwarmant districi tilitary	Public Public Pork Private Religi	28 HIP Acquisi ] In Proc ] Being (	First COUNTY: Alcorn tion: ese Coosidered	1) STATUS (2) Occupied () Unoccupied () Preservation work in progress	TO THE Yes: Rest Unres No	003 SSIBLE PUBLI Inlated	
AND/OR HISTORIC: LOCATION STREET AND NUMBER: 1551 HOTLON STR COTINTN COTINTN COTINTN TATE: Mississtppi 3: CLASSIFICATION CATEDORY (Check Dno) Distier Buil Size Strue Distier Buil Size Strue Delivet PRESENT USE (Check 1 Agricultural Commercial Educational Entertainment AGENCY Veterans Admin REGIONAL MEADQUAR Area Cemetery CITY OR TOWN: COUNTAULE, REGIN COUNTAULE, REGIN COUNTAUL	eet 1834 fure fure for or 1 for or 1 for for or 1 for or for or 1 for or 1 f for or 1 fot or fot or 1 fot or 1 fot or 1 fot or 1 fot or 1	Public     Private     Berh More as Appropria Forwarmant districi tilitary	Public Public Pork Private Religi	28 HIP Acquisi ] In Proc ] Being (	First COUNTY: Alcorn tion: ese Coosidered	1) STATUS (2) Occupied () Unoccupied () Preservation work in progress	TO THE Yes: Rest Unres No	003 SSIBLE PUBLI Inlated	
STREET AND NUMBER. 1551 HOTLON ST COTINTS STATE: Mississtppi 3: CLASSIFICATION CATEDORY (Check One) Distict Buil Size Strue Check One) Check One) Commerciel Educational Entertainment AGENCY Veterans Admin neologic Method Countriouse, Record Chancery Clark Struet AD NUMBER Alcorn County City On Town: Corinth	illing ture for or l for G	Private Private Both More as Appropria Sovemment disatrial tilitary	Public Public Pork Private Religi	28 HIP Acquisi ] In Proc ] Being (	First COUNTY: Alcorn tion: ese Coosidered	1) STATUS (2) Occupied () Unoccupied () Preservation work in progress	TO THE Yes: Rest Unres No	003 SSIBLE PUBLI Inlated	
1551 Horton Str City of Towns Corinth STATE: Mississippi 3: CLASSIFICATION CATEGON CATEGON CATEGON Check Dne) Distrier Buil Site Buil Site Buil Check Dne) Distrier Buil Site Str Check Dne) Distrier Buil Site Str Check Dne) Distrier Buil Site Str Check Dne) Distrier Buil Site Str Check Dne) Check Dne) C	illing ture for or l for G	Private Private Both More as Appropria Sovemment disatrial tilitary	Public Public Pork Private Religi	28 HIP Acquisi ] In Proc ] Being (	First COUNTY: Alcorn tion: ese Coosidered	1) STATUS (2) Occupied () Unoccupied () Preservation work in progress	TO THE Yes: Rest Unres No	003 SSIBLE PUBLI Inlated	
CITY ON TOWN: Corinth STATE: Mississippi 3: CLASSIFICATION CASSIFICATION CASSIFICATION CASSIFICATION CATEGORY CONSCIENCE District Buil Sire Sire District Buil Sire Sire Check One) District Buil Sire Check One) District Buil Sire Check One) District Buil Sire Check One) Check One)	illing ture for or l for G	Private Private Both More as Appropria Sovemment disatrial tilitary	Public Public Pork Private Religi	28 HIP Acquisi ] In Proc ] Being (	First COUNTY: Alcorn tion: ese Coosidered	1) STATUS (2) Occupied () Unoccupied () Preservation work in progress	TO THE Yes: Rest Unres No	003 SSIBLE PUBLI Inlated	
Corinth STATE: Mississippi 33 CLASSIFICATION CLASSIFICATION CLASSIFICATION CLASSIFICATION CLASSIFICATION CLASSIFICATION CONSTRUCTION	ling ture To a or l G In S M	Private Both More as Appropria foverment ndustrial (()(tory	Public Public Pork Private Religi	28 HIP Acquisi ] In Proc ] Being (	COUNTY: Alcorn Hon: ess Coosidered	n STATUS SCcupied Unoccupied Preservation work In progress	TO THE Yes: Rest Unres No	003 SSIBLE PUBLI Inlated	
Mississippi 34 CLASSIFICATION CATEGORY (Check Gna) District Buil Site Site Check Gna) District Buil Site Check Gna) District Buil Site Check Gna Check Gna Check Gna Commercial Commercial Commercial Educational Entertainment AGENCY Veterans Admin neoional. MEADQUAR Area Cemetery City on Town: Atlanta LIOCATION OF LEGAL CountriousE. REGIST Chancery Clark France and Number Alcorn County City on Town: Corinth	ling ture To a or l G In S M	Private Both More as Appropria foverment ndustrial (()(tory	Public Public Pork Private Religi	28 HIP Acquisi ] In Proc ] Being (	Alconi	STATUS S Occupied Unoccupied Preservation work in progress Transportation	TO THE Yes: Rest Unres No	003 SSIBLE PUBLI Inlated	
CLASSIFICATION CATEGORY (Check One) District Buil Size Strue Check One) Object PRESENT USE (Check 1 Agriculturel Commercial Educational Entertainment AGENCY Veterans Admin NEGIONAL MEADQUAN Area Cemetery ETY ON TOWN: ALIANTA LOCATION OF LEGAN CountriousE, REGIST Chancery Clark STREET NO NUMBER Alcorn County CITY ON TOWN: Corinth	ling ture To a or l G In S M	Private Both More as Appropria foverment ndustrial (()(tory	Public Public Pork Private Religi	HIP Acquisi ] In Proc ] Being (	tion: ese Caosidered	STATUS S Occupied Unoccupied Preservation work in progress Transportation	TO THE Yes: Rest Unres No	E PUBL	c
CATEGORY (Check One) District Buil Size Stru- Object PRESENT USE (Check 1 Agricultural Commercial Educational Entertainment ACENCY Veterans Admin ARGIONAL HEADQUAR Area Cemetery Citry On Towns Atlanta DOCATION OF LEGAI Countridues, REGIST Chancery Clerk STREET AND NUMBER Alcorn County Citry On Towns Corinth	iture Ins or I S G In X M	Private Both More as Appropria foverment ndustrial (()(tory	Public Public Pork Private Religi	Acquisi ] In Proc ] Being ( Being (	ere Goosidered	Cccupied Unoscopied Preservation work in progress	TO THE Yes: Rest Unres No	E PUBL	c
Site	iture Ins or I S G In X M	Private Both More as Appropria foverment ndustrial (()(tory	ite) Park Privat Religi	] In Proc ] Being ( Reside	ere Goosidered	Unoccupied Preservation work in progress	C Restr Unres No	ricted stricted	
Apiculturel Commerciel Educations and Entertains and AGENCY Veterans Admin Area Cemetery City on Town Atlanta Counthouse, Regist Chancery Clark STRAET AND NUMBER Atlanta Counthouse, Regist Chancery Clark STRAET AND NUMBER		Fovernment ndustrial Wiltary	Park Privat Religi				Come	nonts	
Commercial Educational Entertainment AGENCY Veterans Admin AREACONAL HEADQUAN Area Cemetery Citry OR TOWN: Atlanta LOCATION OF LEGAL COUNTHOUSE, REGIST Chancery Clerk STREET AND NUMBER Alcorn County Citry DR TOWN: Corinth		ndustrial Military	Privat				Com	nonts	
Veterans Admin REGIONAL MEADQUAN Area Cemetery LITY OR TOWN Atlanta LOCATION OF LEGAL COUNTHOUSE, REGIST Chancery Clerk STREET AND NUMBER Alcorn County CITY DR TOWN COTINTH	1.1.1		Scient		-		-		-
AEGIONAL HEADQUAR Area Cemetery Eity or town: Atlanta LOCATION OF LEGAL CONTHOUSE, REGIST Chancery Clark STREET AND NUMBER Alcorn County City or town. Corinth								- 1	
AEGIONAL HEADQUAR Area Cemetery Eity or town: Atlanta LOCATION OF LEGAL CONTHOUSE, REGIST Chancery Clark STREET AND NUMBER Alcorn County City or town. Corinth	istr	ation							Mis
EITY OR TOWN: Atlanta LOCATON OF LEGAL COUNTHOUSE, REGIT Chancery Clerk PTRET AND NUMBER Alcorn County CITY OR TOWN: Corinth	TERA:	(II applicable)				AND NUMBER: eachtree Stree			Missis
Atlanta LOCATION OF LEGAL CONTHOUSE, REGIST Chancery Clark FTREF AND NUMBER Alcorn County CITY ON TOWN. Corinth	JIII	ce		_	STATE	eachilee Stree		ODE	00 
COURTHOUSE, REGIST Chancery Clark PTRET AND NUMBER Alcorn County City Da Town, Corinth					Georg	ia 30308		1.1	100
Chancery Clark	DES	CRIPTION							
Alcorn County city on Yown Corinth	RY OF	fice							AL
Corinth			-						Alcorn
Corinth	Cour	thouse		_	STATE:		- 12	CODE	3
						sissippi 38834		28	
						A CARL OF COM			T
REPRESENTATION IN	EXIS	STING SURVEYS	5						
TITLE OF BURVEYI								14	ENTRY
DATE OF SURVEY	-	C	Federal	E	] Stote [	County 1	Lorol		A N
DEPOSITORY FOR SUP	VEY	RECORDSI							NUMBRIN
STREET AND NUMBER				_				-	100
ATRES AND NUMBER									
CITY OR TOWN					STATES			0005	OATE

. MAJOR	BIBLIOGRAPHICAL R	FERENCES					_	
					General. "Histori	cal Facts:		
Corinth National Cemetery." undated. U.S. Army. Office of the Quartermaster General. "Map of the Corinth								
0.5.	Army. Office of National Cemeter	y, Corinth	, Miss	is	sippi." March 11,	the Corinth 1958.		
GEOGR	APHICAL DATA							
DEFINI	ATITUDE AND LONGITUD	E COORDINATES	RATY	0	OF LESS THAN	DINT OF A PROP	ES. ERTY	
CORNER	LATITUDE	LONGITU	DE	R	LATITUDE	4 LONGITU	DE	
NW NE SE SW	Degrees Minutes Seconds 34 ° 55 ' 45" 34 ° 55 ' 45" 34 ° 55 ' 45" 34 ° 55 ' 25" 34 ° 55 ' 25"	B8 30 88 30 88 30 88 30 88 30	14 " 00 " 00 "		Degrees Minutes Seconds	Degrees Minutes	Second	
	INATE ACREAGE OF NO	and the second second			Wenty acres	DINDARIES.		
STATE:		-	CODE		COUNTY:	SUNDARIES	cobe	
STATE:			CODE	1	COUNTYS	-	cope	
STATE:	STATE: COD			COUNTY:			con	
STATE				COUNTY!			-0056	
	REPARED BY		1				1	
John 1	W. Clemons, Supe	rintendent		_		1 July 1	974	
Corin	th National Ceme	tery	_	_	(*))			
	Horton Street	1125 60 171			4	(601) 286-	5782	
CITY ON		10 - 10 - 10		P	Mandarda 2002		CODE	
Corin CERTIF	CATION OF NOMINAT				Mississippi 38834 NATIONAL REGIST		28 DN	
State Li X Ye No	and the second sec	R. Will	hiand		I hereby certify that this prop National Register.	erry: B- included	in the	
nominate ing that	iance with Executive Or this property to the Nat the State Liaison Office which to present the nom	ional Register, r has been allow	certify- red 90		Director, Office of Archeology .	nd Historic Preser	vallon	
view Bos	aid and to evaluate its s level of aignificance is	ignificance. The	recom-	н.	Date			
Federa	al Representative Signature	Date		1	Resper of The Natio	nal Register	-	

8. SIGNIFICANCE			
PERIOD (Check One or Marn as As			
Pre-Columbian	17th Century	19th Century	bp 20th Century
SPECIFIC DATERS (II Applicable			
AREAD OF SIGNIFICANCE (Check	Cone or More as Appropriat	¢.	
Aboriginal	Education	Political	Utben Planning
Prehistoria	Engineering	x Religion/Phi-	Other (Specify)
Agriculture	Industry Invention	losophy	
Arestincture	Landscope	Science	
- Art	Architecture	Social/Human-	
Commerce	Literature	Itorian	
Genmunications	(X) Millitery	Thuster	
Conservation	Music	Transportation	
STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE			
by the Veterans Adm (20) acres. The gro of great significant whence the National was fought October command of General S of General W. S. Ros sides-one to captur	inistration and counds occupy a po- ce. Here was fou Cemetery derives 3-4, 1862, betwee Sterling Price and sencrans. Great re and the other tional Cemetery was a site for a peru Four (4) years y was experienced on of isolated gr in in September 1 fields and skirmi tary, and Brittons amps and hospital terment program w (16) in order of which 1,793 were giments from fift the interments nu Corinth National Federal Governmen	rtion of a Civil ght the battle of its name. The b n a Confederate A d a Union Army un- heroism was exemp- to defend this gr- as established in anent National Can- had elapsed since in the identific. aves. The program 864. Remains wer show and sissippi Lane in Tennessee a in Tennessee and a practically con- National Cemeteric known and 3,895 een (15) differen- mbered 6,1432,1. Cemetery a headstor t to mark each gr-	ately twenty War battlefield Corinth from attle of Corinth rmy under the der the command lified by both ound. 1866 by an matery for the battle ation of the m of concentratir e gathered Corinth, luka, ; from Parkers e; and from d Mississippi. mpleted, Corinth es, having were unknown, t states. 47 known and one is furnished ave, a final

ESCRIPTION				
CONDITION	Excellent 😿 Geo		k One) Deteriorated 🖂 R	uins Unexposed
CONDITION	(Check			theoh (Ine)
ESCRIPE THE	Altered	Unpliered	Maved	(x) Original Site
rolling te grassy, la wood and m cemetery. and the su entire com	orinth National Ce rrain inside the o ndscaped grounds a agnolia trees whice The only building perintendent's lod pound is broken on the single set of	ty limits of C re complemented th add to the pa s on the site a ge. The low br ly by the two s	brinth, Mississ by a fine star rk-like nature re the maintens ick wall surrou ets of main ent	sippi. The nd of hard- of the mnce shop mding the rance/exit



HARIERAR GUMERSON GUTTER

265 20 Kax

RECEIVED.

Show veteran's full nume, VA file number, and social security number on all correspondence.

#### 3.3 1980 nomination

An NRHP nomination for "determination of eligibility" was written in 1980. No period of significance is mentioned in the 1980 nomination, and the Superintendent's Lodge and Service Complex were determined not to be contributing features. Figure 67 reproduces the cemetery's 5-page NRHP nomination form from 1980 and letter of submittal to the Keeper of the National Register in 1983.

Figure 67. Reproduction of pages with NRHP nomination of the Corinth National Cemetery, 1980 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



COND	ITION	CHECK ONE	CHECK O	NE
EXCELLENT _XGODD FAIR	-DETERIDAATED -RUINS -UNEXPOSED	LUNALTERED	X_ORIGINALS	DATI
DE	SCRIBE THE PRESENT AND OR	GINAL (IF KNOWN) PHYSIC	AL APPEARANCE	
rolling te County. T stand of h nature of are the di	h National Cemeter rrain inside the o he grassy, landso ardwood and magno. the cemetery. The rector's lodge and ry contains appro:	city limits of Con aped grounds are lig trees which a conly permanent of service complex vimately 20 acres	rinth in Aid complemented dd to the pa buildings on of land and	orn by a fin rk-liko the site was sold
The cemete sections. with concr of the nor driveway 1 which exte is another	ted States on Feb ry is nearly squar It is surrounded ete coping. The r th wall with entr eads from the gat inds through the o entrance original of ornamental wrou	re, laid off in 2 by a brick wall main entrance is y gates of orname es and is a conti emetery to the so lly for carriages	4 unequal by four feet in located at i ntal wrought nuation of i uth wall who . Two small	irial height he center iron, A the road ire there
example of design was 1934. All significan story in 1 wall. The wood loose foot plan under the degree of a shelter of the ele	story lodge was c a standard, mode the standard for details and mate tfeature is the prick resting on a dormered second ly imitating half is approximately roof for an entry character resulti d, protective qua evated first floor	st cost cottage o national cemeter rials are "off th flat clay tile ga high, exposed co story has stucco -timber English t square with a cut porch. The desi ng from the overs lity counteractin	f the period ies between e shelf". T mbrel roof. ncrete foum gabels with udór. The out on the gn has an un caled roof the g the negation	1. The 1928 and The only The fist dation exposed 1900 squar fist floo hexpected which give lve aspect
date of co door open:	vas originally on onstruction is not lngs approximately i in 1934.	known. It was o	f brick with	n arched
combination facility. and the to of brick	complex was const on garage, cutbuil This was a Works otal cost of const with double hung s on asphalt shingle	ding for employee Progress Adminis ruction was \$3,50 ix over six windo	tration(WPA). The str	pom ) project ucture is
These bui of this n	ldings do not cont ational cemetery.	ribute to the his	torical sig	nificance
	*			

PERIOD 	АF —АЯСНЕОLOGY, РВЕНЬТОВІС —АЯСНІ ОLOGY, НІЗТОВІС —АОПІОЦІТИВЕ —АПСНІ ТЕСТИВЕ —ВОМАВАСЕ —БОММИНІСАТІОНІЗ	IEAS OF SIGNIFICANCE - CI _COMMUNITY PLANNING _CONSERVATION _ECONOMICS _EDUCATION _ENGINEERING _EXFLORATION/SETLEMENT _INDUSTRY _INVENTION	HECK AND JUSTIFY BELOW LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTURE LUAW LUTERATURE ZMIUTARY MUSIC PHILOSOPHY POUTICS/DOVERNMENT	- REUGION -SOTINCE -SOLLPTURE -SOCIAL/HUMANITA -THEATIR TRANSPORTATION OTHER/SPECTORN
SPECIFIC DATE	5	BUILDER/ARCI	NTECT	
these	septiments for 1	future generation	tained as a state s.	and the state
reint its n 1862. The b	erment of remains ame from the Batt attle started ear	s of Union soldie tle of Corinth wh rly on October 3	hed in 1866 for t rs. The cemetery ich was fought Oc and lasted two da	derives tober 3-4,
reint its n 1862. The b Gener Gener Van D inber back	erment of remains ame from the Batt attle started ear al William S. Ros als Earl Van Dorn orn's first attac defenses. The b	of Union soldie the of Corinth wh secrans led the U and Sterling Pr whit two Federa luecosts fought ications. Price	rs. The cemetery ich was fought Oc and lasted two da nion forces and M ice led the Confe l divisions outsi stubbornly but ha then sent his di	v derives tober 3-4, ays. Major ajor derates. de the
reint its n 1862. The b Gener Gener Van D inner back again The F and a range	erment of remains ame from the Batt attle started ear al William S. Ros als Earl Van Dorn orn's first attac defenses. The b behind the fortif st the Union cent ederals waited un dvanced over an o	of Union soldie the of Corinth wh secrans led the U and Sterling Pr the hit two Federa luccosts fought ications. Price fications. Price ar line about 1 til the Confeder pen field, When red in a deadly	rs. The cemetery ich was fought Oc and lasted two da nion forces and M ice led the Confe l divisions outsi stubbornly but ha then sent his di	y derives tober 3-4, ays. Major lajor derates. de the d to fall visions a woods pt blank
reint its n 1862. The b Gener Gener Van D inner back again The F. and a range from Prices	erment of remains ame from the Batt attle started ear al William S. Ros als Earl Van Dorn orn's first attac defenses. The b behind the fortif st the Union cent ederals waited un dvanced over an o the Federals pou entrenched positi s's men retreated	of Union soldie the of Corinth wh secraps led the U and Sterling Pr the hit two Federa bluecosts fought ications. Price er line about 1 til the Confedera pen field. When red in a deadly ons on the left. , reformed and tak	rs. The cemetery ich was fought Oc and lasted two da nion forces and M ice led the Confe l divisions outsi stubbornly but ha then sent his di p.m. ates broke out of they reached poi fire, including a ried again but we	v derives tober 3-4, ajor derstes. de the d to fall visions a woods nt blank rtillery

NATIONAL PARK SERVICE	HEINTERIOR	FOR NPS USE ONLY
TIONAL REGISTER OF HIS INVENTORY NOMINAT		DATE ENTERED
CONTINUATION SHEET	ITEM NUMBER	2 PAGE 8
Rosecrans saw the break and hat was shot away, and his "fought" like a private sol of his sword and fairly dre correspondent wrote.	hair streamed : dier. delt stu	in the wind. He rdy blows with the flat
At the same time the Confed stormed Battery Robinett, a some of the foremost ranks were driven out by a bayon	sn entrenched an spilled over ti	rtillery positions, and
Back in the woods they refut the Second Texas, swarmed of Colonel Rogers carried a f picked him off with a sing about 100 reaching the Corr beaten back into the woods after 7 p.m. he ordered a killed; 1,841 wounded, 324 473 killed, 1,997 wounded a	over the works lag to the ramp le revolver sho inth public squ . That was eno retreat. Union missing. The	despite heavy losses. art. A Union drummer boy t. His men raced on, are. But then they were ugh for Van Dorn. Soon casualties were: 355 Confederate losses were
Four years had elapsed sin- experienced in the identif- isolated graves. The prog- in September 1864. Remain: Holly Springs, Guntown, and Parkers Crossroads, Middle from various scattered cam Mississippi. As far as po- 1870 when the program Was ranked sixteenth in order approximately 5,670 interr- represented 273 regiments 63rd Regiments of Ohio Vol Volunteers and Michigan Vo	ication of the ram of reintered s were gathered d Farmington in bury and Britto ps and hospital ssible intermen practically com of National Cem ed of these 3,7 from 15 states unteers, 4th Re	dead and the location of ments of the dead began from Corinth, Iuka, Mississippi; from ns Lane in Tennessee; and s in Tennessee and ts were by states and by pleted, Corinth was eteries having 60 were unknowns. They including the dead of the

9 MAJOR SIBL	IOGRAPHICAL REF	ERENCES	
CALAGE OF NOWINAT	CALDATA		
VERBAL BOUNDAR	NORTHING NORTHING JULIAN Y DESCRIPTION ection of Johns and H	D EASTING	
LIST ALL STAT	ES AND COUNTIES FOR PROPER		COUNTY BOUNDAR!
+ 57470	CODE	COUNTY	c0
FORM PREPA	RED BY	COUNTY	20
Desandation Veter		am Analyst	E0
DEGANGATION DEGANGATION STREET & NUMBER 810 V	RED BY na M. Wabb - Progr ans Administration	am Analvst n	ATE
DEGANGATION DEGANGATION STAILTA NUMERE STAILTA NUMERE BIO V CITY OF TOWN Washi	RED BY rans Administration Termont Avenue ngton,	am Analvst po n Te St	ATE
AME TITLE DEGANDATION Veter START A NUMBER 810 V CITYOR TOWN Washi CER TIFICATION In compliance with Execution	RED BY PAR N. Webb - Programs rans Administration rermont Avenue Ington, ON OF NOMINATION STATE HISTORIC PRESERVATH YESNO. VESNO.	am Analyst Di Te St DN ON OFFICER RECOMMENDATIO NONE STATE HISTORIC	ATE (202) 3 ATE D.C. N PRESERVATION OFFICER
ANKE TITLE SBY(2) DRGAN(24TION Veter START A NUMBER 810 V CITYOR TOWN Washi CER TIFICATION In compliance with Execution Historic Preservation Office evaluate its significance. The FEDERAL REPRESENTATION	RED BY rans Administration remont Avenue ngton, ON OF NOMINATIC STATE HISTORIC PRESERVATI YESNO ve Order 11593. I heraby nomina or has been ellowed 90 days in will e evaluated lawed 90 days in will	AMAINST DIA TE ST DN ON OFFICER RECOMMENDATIO NONE STATE HISTORIC STATE HISTORIC	ATE LEPHONE (202) 3 ATE D.C. N PRESERVATION OFFICER bgister. Certifying that
AAME - 11716 SBY(2) DRGAN(241)ON Veter STARLT A NUMBER 810 V OTY OR TOWN Washi CER TIFICATION In compliance with Execution Historic Preservation Office evaluate its significance. Th FEDERAL REPRESENTATION TITLE	RED BY rans Administration remont Avenue ngton, ON OF NOMINATIC STATE HISTORIC PRESERVATI YESNO ve Order 11593. I heraby nomina or has been ellowed 90 days in will e evaluated lawed 90 days in will	AMAIVST DM TE ST DN ON OFFICER RECOMMENDATIO NONE STATE HISTORIC STATE HISTORIC TE this property to the National Re hich to present the nomination to MationalState	ATE LEPHONE (202) 3 ATE D.C. N PRESERVATION OFFICER bgister. Certifying that
AAME - 11% E DRGAN(2ATION Veter START A NUMBER START A NUMBER 810 V OTY OR TOWN Washi CER TIFICATION In compliance with Execution Historic Preservation Officience, Th FEDERAL REPRESENTATION TITLE FOR NPS USE ONLY	RED BY rans Administration remont Avenue ngton, ON OF NOMINATIC STATE HISTORIC PRESERVATI YESNO ve Order 11593. I heraby nomina or has been ellowed 90 days in will e evaluated lawed 90 days in will	am_Amalvst DN DN OFFICER RECOMMENDATIO 	ATE (202) 3 ATE D.C. N PRESERVATION OFFICER POSTER Certifying that I the State Review Boe cal
AAME - 11% E SBY(2) DRGAN(241)ON Vetez STARLT & NUMBER 810 V CITY OR TOWN Washi CER TIFICATION In compliance with Execution Historic Preservation Office evaluate its significance. Th FEDERAL REPRESENTATION TITLE FOR NPS USE ONLY I HEREBY CERTIFY THAT DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF A	RED BY PAR N. Webb - Proor Pans Administration Permont Avenue Ington, ON OF NOMINATIC STATE HISTORIC PRESERVATI YES	AMAIVST DI TE ST DN ON OFFICER RECOMMENDATIO NONE	ATE (202) 3 ATE D.C. N PRESERVATION OFFICER PRESERVATION OFFICER State Review Boa cal. TE
AAME- 1014 DRGAN(JATION Veter STARLT A NUMBER 810 V OTY OR JOWN Washi CER TIFICATION In compliance with Execution Historic Preservation Office evaluate its significance. Th FEDERAL REPRESENTATION TITLE FOR NPS USE ONLY I HEREBY CERTIFY THAT	RED BY PAR M. Wabb - Proor Pans Administration Permont Avenue Ington, ON OF NOMINATIC STATE HISTORIC PRESERVATI YESNO Inve Order 11593. I heraby nomina tr has been ellowed 90 days in wi tr bas been ellowed 90 days in with tr bas	AMAIVST DI TE ST DN ON OFFICER RECOMMENDATIO NONE	ATE (202) 3 ATE D.C. N PRESERVATION OFFICER register. Certifying that i the State Review Boe cal. TE TE

WETERANS ADMINISTRATION OFFICE OF CONSTRUCTION WASHINGTON, D. C. 20420
MAR 1 5 1983
Mrs. Carol D. Shull National Register of Historic Places National Park Service Department of Interior 440 G Street, NM Washington, D.C. 20243
Doar Hrs. Shull:
It is the opinion of the Veterans Administration that the Corinth National Cenetory, Alcorn County, Corinth, Mississippi, appears to meet the oriteria for listing on the Hational Register of Historic Places.
The Mississippi State Historic Preservation Office has sovierd us (copy enclosed) that the office concurs in pur opinion and our intention to nominate this property to the National Register.
Enclosed please find a supporting documentation covering the significance of the Corinth National Cenatery for your consideration under 36 CFR 63.3. A structure-by-structure listing industing which contribute to the historic significance of the district and which constitute intrusions is included as is a set of photographs. The photographs should be retained as personent file copies.
We would appreciate your determination regarding the sligibility of this property for the Rational Register of Historic Places.
Sincerely, (Miss) GDORE J. HOLLENHOFF Historic Preservation Officer
Enclosures
CC: 08A 08A1 40 41
08A1/SAVEBB: fag 3/15/83 #287

### 3.5 1991 Siege and Battle of Corinth Sites, National Historic Landmark nomination

A National Historic Landmark (NHL) nomination was accepted in 1991 for the Siege and Battle of Corinth including the Corinth National Cemetery. The period of significance in the 1991 NHL nomination is from April 1862 through October 1862, with significant dates of April 28–May 30, 1862 (siege), and October 3–October 4, 1862 (battle). The Siege and Battle of Corinth was nominated under Criteria A and B. The Superintendent's Lodge was not considered a contributing feature of the NHL nor was the utility building, since they were constructed in 1934. Figure 69 reproduces three pages from the 1991 NHL nomination that are specifically relevant for Corinth National Cemetery.

Figure 68. Reproduction of pages concerning the Corinth National Cemetery in the NHL registration form for the Siege and Battle of Corinth Sites, 1991 (NCA).

SIEGE AND BATTLE O United States Reportment of the Interior, Pa			Nation	al Report of Hollon's Place	Pa,- Kreistminn in
1. NAME OF PROPE	RTY				
Historic Name:	Siege (April 28- and Battle of Co Sites			1862)	
Other Name/Site Nu	mber:				
2. LOCATION					
Street & Number:	Various locations		Not fo	c publication	n:
City/Town: Corint	h			Vicinity	/: <u>X</u>
State: MS Cou TN	nty: Alcorn Hardeman	Code:	003 069	Zip Code:	38061 3883-
3. CLASSIFICATIO	N				
Ownership of Prope Private:_ Public-local:_ Public-State:_ Public-Federal:_	<u>x</u>	Category of Pi Building( Distric Si Structu Objec	s): ct:_X_ te: re:		
Number of Resource Contribu 15		_1sti ob	ildings tes ructure jects		
19 Number of Controller	Link Balandara Bro		tal	L. WILTOWS	
Number of Contribu Register: 4	ting Resources Pre	wrously List	ed in t	ne National	

USDI/NPS NRHP Repotestion Form (Rev. 8-86). OMB.No. 1024-0019 NPS Form 10-900 SIEGE AND BATTLE OF CORINTH SITES Page 9 National Register of Historic Places Registration Form United States Department of the Interior, National Park Service. magazine. The mound is three to five feet high and 25 feet deep by 25 feet wide. The mound is depressed in the center and on the northeast side, having collapsed when the timber linings rotted. Five hundred feet southwest of this emplacement and bombproof is another emplacement and bombproof in the same configuration as the previous set. The emplacement is two to four feet high, eight to ten feet wide, and 250 feet long. A bombproof is located at the end of the battery. (The second emplacement and bombproof resemble the configuration of the first emplacement and bombproof.) The bombproof is three to five feet high and 25 feet deep by 25 feet wide. The center is depressed in the same configuration as the first, with the northeast side depressed more than the other sides. UNION SIEGE LINE: Army of the Mississippi (Brig. Gen. E.A. Paine's Division) There are two lines of rifle-pits along the ridge line. The line lower on the ridge is 168 feet long, one to two feet high, and approximately two feet wide. The second earthwork is about 50 feet above the lower and is 200 feet long, one to two feet high, and approximately two feet wide. The earthworks at the north end have been badly eroded. The area is kept as a grassy mowed field. A few hardwood trees shade the area. CONFEDERATE RIFLE-PIT The rifle-pit is crescent-shaped in plan and is oriented to face northeast. It consists of a low earthwork behind which was a shallow trench. The front trench has been infilled by slope wash from the embankment. The earthwork is devoid of sod and is subject to erosion. The earthwork is approximately three feet. high, ten to twelve feet wide, and fifty feet long. CORINTH NATIONAL CEMETERY The Corinth National Cemetery is situated approximately three quarters of a mile southeast from the railroad depot in Corinth. Established in 1866 by an Act of Congress, it is part of the National Cemetery System administered by the Department of Veteran Affairs and comprises approximately 16 acres. Fighting during the Battle of Corinth (on the morning of October 4, 1862) took place on the grounds. The interment of the remains of Civil War soldiers at this cemetery began in September 1864. The remains were gathered from approximately 20 battlefields. By 1870, when the interment program was nearly completed, Corinth was the sixteenth largest National Cemetery, There were 5,688 interments, of which 1,793 were known and 3,895 were unknown. The interred represent 273 regiments from fifteen states. Today, there are 6,500 interments. Headstones mark the site of each grave.

	10-900 USDENPS NRHP Regulation Form (Rev. 8-80) OMB No. 2 AND BATTLE OF CORINTH SITES Page 2 Department of the Interior, National Park Service National Pagement of the Interior,	e :
1	There are two noncontributing buildings within the National Cemetery boundary. The superintendent's house is a two-story, Tudor style house built in 1934. The maintenance building is an architecturally non-descript T-shaped structure with a tile roof. It was also built in 1934.	
	RAILROAD CROSSOVER	
	The crossover of the Memphis and Charleston and Mobile and Ohio Railroads was the catalyst for Corinth's existence and military significance. The crossover is represented today by the crossing of the Illinois Central Gulf and the Southern Railroads. There is a depot, which is the third depot to stand at this site, built in 1917.	
	DAVIS BRIDGE: Battle of the Hatchie (October 5, 1862)	
	Davis Bridge is the site of the savage fight on October 5, 1862, between Confederate Maj. Gen. Earl Van Dorn's Army of the West retreating from Corinth and a Union force under Maj. Gen. E.O.C. Ord. The bridge spanned the Hatchie River two miles south of Pocahontas, Tennessee, the latter three miles north of the Mississippi border.	
	The site of the battle is forested with hardwood and pine and heavy undergrowth. An unimproved trail/road, on the historic roadway, serves as access to the site. There are several stone monuments commemorating the battle and those who fell there. The bridge has long since washed away and the river banks may have eroded slightly, but the site maintains a high degree of integrity.	
	DUNCAN HOUSE	
	The Duncan Houseat the northeast corner of Bunch and Polk streetswas the headquarters of Confederate Maj. Gen. John C. Breckenridge in April and May 1862. The house has undergone many changes since it was constructed. The most obvious is that the house was moved, from around the corner on Bunch Street, during the early twentieth century. The exterior of the Duncan house was covered with asbestos shingles; a full-width porch was constructed on the front facade; the rear facade was altered; and many interior features, including partitions and trim, were	
	removed. The front fenestrationa central door with transoms and sidelights, flanked by two windows on each sideappears to be original. The windows are two over two replacements.	
	The bracketed cornice in the front is intersected by a central gabled roof, presumably the remnants of the original portico depicted on a Civil War-era sketch of the house. Presently, a full length front porch, roofed below the cornice and supported by paired square wood columns, is a replacement that was added, likely when the house was moved to the present site. Little of the original interior remains. The central hall wall has been	

#### 3.6 1996 nomination

The 1996 nomination is part of a multiple property theme of Civil War Era National Cemeteries. The VA nominated 14 national cemeteries to the NRHP, including Corinth. Corinth National Cemetery was significant for its association with the Civil War and ongoing association with veterans from multiple wars. The nomination was accepted 19 October 1996.

The period of significance in the 1996 nomination is from 1866 to 1934, and the only significant date is 1866. The cemetery is nominated under Criterion A. The contributing resources include one building (Superintendent's Lodge), the site, five structures (south entrance gate, south pedestrian gate, north entrance gate, north pedestrian gate, and perimeter wall), and one object (flagpole). There is only one noncontributing resource, the utility building. The headstones, wisteria arbor, and the comfort station are not included on either list. Figure 69 reproduces the cemetery's 19page NRHP nomination form from 1996.

# Figure 69. Reproduction of registration form for Corinth National Cemetery nomination to NRHP, 1996 (NCA).

1. M. 1. M		1 A
NPS Ferm 10-900 (Oct. 1990)	RECEIVED 228	0 OMB No. 10024-0018
United States Department of the Interior National Park Service	1 8 19	96
ational Register of Historic Pla	ces	DIC PLACES
Registration Form	NAT. REGISTER OF HISTO NATIONAL PARK SE	RVICE
This form is for use in nominaling or requesting determination National Register of Historic Places Registration Form (Nati by entering the information requested. If any them does not architectural classification, materniak, end arreas of significa- entries and narrative items on continuation sheets (NPS For	nal Register Bulletin 16A). Complete each term pply to the property being documented, enter " re, enter only categories and subcategories from	by marking "x" in the appropriate box or N/A" for "not applicable." For functions, in the instructions. Place additional
1. Name of Property		
historic name   Corinth National Cemetery		
ther names/site number		
2. Location		The second at
treet & number 1551 Horton Street		not for publication N/A
ity or town Corinth		vicinity N/A
tate Mississippi code MS	county Alcom c	ode 003 zip.code 38834
inter masserppi	coursy <u>sector</u>	
State/Federal Agency Certification     As the designated authority under the National Historic F     prequest for determination of eligibility meets the doc.     Historic Places and meets the procedural and profession	nentation standards for registaring properties in	the National Register of
As the designated authority under the National Historic F	nentation standards for registering properties in I requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In 1. Trecommend that this property be consider valion sheet for additional comments.) $\frac{6}{25}/9(6)$	the National Register of my opinion, the property
As the designated authority under the National Historic F request for determination of eligibility meets the doc. Historic Places and meets the procedural and profession Breets b does not meet the National Register Criter Breets b does not meet the National Register Criter Breets b does not meet the National Register Criter Signature of certifying official/Title Federal Presert Department of Veterons Affait	nentation standards for registering properties in a requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In . Trecommend that this property be consider valion sheet for additional comments.) $\frac{(c)/25/9(c)}{25/9(c)}$ representation of the error Date representation of the error Date of the error Date representation of the error Date of the error Date of the error Date representation of the error Date of the error Da	The National Register of my opinion, the property ed significant
As the designated authority under the National Historic F request for determination of eligibility meets the docs. Historic Places and meets the procedural and profession meets does not meet the National Register Criter nationally dataward placeally ( see contribution of certifying official/Title (Federel Preserv Depart ment of Veterons Affair State of Federal agency and bureau In my opinion, the property Emeets does not meet comments.)	nentation standards for registering properties in a requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In 1. recommend that this property be considered valion sheet for additional comments.) <u>(a) 25 /9(a)</u> other Office of Date Comments.) <u>14 Sept 1996</u> Oate	I the National Register of my opinion, the property ed significant ation sheet for additional
As the designated authority under the National Historic F request for determination of eligibility meets the docs. Historic Places and meets the procedural and profession meets. does not meet the National Register Criter nationally dataward locally. Signature of certifying official/Title (Federal Preserv Depart ment of Veterons Affair State of Federal agency and bureau In my opinion, the property Emeets Does not meet comments.)	nentation standards for registering properties in a requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In . Trecommend that this property be consider valion sheet for additional comments.) $\frac{(c)/25/9(c)}{25/9(c)}$ representation of the error Date representation of the error Date of the error Date representation of the error Date of the error Date of the error Date representation of the error Date of the error Da	The National Register of my opinion, the property ed significant
As the designated authority under the National Historic F request for determination of eligibility meets the doc. Historic Places and meets the procedural and profession meets    does not meet the National Register Criter in prionally    statewide    locally. (   See conti Author Former Lunch Signature of certifying official/Title    Federal Preserv Depart ment of Vetacons Affail State of Certifying official/Title    Federal Preserv Depart ment of Vetacons Affail State of Certifying of other official/Title Signature of commenting or other official/Title State of Federal agency and bureau In my opinion, the property Elmeets    does not meet comments.) Signature of commenting or other official/Title State of Federal agency and bureau National Park Service Certification hereby certify that this property is: entered in the National Register    See continuation sheet. determined not eligible for the National Register    See continuation sheet. determined not eligible for the National Register	nentation standards for registering properties in a requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In . Trecommend that this property be considered uation sheet for additional comments.) <u>(a) 25 /9(a)</u> other Office of Date Comments.) <u>(a) 25 /9(a)</u> other Office of Date Comments.) <u>(a) 25 /9(a)</u> other Office of Date Comments.) <u>(a) 25 /9(a)</u> (b) 25 /9(a) (c) 25 /9(a)	I the National Register of my opinion, the property ed significant ation sheet for additional 
As the designated authority under the National Historic F  request for determination of eligibility meets the docs.  Historic Places and meets the procedural and profession  meets  does not meet the National Register Criter  protection of the National Register Criter  signature of certifying official/Title (Federal Present)  Depart ment of Vetacons Affait State of Federal agency and bureau  In my opinion, the property Elmeets    does not meet comments.)  MMM A. H.C. Q  Signature of commenting or other official/Title  State of Federal agency and bureau  National Park Service Certification  hereby cerify that this property is:  entered in the National Register  see continuation sheet. determined eligible for the  National Register  le See continuation sheet. determined not eligible for the	nentation standards for registering properties in a requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In . Trecommend that this property be considered uation sheet for additional comments.) <u>(a) 25 /9(a)</u> other Office of Date Comments.) <u>(a) 25 /9(a)</u> other Office of Date Comments.) <u>(a) 25 /9(a)</u> other Office of Date Comments.) <u>(a) 25 /9(a)</u> (b) 25 /9(a) (c) 25 /9(a)	I the National Register of my opinion, the property ed significant ation sheet for additional 
As the designated authority under the National Historic F  request for determination of eligibility meets the doc.  Historic Places and meets the procedural and profession  meets  does not meet the National Register Criter  signature of certifying official/Title [Federed Preserv Depart ment of Veterons Affair State of Federal agency and bureau  In my opinion, the property Elimeets    does not meet comments.)  Mational Park Service Certification hereby certify that this property a: entered in the National Register  National Register  See continuation sheet. determined not eligible for the National Register Re	nentation standards for registering properties in a requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In . Trecommend that this property be considered uation sheet for additional comments.) <u>(a) 25 /9(a)</u> other Office of Date Comments.) <u>(a) 25 /9(a)</u> other Office of Date Comments.) <u>(a) 25 /9(a)</u> other Office of Date Comments.) <u>(a) 25 /9(a)</u> (b) 25 /9(a) (c) 25 /9(a)	I the National Register of my opinion, the property ed significant ation sheet for additional 

Corinth National Cemetery Name of Property				Alcorn Co County and	ounty, Mississi d State	ppi
5. Classification						
mership of Property neck as many boxes as apply)	Categor	y of Property		nber of Resour		
private		building(s)		Contributing	Noncont	
public-local	D	district		1	1	building
D public-State	×	site	-	1	0	
public-Federal		structure	_	5	0	structure
		object		1	0	
			_	8	1	Total
Name of related multiple pro Enter "N/A" If property is not part of a	perty listin a multiple prope	g erty listing.)	Num in the	ber of contribu e National Reg	uting resource ister	es previously listed
Civil War Era National Cemeteri	es			0		
5. Function or Use						
listoric Functions				nt Functions		
Enter categories from instructions) funerary: Cemetery			(Enter o Funera	categories from in ary: Cemetery	structions)	
Description Architectural Classification Enter categories from instructions)			Mater (Enter d	categories from in		
Architectural Classification				ation Brick, C		
Architectural Classification Enter categories from instructions)			(Enter d	categories from in		
Architectural Classification Enter categories from instructions)			(Enter o found walls	ation Brick, C Brick		
Architectural Classification Enter categories from instructions)			(Enter o found: walls roof	ation Brick, C Brick Asphalt		iranite
Architectural Classification Enter categories from instructions)			(Enter o found walls	ation Brick, C Brick Asphalt	oncrete	iranite
Architectural Classification Enter categories from instructions) Dutch Colonial			(Enter o found: walls roof	ation Brick, C Brick Asphalt	oncrete	Branite
Architectural Classification Enter categories from instructions) Dutch Colonial	dition of the pro-	operify on one or more	(Enter of found: walls roof other	ation Brick, C Brick Asphalt Brick; Metal:	oncrete	Branite
Architectural Classification Enter categories from instructions) Dutch Colonial	dilion of the pro	operty on one or more	(Enter of found: walls roof other	ation Brick, C Brick Asphalt Brick; Metal:	oncrete	iranite
Architectural Classification Enter categories from instructions) Dutch Colonial	dition of the pro	operity on one or more	(Enter of found: walls roof other	ation Brick, C Brick Asphalt Brick; Metal:	oncrete	iranile
Architectural Classification Enter categories from instructions)	dition of the pro	operity on one or more	(Enter of found: walls roof other	ation Brick, C Brick Asphalt Brick; Metal:	oncrete	Branite
Architectural Classification Enter categories from instructions) Dutch Colonial	dilion of the pro	operty on one or more	(Enter of found: walls roof other	ation Brick, C Brick Asphalt Brick; Metal:	oncrete	iranite
Architectural Classification Enter categories from instructions) Dutch Colonial	dition of the pro	operty on one or more	(Enter of found: walls roof other	ation Brick, C Brick Asphalt Brick; Metal:	oncrete	iranite
Architectural Classification Enter categories from instructions) Dutch Colonial	dition of the pro	operty on one or more	(Enter of found: walls roof other	ation Brick, C Brick Asphalt Brick; Metal:	oncrete	iranite
Architectural Classification Enter categories from instructions) Dutch Colonial	dilion of the pro	operty on one or more	(Enter of found: walls roof other	ation Brick, C Brick Asphalt Brick; Metal:	oncrete	iranite

		National Cemetery Property	Alcorn County, Mississippi County and State
8.	St	atement of Significance	
-9	irk "x	able National Register Criteria 'In one or more boxes for the criteria qualifying the property nal Register fisting.)	Areas of Significance (Enter categories from instructions)
(E)	A	Property is associated with events that have made a significant contribution to the broad patterns of our history.	Military
0	в	Property is associated with the lives of persons significant in our past.	
0	c	Property embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or represents the work of a master, or possesses	
		high artistic values, or represents a significant and distinguishable entity whose components lack individual distinction.	Period of Significance
o	D	Property has yielded, or is likely to yield, information important in prehistory or history.	1866-1934
		a Considerations in all boxes that apply.)	Significant Dates
Pro	pert	y is:	1866
	A	owned by a religious institution or used for religious purposes.	
0	8	removed from its original location.	Significant Person (Complete If Criterion B is marked above) N/A
	C	a birthplace or grave.	Cultural Affiliation
	D	a cemetery,	N/A
	E	a reconstructed building, object or structure.	N/A
	F	a commemorative property.	
	G	less than 50 years of age or achieved significance within the past 50 years.	Architect/Builder _N/A
		ve Statement of Significance the significance of the property on one or more continuation sheets.)	
9.	Ma	jor Bibliographical References	
Bib	liog	raphy	
Cite	the	books, articles, and other sources used in preparing this form on one	or more continuation sheets.)
Pre		is documentation on file (NPS):	Primary location of additional data:
		preliminary determination of individual listing (36	<ul> <li>State Historic Preservation Office</li> <li>Other State agency</li> </ul>
	-	CFR 67) has been requested previously listed in the National Register	E Federal agency
	8	and the second provide the black and Brackster	Local government
		designated a National Historic Landmark	C Other
			Name of repository
			Department of Veterans Affairs

Corinth National Cometery Name of Property		Alcorn County, Mi County and State	ssissippi
10. Geographical Data			
reage of Property 20.0			
UTM References (Place additional UTM references on a continuation she	et)		
1 16   362220   38658	60 1 3 16	661930	3865600
Zone Easting Northing	Zone	Easting	Northing
2 16 362210 38635		361940 ee continuation shee	3865870
Verbal Boundary Description	. Salar		
(Describe the boundaries of the property on a continuat	on sheet.)		
Boundary Justification (Explain why the boundaries were selected on a continu	ation sheet )		
11. Form Prepared By			
name/title Therese T. Sammartino, Staff Assi	stant National Cemeters System		
Therease 1, Summartine, Sum Ass	san, national centery system		
organization Department of Veterans Affairs		_ date	October 7, 1996
street & number 810 Vermont Avenue, N.W.	te	elephone (202	) 565-4895
city or town Washington, D.C.	state	zip cod	e 20420
		24.575	
Iditional Documentation			
Continuation Sheets			
Марь			
A USGS map (7.5 or 15 minute series	s) indicating the property's location	n.	
A sketch map for historic districts and	properties having large acreage (	or numerous res	ources.
Photographs			
Representative black and white pho	analysis of the presents		
Representative black and write pho	ographs of the property.		
Additional items (Check with the SHPO or FPO for any additional items)			
Property Owner (Complete this item at the request of the SHPO or FPO.)			
and a summer of the second			
name Department of Veterans Affairs			
street & number 810 Vermont Avenue, N.W.	te	elephone	
city or lown Washington, D.C.	state	zip co	de 20420
	The first sector of the sector of the sector of the	Number of Contract	Marine Planars in Animalian
perwork Reduction Act Statement: This information	is being collected for applications to the st properties, and to amend existing listin	igs. Response to this	
Serves for listing or determine eligibility for listing, to denefit in accordance with the National Historic Preser	vation Act, as amended (16 U.S.C. 470 et	tseq.).	

NPS Form 10-900-# (8-86)	OME No. 10024-0018
United States Department of the Interior National Park Service	
National Register of Historic Place Continuation Sheet	S Civil War Era National Cemeterie
Contraction of the second	Corinth National Cemetery
Section number 7 Page 1	Alcorn County, Mississippi

#### NARRATIVE DESCRIPTION

The Corinth National Cemetery is located at 1551 Horton Street, approximately 3/4 mile southeast of the court house within the city limits of Corinth, Mississippi, in Alcorn County. The site is nearly square in shape and was originally enclosed by a wooden picket fence which was replaced in 1872 with a brick wall, four feet in height with concrete coping. The main entrance is situated at the center of the north side and is protected by a double ornamental wrought-iron gate supported by granite piers with a pedestrian gate on each side. There are three other entrances to the cemetery. On the south side, there are two entrances, one for pedestrians and one for carriages, both protected by wrought-iron gates; on the north side is an entrance, also protected by a wrought-iron gate, with a pedestrian gate on one side. From the main entrance, a road leads north to a circle, where the flagpole is located. The lodge is located northeast of the main entrance, and the utility building is situated in the southeast corner of the cemetery.

The cemetery was established in 1866. The first superintendent was Mr. Joseph Berrigan, a discharged private of Company B, 43rd Regiment of Infantry, who was appointed on November 26, 1867. Graves were originally marked with stakes, properly numbered, that were later replaced with upright marble headstones.

As of May 31, 1996, there were 6,615 graves used for the interment of 6,714 casketed remains and 7 sites used for the interment of 10 cremated remains. Interments of casketed remains in occupied graves and reserved graves, as well as interments of cremated remains, continue. As May 31, 1996, there were 6,842 gravesites available for the interment of casketed remains, plus 13 reserved gravesites, and 38 sites available for the interment of cremated remains. It is estimated that the cemetery will have gravesites available until beyond the year 2030.

The original superintendent's lodge, constructed some time prior to 1869, was a wooden cottage containing six rooms with a small cellar under the kitchen and was located east of the south entrance. By 1872, it had been replaced with one of brick, one and one-half stories high, with a French roof. In 1934, a new lodge was constructed. The first story is brick and the dormered second story frame and stucco, with a concrete foundation and an asphalt shingle gambrel roof. The second story has stucco gables with exposed wood loosely imitating half-timber English tudor. The lodge contains six rooms, an office, a basement, and a front porch which was enclosed in 1952. No director has resided in the lodge since January 1991, and the building is now used as an administrative office.
	NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)	OMB No. 10024-0018				
	United States Department of the Interior National Park Service					
	National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet	Civil War Era National Cemeteries				
		<b>Corinth National Cemetery</b>				
	Section number 7 Page 2	Alcorn County, Mississippi				
	NARRATIVE DESCRIPTION (Continued)					
	A brick stable with arched door openings approximately and public toilet, was demolished in 1934. The roof was ti building, 20 feet by 31 feet, containing a storage room and the same site. The windows are six-over-six double hung, building area, which includes a fuel storage area, is enclose	in. In 1936, a new brick and concrete utility d two public rest rooms, was constructed on and the roof is asphalt shingles. The utility				
	A weather board oil house and lattice cistern house were removed.	constructed prior to 1933 and subsequently				
-	An iron and brick octagonal rostrum with a corrugated removed in 1942. It was located west of the main drive ne					
	The numbers shown for contributing resources within the property reflect the following:					
	Buildings: Lodge					
	Sites: Cemetery					
	Structures: Gates (4), perimeter wall					
	Objects: Flagpole					
	The numbers shown for non-contributing resources within	the property reflect the following:				
	Buildings: Utility building					
-						

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)			OMB No. 10024-0018	
(0-00)				
United States Department of the Interior National Park Service				
National Regi Continuation	ister of Historic Sheet	Places	Civil War Era National Cemeterie	
	0000		Corinth National Cemetery	
Section number	8 Page	3	Alcorn County, Mississippi	
multiple property a A because of its as	submission of Civil V sociation with the Civ	Var Era National ( vil War.	Cemeteries. It is significant under Criterion	
multiple property : A because of its as The "Siege and Ba	submission of Civil V sociation with the Civ attle of Corinth Sites"	Var Era National ( il War. received the desi	ion A, and is an important component of the Cemeteries. It is significant under Criterion gnation of a National Historic Landmark on	
multiple property a A because of its as The "Siege and Ba May 6, 1991. The	submission of Civil V sociation with the Civ attle of Corinth Sites"	Var Era National ( il War. received the desi metery is a contrib	ion A, and is an important component of the Cemeteries. It is significant under Criterion gnation of a National Historic Landmark on puting resource within this historic landmark	
multiple property a A because of its as The "Siege and Ba May 6, 1991. The designation, which The city of Corinth	submission of Civil V sociation with the Civ attle of Corinth Sites" Corinth National Cer is on file at the Nation was strategically loc	Var Era National ( ril War. received the desi metery is a contribution mal Park Service, rated, and its captu	ion A, and is an important component of the Cemeteries. It is significant under Criterion gnation of a National Historic Landmark on buting resource within this historic landmark Washington, D. C. are was a prime objective of Union forces in	
multiple property a A because of its as The "Siege and Ba May 6, 1991. The designation, which The city of Corinth the area. It was re	submission of Civil V sociation with the Civ attle of Corinth Sites" Corinth National Cer is on file at the Nation was strategically loc garded as the symbol	Var Era National of ril War. received the desi metery is a contribution mal Park Service, rated, and its capture of the south three	ion A, and is an important component of the Cemeteries. It is significant under Criterion gnation of a National Historic Landmark on buting resource within this historic landmark Washington, D. C. are was a prime objective of Union forces in bughout the conflict. It was where the vital	
multiple property a A because of its as The "Siege and Ba May 6, 1991. The designation, which The city of Corint the area. It was re railway line which	submission of Civil V sociation with the Civ attle of Corinth Sites" Corinth National Cer is on file at the Nation was strategically loc garded as the symbol b led east from Mem	Var Era National of ril War. received the desi metery is a contribution nal Park Service, rated, and its capture of the south through is, connecting	ion A, and is an important component of the Cemeteries. It is significant under Criterion gnation of a National Historic Landmark on buting resource within this historic landmark Washington, D. C. are was a prime objective of Union forces in	
multiple property a A because of its as The "Siege and Ba May 6, 1991. The designation, which The city of Corintl the area. It was re railway line which Virginia, crossed th fortified, but early	submission of Civil V sociation with the Civ attle of Corinth Sites" Corinth National Cer is on file at the Nation was strategically loc garded as the symbol he led east from Mem he north-south line of	Var Era National of fil War. received the desi metery is a contrib- nal Park Service, rated, and its captu l of the south through is, connecting the Mobile and O t, they were force	ion A, and is an important component of the Cemeteries. It is significant under Criterion gnation of a National Historic Landmark on outing resource within this historic landmark Washington, D. C. are was a prime objective of Union forces in oughout the conflict. It was where the vital the western part of the Confederacy from	
multiple property a A because of its as The "Siege and Ba May 6, 1991. The designation, which The city of Corinth the area. It was re railway line which Virginia, crossed th fortified, but early the city and continu In mid-March 186	submission of Civil V sociation with the Civ attle of Corinth Sites" Corinth National Cer- is on file at the Nation was strategically loc egarded as the symbol in led east from Mem he north-south line of in the spring of 1862 ued to do so for five n	Var Era National of ril War. received the desi metery is a contrib- nal Park Service, ated, and its captu- l of the south through the Mobile and O the Mobile and O the Wobile and O they were force nonths.	ion A, and is an important component of the Cemeteries. It is significant under Criterion gnation of a National Historic Landmark on buting resource within this historic landmark Washington, D. C. are was a prime objective of Union forces in bughout the conflict. It was where the vital the western part of the Confederacy from thio. The Confederates kept the city heavily d to evacuate. Union troops soon occupied bey Johnston, Commander of the Western	
multiple property a A because of its as May 6, 1991. The designation, which The city of Corinth the area. It was re railway line which Virginia, crossed th fortified, but early the city and continu In mid-March 186 Department of the	submission of Civil V sociation with the Civ attle of Corinth Sites" Corinth National Cer- is on file at the Nation was strategically loc garded as the symbol in led east from Mem he north-south line of in the spring of 1862 ued to do so for five n 52, the troops of Ge Confederate Armies,	Var Era National of "I War." received the desi- metery is a contrib- mal Park Service, ated, and its captu- l of the south thro- ophis, connecting the Mobile and O c, they were force norths. neral Albert Sidr began arriving in	ion A, and is an important component of the Cemeteries. It is significant under Criterion gnation of a National Historic Landmark on buting resource within this historic landmark Washington, D. C. are was a prime objective of Union forces in bughout the conflict. It was where the vital the western part of the Confederacy from thio. The Confederates kept the city heavily d to evacuate. Union troops soon occupied	

in command, with the responsibility of assembling troops at Corinth. Later, the Confederate Army of Kentucky and that of Mississippi were consolidated under General Johnston's command. He decided that he would attack the Federals at Pittsburg Landing, Tennessee, and drive them into the river. The troops were to move early on April 3, but one delay caused another. More delays occurred on April 4 and Johnston did not get his troops aligned until late in the day on April 5 and decided to wait until the following day. Then, on April 6, he sent them into the unsuspecting Union lines around Shiloh Church, Most Union troops did not react and were unprepared for the charge. General Ulysses S. Grant was alerted and immediately went to Pittsburg Landing. Sometime around 3 p.m. that day, General Johnston was wounded in the leg. He continued to direct the battle but slowly bled to death. Command of the troops passed to General P. T. Pierre Beauregard, who collected his battered units and organized a defense at Corinth. His army recovered at Corinth. Major General Henry W. Halleck arrived at Pittsburg Landing to assume direct command of the Union troops. By April 29, Halleck, with over 100,000 men, prepared to attack Beauregard's nearly 65,000. Halleck would march from Pittsburg Landing to Corinth. From early May to about May 29, skirmishing took place between Halleck's and Beauregard's forces. After all the waiting and watching, nothing happened. On May 29. Beauregard decided to quit and ordered a pullout. To cover the withdrawal, he had the front-line troops make loud noises to keep the Federals occupied. Although Halleck called it a victory, some wondered.

the second se				
NPS Form 10-900-a (8-66)				OME No: 10024-0016
(0.00)				Send He. Touch Send
United States Depa	rtment	of the Interior	r	
National Park Serv			-	
National Dagi	atora	f Listaria	Diseas	Civil War Era National Cemeteries
National Regi			Flaces	Civil war Eta Natural Cenereries
Continuation	Sheet	t		
				Corinth National Cemetery
				Alcorn County, Mississippi

#### NARRATIVE STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE (Continued)

The next morning, May 30, Halleck's Union forces cautiously entered Corinth only to find the village deserted. General Halleck ordered Generals W. S. Rosecrans and John Pope to pursue the Confederates. A Union cavalry column caught up with the Confederate rear guard in Tuscumbia bottom late in the afternoon and met strong resistance. The Confederates crossed the river and burned the bridge, leaving sufficient force to prevent reconstruction of the bridge. The next morning, the Federals went up-stream to a narrow place in the river, felled trees, and crossed. While the artillery engaged the Confederates at the bridge, the infantry began a flanking movement. Seeing they were about to be trapped, the Confederates withdrew toward the south with the Federals continuing to press their rear. The Federals halted their pursuit at Twenty Mile Creek near Baldwyn. They remained there for eight days before returning to Corinth. When the pursuit ended, General Halleck began to break up his army into smaller commands. He sent Major General Don Carlos Buell off toward Chattanooga and detaching another 20,000 men to guard railroad communications. He reduced his grand army to less than 40,000, and the initiative passed to General Braxton Bragg, who had superseded General Gaston T. Beauregard. Bragg hurried off to Chattanooga, leaving Major Generals Earl Van Dorn and Sterling Price with about 40,000 men. President Abraham Lincoln then appointed Halleck as general-in-chief of the United States land forces. General Ulysses S. Grant was named to succeed Halleck. He was supervising the new line of defense begun by General Halleck. When completed, the Halleck line and the Beauregard line would encircle the city. Grant, however, was expected to protect the whole of western Tennessee; he had 7,000 men at Memphis, 12,000 at Bolivar, 6,000 at Jackson, and 23,000 at Corinth under Major General William S. Rosecrans. General Beauregard was able to complete all duties assigned to him, although he had not been feeling well. General Braxton Bragg later relieved Beauregard. At Tupelo, he reorganized the Army of Tennessee. During the last week in July, Bragg began transferring his forces to Chattanooga. Price was left in Tupelo to keep an eye on Grant in Corinth.

After a battle at luka, Mississippi, on September 19, Rosecrans moved his command northwest to Corinth where he strengthened the fortifications in Corinth. Van Dorn and Price moved in on Corinth late in September with 22,000 men. Rosecrans opposed them with about 21,000 troops. The battle of Corinth began on October 3. Van Dorn's first attack hit two Federal divisions outside the inner defenses. The blue-coats fought stubbornly but had to fall back behind the fortifications. Price then sent his divisions against the Union center. The Federals waited until the Confederates broke out of the woods and advanced over an open field. When they reached point blank range, the Federals poured in a deadly fire, including artillery from entrenched positions on the left. Price's men retreated, reformed, and tried again, but were repulsed. The third charge sent some Federals running but the line held until fighting died out at nightfall. Van Dorn felt he had the battle won and that another thrust would bring victory.

1.1					
	NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)				CMB No. 16024-0018
C	United States Depa National Park Servi		of the Interio	ŕ	
	National Regi Continuation			Places	Civil War Era National Cemeteries
	Continuation	Snee			Corinth National Cemetery
	Section number	8	Page	5	Alcorn County, Mississippi

#### NARRATIVE STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE (Continued)

It was 9 a.m. before the Confederates attacked on October 4. They hit first on the Federal right. Again, Price's troops led the attack, broke through and penetrated into the town of Corinth, fighting along streets and around houses. Rosecrans saw the break and rode among his panicked troops. His hat was shot away. His hair streamed in the wind. He "fought like a private soldier, dealt sturdy blows with the flat of his sword and fairly drove them to stand," Whitelaw Reid, a war correspondent wrote. "Then came a quick rally which his magnificent bearing inspired. . . and the charging column was speedily swept back outside the entrenchments."

At the same time the Confederates also hit the Federal left. They stormed Battery Robinett, an entrenched artillery position, and some of the foremost ranks spilled over the top of the works but were driven out by a bayonet charge. Back in the woods they reformed and, led by Colonel W.P. Rogers of the Second Texas, they swarmed over the works despite heavy losses. Colonel Rogers carried a flag to the top of the rampart. A Union drummer boy picked him off with a single revolver shot. His men raced on, about 100 reaching the Corinth public square, but then they were beaten back into the woods. That was enough for Van Dorn. Soon after 7 p.m., he ordered a retreat. Union casualties were: 355 killed, 1.841 wounded. 324 missing; Confederate losses were 473 killed, 1,997 wounded, and 1,763 missing.

During the next fifteen months, Corinth continued to be a base for Union reconnaissance and raids throughout the northeastern counties of Mississippi, the northwestern ones in Alabama, and the adjacent counties in southern Tennessee. Many skirmishes occurred, mainly between cavalry units of the two armies.

The casualties of this battle and other clashes between the two armies were so numerous that in 1866 the cemetery was established on a portion of the battlefield. Original interments were remains gathered from some 10-15 battlefields or skirmish sites. In addition to Corinth, luka, and Holly Springs, remains were brought from Grenada, Guntown, and Farmington, Mississippi; from Parker's Crossroads, Middlebury, and Brittans Lane, Tennessee; from Florence, Tuscambia, Decatur, and Cullman, Alabama; and from various scattered camps in Tennessee and Mississippi. Original interments represented regiments from 15 different states, including the dead of the 63rd regiment of Ohio volunteers, 4th regiment of Illinois volunteers, and Michigan volunteers. As far as possible, the interments were made by states. There are three Confederates interred in the cemetery, two known and one unknown.

NPS Form 10-900-b (8-86)		OMB No. 10024-0018			
United States Department of the Interio National Park Service	r				
National Register of Historic Continuation Sheet	Places	Civil War Era National Cemeterie			
Section number 8, 9, 10 Page	6	Corinth National Cemetery Alcorn County, Mississippi			
NARRATIVE STATEMENT OF	SIGNIFICANCI	E (Continued)			
	wife; and James H	by Calvin F. Vance and Margaret, his wife; . Walker, who on February 1, 1868, by deed he sum of \$3,500.			
MAJOR BIBLIOGRAPHICAL R	EFERENCES				
National Cemetery System Microfilm I	Records				
Report of the Inspector of the National	Cemeteries of the 1	Jnited States for 1869			
Report of the Inspector of the National	Cemeteries of the U	United States for '1870-1871			
Commager, Henry Steele. The Blue and the Gray. Wings Books, New York, 1991.					
Holt, Dean W. American Military Cemeteries. McFarland & Company, Inc., 1992.					
Denney, Robert E. The Civil War Years. Sterling Publishing Company, Inc., New York, 1992.					
Rogers, Margaret Greene. <u>Civil War C</u>	orinth 1861-1865.	The Rankin Printery, Corinth, MS, 1989.			
GEOGRAPHICAL DATA - VERI	BAL BOUNDAR	Y DESCRIPTION			
The boundaries are shown on the accon	npanying base map				
The boundaries are shown on the accon BOUNDARY JUSTIFICATION	npanying base map	•			

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)			OMB No. 10024-0018
United States Depa National Park Serv	artment of the Interior ice		
National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet		laces	Civil War Era National Cemeterie
			<b>Corinth National Cemetery</b>
Section number	PHOTO Page	7	Alcorn County, Mississippi
	CORINTH	NATIONAL	CEMETERY
		rn County, Mis	
	Mark E	Maynard, pho	otographer
	Date of Pl	hotographs: A	pril 23, 1996
All acasting and	stand with Task-tas	Cunrant P.	mine (401B) National Compton Continue
			rvice (401B), National Cemetery System, .W., Washington, D.C. 20420
Department of Ver	ciano Antano, oro venin	ion menue, re	
VIEW OF: Main e	ntrance gate, view looki	ing VIEW	on table and the star
		ing viry	OF: Lodge, east elevation
		ing viry	OF: Lodge, east elevation
NEG, NO. 65054-5		NEG.	NO. 65053-22
NEG, NO. 65054-5		NEG.	
NEG. NO. 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17		NEG. PHOT	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17
NEG, NO. 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17 VIEW OF: Pedest	rian gate, south side	NEG. PHOT VIEW	NO. 65053-22
NEG, NO. 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17 VIEW OF: Pedesti NEG, NO. 65053-2	rian gate, south side	NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG.	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17 OF: Lodge, north elevation
NEG, NO. 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17 VIEW OF: Pedest NEG. NO. 65053-2 PHOTO 2 of 17	rian gate, south side	NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17 OF: Lodge, north elevation NO. 65054-1
NEG, NO. 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17 VIEW OF: Pedestu NEG, NO. 65053-2 PHOTO 2 of 17 VIEW OF: Carriag	rian gate, south side 5 ge gate near southeast co	NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17 OF: Lodge, north elevation NO. 65054-1 O 8 of 17 OF: Lodge, west elevation
NEG, NO. 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17 VIEW OF: Pedestu NEG, NO. 65053-2 PHOTO 2 of 17 VIEW OF: Carriag of cemetery NEG, NO. 65054-7	rian gate, south side 5 ge gate near southeast co	NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT orner VIEW NEG.	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17 OF: Lodge, north elevation NO. 65054-1 O 8 of 17 OF: Lodge, west elevation NO. 65053-24
NEG, NO. 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17 VIEW OF: Pedestu NEG. NO. 65053-2 PHOTO 2 of 17 VIEW OF: Carriag of cemetery NEG. NO. 65054-7	rian gate, south side 5 ge gate near southeast co	NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT orner VIEW NEG.	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17 OF: Lodge, north elevation NO. 65054-1 O 8 of 17 OF: Lodge, west elevation
NEG, NO, 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17 VIEW OF: Pedestu NEG, NO, 65053-2 PHOTO 2 of 17 VIEW OF: Carriag of cemetery NEG, NO, 65054-7 PHOTO 3 of 17 VIEW OF: Rear er	rian gate, south side 5 ge gate near southeast co	NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT orner VIEW NEG. PHOT	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17 OF: Lodge, north elevation NO. 65054-1 O 8 of 17 OF: Lodge, west elevation NO. 65053-24
NEG, NO, 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17 VIEW OF: Pedestu NEG, NO, 65053-2 PHOTO 2 of 17 VIEW OF: Carriag of cemetery NEG, NO, 65054-7 PHOTO 3 of 17 VIEW OF: Rear er south	rian gate, south side 5 re gate near southeast co ntrance gate, view lookin	NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT orner VIEW NEG. PHOT ng VIEW	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17 OF: Lodge, north elevation NO. 65054-1 O 8 of 17 OF: Lodge, west elevation NO. 65053-24 O 9 of 17
NEG, NO. 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17 VIEW OF: Pedestu NEG. NO. 65053-2 PHOTO 2 of 17 VIEW OF: Carriag of cemetery NEG. NO. 65054-7 PHOTO 3 of 17 VIEW OF: Rear en south NEG. NO. 65054-1	rian gate, south side 5 re gate near southeast co ntrance gate, view lookin	NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT orner VIEW NEG. PHOT ng VIEW NEG.	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17 OF: Lodge, north elevation NO. 65054-1 O 8 of 17 OF: Lodge, west elevation NO. 65053-24 O 9 of 17
NEG, NO. 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17 VIEW OF: Pedestu NEG. NO. 65053-2 PHOTO 2 of 17 VIEW OF: Carriag of cemetery NEG. NO. 65054-7 PHOTO 3 of 17 VIEW OF: Rear en south NEG. NO. 65054-1 PHOTO 4 of 17	rian gate, south side 5 ge gate near southeast co ntrance gate, view lookin 5	NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT orner VIEW NEG. PHOT NEG. PHOT	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17 OF: Lodge, north elevation NO. 65054-1 O 8 of 17 OF: Lodge, west elevation NO. 65053-24 O 9 of 17 OF: Utility building, west elevation NO. 65054-2 O 10 of 17
NEG, NO. 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17 VIEW OF: Pedestu NEG. NO. 65053-2 PHOTO 2 of 17 VIEW OF: Carriag of cemetery NEG. NO. 65054-7 PHOTO 3 of 17 VIEW OF: Rear en south NEG. NO. 65054-1 PHOTO 4 of 17 VIEW OF: Flagpo	rian gate, south side 5 ge gate near southeast co ntrance gate, view lookin 5 le, view looking north	NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT OTHER NEG. PHOT NEG. PHOT VIEW	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17 OF: Lodge, north elevation NO. 65054-1 OF: Lodge, west elevation NO. 65053-24 O 9 of 17 OF: Utility building, west elevation NO. 65054-2 O 10 of 17
NEG, NO. 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17 VIEW OF: Pedestu NEG. NO. 65053-2 PHOTO 2 of 17 VIEW OF: Carriag of cemetery NEG. NO. 65054-7 PHOTO 3 of 17 VIEW OF: Rear en south NEG. NO. 65054-1 PHOTO 4 of 17 VIEW OF: Flagpo NEG. NO. 65054-1	rian gate, south side 5 ge gate near southeast co ntrance gate, view lookin 5 le, view looking north	NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT OTHER NEG. PHOT NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG.	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17 OF: Lodge, north elevation NO. 65054-1 O 8 of 17 OF: Lodge, west elevation NO. 65053-24 O 9 of 17 OF: Utility building, west elevation NO. 65054-2 O 10 of 17 OF: Utility building, north elevation NO. 65054-3
NEG. NO. 65053-2 PHOTO 2 of 17 VIEW OF: Carriag of cemetery NEG. NO. 65054-7 PHOTO 3 of 17 VIEW OF: Rear er south NEG. NO. 65054-1 PHOTO 4 of 17	rian gate, south side 5 ge gate near southeast co ntrance gate, view lookin 5 le, view looking north	NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT OTHER NEG. PHOT NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG.	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17 OF: Lodge, north elevation NO. 65054-1 OF: Lodge, west elevation NO. 65053-24 O 9 of 17 OF: Utility building, west elevation NO. 65054-2 O 10 of 17
NEG, NO, 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17 VIEW OF: Pedestu NEG, NO, 65053-2 PHOTO 2 of 17 VIEW OF: Carriag of cemetery NEG, NO, 65054-7 PHOTO 3 of 17 VIEW OF: Rear en south NEG, NO, 65054-1 PHOTO 4 of 17 VIEW OF: Flagpo NEG, NO, 65054-1 PHOTO 5 of 17	rian gate, south side 5 re gate near southeast co ntrance gate, view lookin 5 le, view looking north 3	NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT OTHER NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17 OF: Lodge, north elevation NO. 65054-1 OF: Lodge, west elevation NO. 65053-24 O 9 of 17 OF: Utility building, west elevation NO. 65054-2 O 10 of 17 OF: Utility building, north elevation NO. 65054-3
NEG. NO. 65054-5 PHOTO 1 of 17 VIEW OF: Pedestu NEG. NO. 65053-2 PHOTO 2 of 17 VIEW OF: Carriag of cemetery NEG. NO. 65054-7 PHOTO 3 of 17 VIEW OF: Rear er outh NEG. NO. 65054-1 PHOTO 4 of 17 VIEW OF: Flagpo NEG. NO. 65054-1	rian gate, south side 15 26 gate near southeast co 17 18 19 19 19 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10	NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT NEG. PHOT NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT VIEW NEG. PHOT	NO. 65053-22 O 7 of 17 VOF: Lodge, north elevation NO. 65054-1 O 8 of 17 VOF: Lodge, west elevation NO. 65053-24 O 9 of 17 VOF: Utility building, west elevation NO. 65054-2 O 10 of 17 VOF: Utility building, north elevation NO. 65054-3 O 11 of 17

NPS Form 10-900-a (8-86)	OMB No. 10024-0018
United States Department of the Int National Park Service	erior
National Register of Histo Continuation Sheet	oric Places Civil War Era National Cemeterie
	Corinth National Cemetery
Section numberPHOTO_ Page	Alcorn County, Mississippi
VIEW OF: Utility building, south	elevation and VIEW OF: Cemetery, view looking west
portion of perimeter wall	cititation and when of the centerery, the wholening west
NEG. NO. 65054-8	NEG. NO. 65054-11
PHOTO 13 of 17	PHOTO 16 of 17
VIEW OF: Perimeter wall, view lo	ooking west VIEW OF: Cemetery, view looking northwest
NEG. NO. 65054-9	NEG. NO. 65054-21
PHOTO 14 of 17	PHOTO 17 of 17
WEW OF COMPANY STATISTICS	
VIEW OF: Cemetery, view lookin NEG. NO. 65054-14	g sournwest
PHOTO 15 of 17	
moro is an	





ERMINATION OF ELIGIBILITY NOTIFICATION National Register of Historic Places **National Park Service** Nome of property: Corinth National Cemetery Location: Alcorn County State: MS Request submitted by: VA Gjore Mollenhoff Date received: 3-18-83 Additional information received: 3-28-83 Opinion of the State Historic Preservation Officer: **WEligible Not Eligible** ONo Response Comments: The Secretary of the Interior has determined that this property is: Applicable criteria: Eligible Not Eligible Comments: 36 C. ..... Sin Determinatio Documentation insufficient (Please see accompanying sheet explaining additional materials required) FOR Keeper of the National Register Determined Eligible Dole: 30 MARCH 1983 WASO-28

	DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS National Cemetery System Washington DC 20420
00	T 0 7 1996
1111	. Carol Shull eper of the National Register
	ted States Department of the Interior tional Park Service
	shington, D.C. 20240
Dea	ar Ms. Shull:
of t title	I am pleased to enclose the nomination of the Corinth (MS) National metery to the National Register of Historic Places. This nomination is for one he fifty-nine national cemeteries included in a multiple property submission d "Civil War Era National Cemeteries," which was accepted by your staff on ober 14, 1994.
onc	We would appreciate receiving a copy of the first page of the cover form, e it has been signed by you. Please forward it to:
-	Mrs. Therese Sammartino Staff Assistant
	Technical Support Service (401B)
	Department of Veterans Affairs Washington, D.C. 20420
me	If you have any questions or need additional information, please contact at (202) 565-4890 or Mrs. Sammartino at (202) 565-4895.
	Sincerely yours,
	Robert B. Holbrook
	Robert B. Holbrook Director, Technical Support Service
Enc	losure
-	







### 3.7 National Register Eligibility of National Cemeteries – a Clarification Policy (9/8/2011)

In 2011, the NRHP staff clarified certain aspects of nominating National Cemeteries to the NRHP and their component parts and character-defining features. The key parts of this clarification policy<sup>131</sup> are that "The period of significance for a national cemetery is the period of time beginning with the date of the earliest burials and extending to the present." It also clarified that "...component resources contribute to the cemetery's significance regardless of their age, function, or administrative role." In addition, "Certain smaller-scale features, such as grave markers, street signs, water fountains, curbs and culverts, and plantings are considered integral to the overall contributing site and its identity as a national cemetery; these should be described collectively as significant or character-defining features of the site in Section 7 of the National Register form but do not need to be classified and counted separately." Figure 70 reproduces the NRHP's four-page clarification policy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> National Park Service, National Register of Historic Places, "National Register Eligibility of National Cemeteries—a Clarification of Policy," (Washington, DC: NRHP, 08 September 2011). Accessed online: <u>https://www.cem.va.gov/CEM/pdf/Final\_Eligibility\_of\_VA\_cemeteries\_A\_Clarification\_of\_Policy\_rev.pdf</u>

# Figure 70. Reproduction of "A Clarification of Policy" for National Register eligibility of national cemeteries, 2011 (NPS).

1

#### National Register Eligibility of National Cemeteries - A Clarification of Policy - A Clarification of Policy (9/8/2011)

#### Summary

All national cemeteries are considered exceptionally significant as a result of their Congressional designation as nationally significant places of burial and commemoration. This means they meet the special requirements set forth in the National Register Criterion Considerations for cemeteries, graves, commemorative properties, and resources less-than-50 years of age. It also means that for the purpose of documenting a national cemetery as a National Register district, facilities and sections developed within the past fifty years are considered significant and are eligible for National Register listing as contributing resources. While most national cemeteries fall under the jurisdiction of the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, several others are managed by either the National Park Service or the U.S. Department of Defense.

#### Background

National cemeteries continue to expand, and many include land held for future development. For this reason, questions typically arise about the selection of boundaries and the contributing/noncontributing status of parcels of land within a cemetery's boundaries. Based on prior agency to agency consultations, the Keeper of the National Register in June 1981 sent a letter to the Federal Preservation Officer of the Veterans Administration (after 1989 known as the Department of Veterans Affairs) clarifying a policy that applied to the National Register eligibility and the unique set of issues associated with the eligibility of national cemeteries—properties considered ever-changing and recognized for their continuing exceptional importance.

The following statement of policy was consequently set forth on page 36 of the National Register Bulletin, *How to Apply the National Register Criteria for Evaluation:* 

National Cemeteries administered by the Veterans Administration are eligible because they have been designated by Congress as primary memorials to the military history of the United States. Those areas within a designated national cemetery that have been used or prepared for the reception of the remains of veterans and their dependents, as well as any landscaped areas that immediately surround the graves may qualify. Because these cemeteries draw their significance from the presence of the remains of military personnel who have served the country throughout its history, the age of the cemetery is not a factor in judging eligibility, although integrity must be present. A national cemetery or portion of a national cemetery that has only been set aside for use in the future is not eligible.

This statement clarified that, for evaluating National Register eligibility, the age of a national cemetery was not a determining factor and that sections of the cemetery prepared for use or already in use were differentiated from unimproved land that was not ready to receive burials. Recent efforts to nominate national cemeteries have raised additional questions and are addressed in this clarification of policy.

#### Classification

Because they contain a combination of resource types and cover substantial acreage, national cemeteries are considered historic districts for the purposes of National Register listings and determinations of eligibility. Generally national cemeteries are significant under Criterion A for their association with significant events related to the nation's military history and the role of the Department of Veterans Affairs. Those having artistic or architectural significance as designed landscapes or for the design of memorials, monuments, or historic buildings, may also be documented under Criterion C.

Regardless of the date of acquisition or construction, the overall acreage within the boundaries of the cemetery that has been developed for cemetery purposes is considered one contributing site for National Register purposes. This site includes commemorative sections of the cemetery containing existing graves and memorials, sections having the infrastructure necessary to receive new interments and memorials (for example, streets, utilities, pre-placed crypts, columbaria, and memorial walkways), and areas of the cemetery developed for administrative and maintenance purposes (offices, restrooms, garages, and maintenance yards). Unimproved acreage within the cemetery boundaries that is being held for future use is considered noncontributing; although it does not need to be counted as a separate noncontributing site, its location and approximate size should be described in Section 7 of the National Register nomination and indicated on the sketch map for the district. As additional sections are developed in the future, the National Register documentation can be updated with continuation sheets describing the newly developed section and revising the description of the acreage considered contributing. In cases where new land is acquired after National Register listing, the more involved process for expanding boundaries set forth in 36 CFR Part 60.14(a) will need to be followed to update the nomination.

2

Buildings, structures, or objects that are substantial in size or scale or have special importance are to be classified according to the definitions provided on page 15 of the National Register Bulletin, *How to Complete the National Register Registration Form.* Certain smaller-scale features, such as grave markers, street signs, water fountains, curbs and culverts, and plantings are considered integral to the overall contributing site and its identity as a national cemetery; these should be described collectively as significant or character-defining features of the site in Section 7 of the National Register form but do not need to be classified and counted separately.

#### Period of Significance

The period of significance for a national cemetery is the period of time beginning with the date of the earliest burials and extending to the present. A closing date of "present" allows the recognition of the highly significant values these places have had in the recent past (for example, honoring those killed in recent wars). This policy means that recently developed areas are to be included within the boundaries of the historic district and recently constructed resources are to be recognized as contributing resources. Land acquired for future development but not yet developed can be included in the National Register boundaries but will not be considered contributing.

The period of significance for a national cemetery may include development that occurred before its designation as a national cemetery, and resources in place at the time of nomination may be considered contributing. It is anticipated that most cemeteries will represent multiple layers of expansion with new sections being acquired and developed for use periodically as available grave sites are depleted.

Several other possible closing dates were considered. It was suggested that "1973," the date when the majority of military cemeteries was transferred from the U.S. Army to what is now the National Cemetery Administration, be used as an end date for all national cemeteries. While "1973" is a date of great importance in the administration of the nation's programs to provide burial benefits to veterans and their families, it is not a date that applies to the continuing evolution of these places as national cemeteries or to the ongoing program of cemetery administration. That year may mark the beginning of a new stage in the history of national cemetery management, but it doesn't qualify as the endpoint of historically significant activities.

The suitability of using the date fifty years before the present as the closing date was also considered. While this approach is often taken in National Register nominations, it often results in an arbitrary end date and, in the case of properties having continuing significance, warrants frequent revision. For

3

national cemeteries, which by their designation are deemed in perpetuity exceptionally important, such a date has little meaning and precludes recognition of the highly significant values these places engender as they receive more burials and continue to honor those who have served the nation. A question was also raised about inactive cemeteries and the suitability of ending the period of significance for such a cemetery with the date it was officially closed to new burials. While such a date may be meaningful from a historical perspective, it does not take into consideration the ongoing role and exceptional importance of national cemeteries as public places of commemoration and honor even if new burials can no longer be accommodated. After closely examining this issue, the National Register has determined that the "present" is the end date most consistent with the Congressional intent of the federal laws establishing the national cemeteries and with the National Register policies for evaluating properties of continuing exceptional importance.

#### Boundaries

The boundaries of an eligible historic district for a national cemetery can be based on the current land holdings of the federal agency responsible for managing the cemetery. National Register boundaries should encompass all portions of the land that are used for burial, commemorative, and administrative purposes, including recently improved areas and new construction. To avoid having to expand the boundaries at a later date, the district can also include any noncontributing acreage currently being held for the future expansion of the cemetery.

#### Contributing and Noncontributing Resources

National Register documentation standards require that resources that are substantial in size or scale or importance be classified as contributing or noncontributing. The National Register program recognizes that the contributing resources for a given cemetery may differ in age, function, design qualities, and the way each relates to the mission of the national cemetery program or the operation of the national cemetery. Differences may also exist between those resources that are integral to the nationally significant values and commemorative functions of the national cemetery-including memorials, areas prepared for burials, designed landscape features, and administration buildings-and those that relate to the day-to-day operations of the cemeteryincluding comfort stations, maintenance facilities, and service roads. For National Register purposes, component resources contribute to the cemetery's significance regardless of their age, function, or administrative role. In addition, some resources may reflect additional historical values important at the local, state, or national levels of significance due to their age or history prior to a cemetery's designation.

4

## **4** Current Condition

The existing conditions of the Corinth National Cemetery were surveyed in May 2018 by Adam Smith, an architectural historian, and by Ellen Hartman, a landscape architect.

### 4.1 Ownership and oversight

The cemetery is a federal property that is owned and maintained by the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs National Cemetery Administration. The cemetery is managed as a satellite of the Memphis National Cemetery located in Memphis, Tennessee. The Continental District of the National Cemetery Administration, with its office located at Lakewood, Colorado, is responsible for projects undertaken at Corinth National Cemetery, since Mississippi is one of the states within that district.

### 4.2 Physical site

Corinth National Cemetery is located in Alcorn County in Corinth, Mississippi. Corinth is a town of about 15,000 people in northeast Mississippi and near the Tennessee border. It is the county seat of Alcorn County. The town was founded in 1853 and developed around the intersection of two rail lines through the south. After the Civil War battles Siege of Corinth and the Second Battle of Corinth in 1862, the Corinth National Cemetery was established in 1866. At the time, the location of the cemetery southeast of downtown was on the outskirts of town but as the town grew, residential neighborhoods surrounded the 20-acre cemetery. By the 1950s, the area around the cemetery was well established with housing that included a well-defined north-south street grid, sidewalks, curbs, and other urban infrastructure. The cemetery is bounded by Meigg Street to the north, Young Street to the east, Horton Street to the south, and Cemetery Street on the west.

Corinth, Mississippi, is in the Southeastern Plains ecoregion of Mississippi, and that ecoregion is composed of a mix of "cropland, pasture, woodland, and forest."<sup>132</sup> Climatologically, the area is subtropical and has hot, humid summers and mild winters. In general, the area receives regular rain events, with peak rainfall in early spring to midsummer. However,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Level III and IV Ecoregions of Mississippi. Accessed online: https://efotg.sc.egov.usda.gov/references/public/MS/MS\_ecoregions.doc.

droughts can occur, and they can impact vegetation.<sup>133</sup> The region has a mix of soils ranging from sands, silts, and clays. More specifically in the Blackland Prairie subregion where Corinth is located, the clay soils swell when wet and crack when dry.<sup>134</sup> Stormwater in the cemetery is managed on site with concrete channels that direct flow into the municipal stormwater system.

#### 4.2.1 Topography

The region's general surface land form is undulating hills with an overall gentle slope south toward the Gulf of Mexico.<sup>135</sup> The site of Corinth National Cemetery is on a low hill, with the highest point occurring on the northern quarter of the property at the flagstaff mound (Figure 71). Overall, the site slopes downward from east to west. The cemetery's lowest points are in the northwest corner and along the west and south sides, with the south side including the main entrance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> U.S. Forest Service, "231 Southern Mixed Forest Province." <u>https://www.fs.fed.us/land/eco-sysmgmt/colorimagemap/images/231.html</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> U.S. Department of Agriculture, "Level III and IV Ecoregions of Mississippi." Accessed online: <u>https://efotg.sc.egov.usda.gov/references/public/MS/MS\_ecoregions.doc</u>.

<sup>135</sup> https://www.fs.fed.us/land/ecosysmgmt/colorimagemap/images/231.html.



Figure 71. Exaggerated topographic section of Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

#### 4.2.2 Spatial organization

Corinth National Cemetery adheres to a standard, shared, spatial organization that reflects military culture. The military has a unique culture with its own system of beliefs, practices, and cultural values associated with hierarchy, uniformity, order, utility, discipline, and patriotism. Those values are symbolized within a military landscape such as a national cemetery.<sup>136</sup> The National Cemeteries that were designed and constructed to inter the Civil War dead used spatial organization and physical object placements to visually emphasize the values upheld in military culture. Corinth National Cemetery was designed with those principles, and it features a distinct hierarchy of functional spaces, ordered and uniformly constructed objects, and manicured vegetation.

Currently, the cemetery is bounded by a brick wall that varies in height because of changes in topography, but is around four feet tall. The cemetery is organized along a north-south axial road, Cemetery Drive, with the main entrance on the south side. Looking north, the road progresses to the high point on the site on which the flagstaff is located. The road encircles the flagstaff mound and then exits at a secondary entrance on the north side of the cemetery. Grassed lanes divide the gravesites into distinct burial sections. There are 21 burial sections. Over time, additional gravesites have been placed in the original grassed lanes that divided the sections. Not all of the original sections have burials in them.

In the late 1870s, the defining visual expression of the National Cemeterydesigned landscape was the regularly spaced and uniform headstones. At Corinth, the uniform headstones are arrayed in distinct geometric patterns that delineate burial sections. Throughout the cemetery, the regular spacing and uniform design of the headstones emphasizes the topographic contours of the site.

The military value of hierarchy is expressed by locating the flagstaff at the highest and most prominent point of the site. At Corinth, the flagstaff remains in its original location on a mound in the north section of the site.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Suzanne Keith Loechl, Susan I. Enscore, Megan Weaver Tooker, and Samuel A. Batzli, *Guidelines for Identifying and Evaluating Historic Military Landscapes*, ERDC/CERL TR-09-6 (Champaign, IL: ERDC/CERL, 2009), 3.

Throughout the site, tall shade trees are arrayed throughout the burial sections and create sequences of open and enclosed spaces that reinforce the feelings of solemnity and contemplation within the cemetery.

The support buildings are clustered together in the southeast quarter of the site, away from the majority of burials. The grouping includes the superintendent's lodge and a maintenance building, which has a restroom for visitor use. The maintenance area is surrounded by an eight-foot tall chain-link fence topped with barbed wire that has brown plastic woven through it to obscure views into the area.

#### 4.2.3 Vegetation

The vegetation within the cemetery includes tall deciduous and evergreen trees, a few small ornamental trees, and very few shrubs. The tree species are typical of the climate zone and include oaks, magnolias, hickories, and junipers. Deciduous and evergreen trees are intermixed throughout the site, but they are more densely clustered on the south side of the site (Figure 72). Throughout the cemetery, trees have been removed, which has altered the original planting plan. However, a single row of evenly spaced large oaks surrounds the cemetery along the inside of the perimeter wall. In a few areas, trees remain from the second row of trees that originally lined the perimeter. Seven crape myrtles line the sidewalk that leads from the main road to the front of the lodge (Figure 73).



Figure 72. Diagram of tree cover in Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



Figure 73. Crape myrtles line the sidewalk from the main road to the Superintendent's Lodge, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

In the center of the east side of the cemetery, there is a concrete stormwater outlet that has five small boxwoods and two larger privets planted around a seating area (Figure 74 and Figure 75). The area is rectangular and bounded by landscape timbers and concrete retaining wall blocks. Over the water outlet is a concrete pad with a concrete bench and trash bin. The area around the concrete pad is white landscape rock.

Lists of trees and shrubs within Corinth National Cemetery in May 2018 are given in Table 2 and Table 3.



Figure 74. Seating area with shrubs and white rocks, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 75. Seating area, view from the north, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



Common Name	Scientific Name
Southern Sugar Maple	Acer floridanum
Pecan	Carya illinoensis
Flowering Dogwood	Cornus florida
Red Flowering Dogwood	Cornus florida rubra
White Ash	Fraxinus americana
American Holly	llex opaca
Eastern Redcedar	Juniperus virginiana
Southern Magnolia	Magnolia grandiflora
Saucer Magnolia	Magnolia soulangeana
Southern Red Oak	Quercus falcata
Water Oak	Quercus nigra
Willow Oak	Quercus phellos
Winged Elm	Ulmus alata
American Elm	Ulmus americana
September Elm	Ulmus serotina

Table 2. List of trees at Corinth National Cemetery in May 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Table 3. List of shrubs at Corinth National Cemetery in May 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Common Name	Scientific Name
Common Box	Buxus sempervirens
Greenstem Forsythia	Forsythia viridissima
Common Crape Myrtle	Lagerstroemia indica
Glossy Privet	Ligustrum lucidum

### 4.2.4 Circulation

The main road and secondary road to the maintenance area are paved, and curbs discourage visitors from driving or parking on the original grass drives. There is no designated parking area, so vehicles park on the sides of the main road. Pedestrians use the grass drives to navigate through the cemetery (Figure 76).



Figure 76. Circulation diagram showing the paved roads in dark yellow, the main grassed drives in green, and the sidewalks in yellow, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

### 4.2.4.1 Road paving materials

The main road through the cemetery is paved with asphalt and has concrete water gutters running on both sides. The access road that leads to the service buildings is also asphalt with concrete gutters (Figure 77). The cemetery is further divided into quadrants and subsections by grassed lanes (Figure 78).



Figure 77. Asphalt paving in 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



Figure 78. Grass drives and aisles in 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

### 4.2.4.2 Sidewalk paving materials

There are three sections of concrete sidewalks in the cemetery (Figure 79). They are all in the southeast quadrant and are associated with the lodge. The longest sidewalk runs east-west from the main road around to the east side of the lodge. The second is oriented north-south and connects a pedestrian gate with the service road. The third runs from the east side of the lodge to the maintenance area. Two of the sidewalks intersect west of the lodge. Primarily, pedestrians use the main road and grassed lanes to navigate through the cemetery.



Figure 79. Concrete sidewalks (shaded in yellow) in 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

### 4.2.5 Buildings

According to National Register Bulletin #15, buildings are structures created to "shelter any form of human activity."<sup>137</sup> At Corinth National Cemetery, the buildings are the superintendent's lodge and a maintenance building. They are clustered near each other in the southeast corner of the site.

### 4.2.5.1 Superintendent's lodge

The current superintendent's lodge was built in 1934. It is a two-story building clad in brick on the first floor, and frame and stucco on the second. The building has a gambrel roof. The second story loosely imitates a half-timber English Tudor style. The porch was enclosed in 1952. The first-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> NPS (National Park Service), *National Register Bulletin #15: How to Apply the National Register Criteria for Evaluation* (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service, 1997), 4.

floor windows and doors have metal awnings over them, except for the windows on the north side. The front door is a single swing storefront with two side lights (Figure 80-Figure 83).

Figure 80. Front facade of the superintendent's lodge—the house faces south, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



Figure 81. Oblique view of the southeast corner of the superintendent's lodge, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).





Figure 82. North (rear) side of the Superintendent's Lodge, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 83. West side of the Superintendent's lodge, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



#### 4.2.5.2 Utility building

The utility building is clad in red brick and was constructed in 1936. The building plan is L-shaped with gable roofs. The building has three garage bays and restrooms for visitors (Figure 84).

Figure 84. Utility building in the maintenance area. The single door is the visitor comfort station, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



#### 4.2.6 Structures

According to National Register Bulletin #15, structures are used "for purposes other than to create human shelter."<sup>138</sup> There are two significant structures at the Corinth National Cemetery—the perimeter wall and the committal shelter—as well as three open-air storage shelters in the maintenance area (Figure 85).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> NPS, National Register Bulletin #15, 1997, 4.



Figure 85. The location of structures at Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

### 4.2.6.1 Perimeter wall

The perimeter wall is red brick with peaked concrete coping along the wall segments and pillars. The wall varies in height according to the topography. The segments of wall between the pillars have rectangular insets of brickwork (Figure 86). In two of the brick courses, the bricks are oriented width-wise instead of the predominant length-wise. There have been repairs made to the brickwork (Figure 87).


Figure 86. View of the varying heights of the perimeter wall, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 87. Detail of a recent repair to the perimeter wall, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



#### 4.2.6.2 Entrance gates

The main entrance gate is on the south side of the property. It is composed of a wide vehicular gate flanked by two narrower pedestrian gates. The gateways are defined by four granite piers that support ornamented wrought-iron gates. The stones of the piers are roughhewn (Figure 88-Figure 91). The piers that support the vehicular gates are taller than the other two piers and have ornamental iron urns on their peaked caps (Figure 92). The center piers also have bronze plaques on their south faces (Figure 93).

Figure 88. The main gate at Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).





Figure 89. Showing one of two wrought-iron pedestrian gates that are part of the main gate, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



Figure 90. East side of the wrought-iron road gate, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 91. West side of the wrought-iron road gate, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).





Figure 92. Example of the decorative urns on the central piers of the main gate, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 93. Looking north at bronze plaques on south side of the main gate piers, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



The entrance gate on the north side of the property is similar to the main gate, but with less ornamentation. It has three granite piers that support ornamented wrought-iron gates for one vehicle entrance and one pedestrian entrance. The stone used for these piers is smooth hewn, unlike the main entrance stonework. All these piers have peaked caps. Unlike the pedestrian entrances next to the south main gate, there is no sidewalk leading through this pedestrian gate (Figure 94).

Figure 94. North gates for vehicles and pedestrian at Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



## 4.2.6.3 Pedestrian-only gate

An additional pedestrian gate is located in the south perimeter wall approximately 190 feet east of the main gate and near the Lodge and maintenance area. It is similar in style to the main gate's pedestrian entrances except that it features tall, roughhewn granite piers with wrought-iron finials on the tops. The gate is ornamental wrought iron and is not co-located with a vehicle entrance. Concrete steps lead up to the gate from the street and connect to one of the interior sidewalks in the cemetery (Figure 95–Figure 96).

Figure 95. An additional pedestrian gate on the south wall of the cemetery, is located near the Lodge, not adjacent to the main gate entrance as the other two pedestrian gates on the south wall are. The wrought-iron gate is propped open in this 2018 photo (ERDC-CERL).



Figure 96. Gate and post detail on the additional south side's pedestrian-only gate, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



#### 4.2.6.4 Service gate

The service gate for vehicles is also located on the south perimeter wall, and it is approximately 330 feet east of the main gate. It is similar in style to the main gate with roughhewn granite piers with peaked caps. It has two ornamental wrought iron gates. The maintenance area chain link gate is located directly behind the service gate. There is a newer concrete drive and sidewalk that connects the street through this gate (Figure 97).



Figure 97. The service gate on the south wall, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

## 4.2.6.5 Committal shelter

The committal shelter is located on the west side of the main road through the cemetery. It is north of the main entrance by about 120 feet. The rectangular committal shelter is constructed of triangular metal supports at the four corners. It has a standing seam metal roof. The structure covers a painted green concrete pad that has a casket stand. The area is surrounded by white river rock and landscape timbers (Figure 98).



Figure 98. Looking south at the committal shelter near the south main gate, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

4.2.6.1 Maintenance structures

There are three storage structures in the maintenance area. All have roofs with open sides (Figure 99–Figure 101).







Figure 100. In the maintenance area is an open-air storage shelter for machinery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 101. To the left of the maintenance building is another open-air storage shelter, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



#### 4.2.7 Objects

The National Register defines an "object" as an element distinct from buildings and structures and "those constructions that are primarily artistic in nature or are relatively small in scale and simply constructed."<sup>139</sup> There are three predominate objects at Corinth National Cemetery—the headstones, the flagstaff, and the monuments that are placed throughout the cemetery.

#### 4.2.7.1 Headstones

The headstones at Corinth National Cemetery are grouped into 21 sections. In all sections, the headstones now face east.<sup>140</sup> The original configuration of headstones had seven sections that featured the headstones arrayed in specific geometric patterns. Currently, all but one of those patterns are no longer distinct because they have been filled in with new burials.

The War Department adopted the Civil War-type headstone in 1873. The headstone consisted of white marble slab that measured 12" high, 10" wide, and 4" thick, with a rounded top. A shield was cut into the face, and it contained the grave number, soldier rank, soldier name, and home state's name in bas relief (Figure 102, center and right). This type of head-stone was used to mark the graves of soldiers killed during all conflicts through the Spanish-American War. In 1903, the headstone's size was increased to 39" high and 12" wide, but still 4" thick (Figure 102, left). At Corinth National Cemetery, headstones that have been displaced by tree growth have been re-laid to be flat to the ground (Figure 103). In the memorial section of the cemetery that is northeast of the flagstaff mound, there are six Confederate grave markers. These markers have a peaked top that delineates them from the Union grave markers (Figure 104).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> NPS, *National Register Bulletin #15*, 1997, 5. Accessed online: https://www.nps.gov/nr/publications/bulletins/nrb15/nrb15\_4.htm#site.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> Sometime between 1892 and 1953, the headstones were reversed from facing west to facing east. The date for this change could not be determined due to the lack of archival material from this period.



Figure 102. Rows of Civil War headstones featuring the original dimensions and layout of the markers in the center and right of the photo. Markers on the left show the wider and taller dimensions, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 103. Grave markers displaced by tree growth were laid flat to the ground near their original locations, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).





Figure 104. Example of one of the Confederate grave markers in Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC/CERL).

For the Union Civil War unknown dead, headstone design is a marble block six inches square and 30 inches high (Figure 105). The top and upper four inches were dressed, and the grave number was inscribed into the block's top (Figure 106). The unknown headstones at Corinth have been raised (Figure 107). The War Department discontinued use of the unknown type of headstone in 1903.



Figure 105. Section of Civil War unknown dead, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 106. Civil War unknown dead marker, with grave number inscribed on the top face, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).





Figure 107. The Civil War unknown dead grave markers have been raised, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

The War Department started using the general type of headstone after World War I. The headstone consisted of white marble that was 42" high, 13" wide, and 4" thick, and it had a rounded top (Figure 108). The general type is now used for all headstones at Corinth National Cemetery. New stones are intermingled with old stones.



Figure 108. The original design of gravestones mixed with the new style of markers, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

There are a few nongovernment-furnished headstones in the cemetery. The stones honor a Civil War private who died in a hospital near Corinth (Figure 109), a former superintendent (Figure 110 and Figure 111), and someone who died in 1884 (Figure 112).



Figure 109. Nonstandard grave marker for Ross Negley, who died in 1862, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 110. Grave marker for Rufus Taylor, superintendent of Corinth National Cemetery, who died in 1929, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).





Figure 111. Non-standard grave maker design for Superintendent Rufus Taylor, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 112. Non-standard grave marker, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



## 4.2.7.2 Flagstaffs

There are two flagstaffs in the Corinth National Cemetery. They are located on a mound in the northern section of the cemetery. The main road encircles the mound. The tallest flagstaff, that flies the American flag, is located at the center of the mound. The second flagstaff is located about 15 feet west of the main flagstaff (Figure 113).

Figure 113. View looking south at the flagstaff mound, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



#### 4.2.7.3 Monuments

There are several monuments in the cemetery. There is a grouping of headstones northeast of the flagstaff mound that honors Union and Confederate veterans whose remains could not be recovered or those whose remains could not be identified (Figure 114). In that section there are 16 headstones and one granite explanatory marker with a bronze plaque (Figure 115).



Figure 114. Grouping of memorial headstones north of the Corinth flagstaff mound, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 115. Granite marker with explanatory text for the memorial area in Corinth National Cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



There is a monument to the Navy Seabees northeast of the main entrance. The monument was donated by the Navy Seabees of America. It is a granite cube with text engraved in the top surface (Figure 116). The monument was placed in 2016.<sup>141</sup>





## 4.2.8 Small-scale features

Small-scale features are elements in the landscape that are intentionally placed and serve a prosaic purpose. Small-scale features are integral to how people use and navigate a site.

## 4.2.8.1 Benches

There is one concrete bench located on the east side of the cemetery. It is placed in the landscaped area that surrounds the stormwater channel outlet (Figure 117).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> National Cemetery Administration. "Corinth National Cemetery," Accessed online: https://www.cem.va.gov/cems/nchp/corinth.asp.



Figure 117. Concrete bench, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

## 4.2.8.2 Signage

There are several signs and plaques throughout the cemetery. In general, they are arrayed near the entrance, along the main road, and around the flagstaff mound. The signs are constructed in a variety of styles in both wood and metal. Figure 118-Figure 126 show the different types of signs in Corinth National Cemetery.



Figure 118. Near the main entrance there are several signs in a variety of designs and materials, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 119. Signboard west of the main road with posted informational flyers on both sides, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).





Figure 120. Sign and mailbox with the grave locator, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 121. Sign that displays the history behind the formation of the national cemetery system, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).





Figure 122. Sign outlining rules of conduct in the cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 123. Small sign that directs visitors toward the restrooms, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).





Figure 124. One of several signs outside the perimeter wall prohibiting weapons in the cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



# Figure 125. US Government property, no trespassing sign near the maintenance area, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



Figure 126. Speed limit sign along the main road, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

There are several plaques in Corinth National Cemetery. Two are located southwest of the flagstaff mound and another is located near the main entrance east of the main road.

The two plaques near the flagstaff mound are mounted on posts. The larger of the two presents the text from Section 3 of the 1867 Act that established and protects national cemeteries (Figure 127). The smaller plaque is inscribed with a passage from the poem by Theodore O'Hara, *The Bivouac of the Dead* (Figure 128).



Figure 127. Plaque near the flagstaff mound inscribed with the text from Section 3 of the act that formed the national cemetery system, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 128. Plaque near the flagstaff mound with a passage from the poem, *The Bivouac of the Dead*, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



The plaque near the main entrance is a Gettysburg Address Tablet commemorating the bicentennial of President Abraham Lincoln's birth and the impact Lincoln had on establishing the cemetery system.<sup>142</sup> The tablet measures five feet tall and three feet wide and has the Gettysburg address inscribed on it. It is held in a black metal frame (Figure 129).



Figure 129. The Gettysburg tablet near the main entrance, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

```
4.2.8.3 Section markers
```

The section markers are granite cubes with an angled face where the section label is engraved into the stone (Figure 130).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> National Cemetery Administration. New Gettysburg Address Tablets for National Cemeteries To Honor Abraham Lincoln Bicentennial. Accessed online: https://www.cem.va.gov/history/LincBic.asp.



Figure 130. Granite section markers for Sections R, S, M, and K, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

4.2.8.4 Water related infrastructure-irrigation and drainage

A prominent feature in the Corinth National Cemetery is an open concrete water channel that runs from the southeast quadrant under the main road and then diagonally through the southwest portion of the cemetery (Figure 131 and Figure 132). In places, the concrete is cracked enough to reveal bricks underneath (Figure 133). Water in the channel flows from east to west. The upper outlet of the channel is a concrete abutment over a brick arch. The open channel runs through a concrete pipe under the main road but is uncovered again until it meets the perimeter wall where it goes back underground (Figure 134).



Figure 131. Concrete water channel running through the eastern section of the cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



Figure 132. Concrete channel and gutter on the east side of the cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 133. Concrete water channel damage revealing the brick underneath, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).





Figure 134. Continuation of the concrete channel west of the main road, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Part of the stormwater infrastructure are square concrete panels resting on bricks covering water inlets (Figure 135). There is a series of these on the east side, three near the stormwater outlet and then three more near the north perimeter wall. On the west side there are three in the northwest corner near the perimeter wall and then another three in the southwest quadrant of the cemetery.



Figure 135. Concrete panels over stormwater inlets in the northwest corner of the cemetery, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Near the main entrance, steel grates cover the stormwater inlets (Figure 136).



Figure 136. Example of the type of steel grate used near the main entrance, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Other water-related infrastructure in the cemetery includes a fire hydrant (Figure 137) and water spigot (Figure 138) near the lodge and the irrigation system control box (Figure 139) and valves throughout the site (Figure 140).



Figure 137. Fire hydrant, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 138. Water spigot south of the maintenance road, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).




Figure 139. Irrigation control box near the main entrance, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 140. Example of the irrigation system control valve found throughout the site, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



#### 4.2.8.5 Trash receptacles

There are three trash receptacles in the cemetery. One is located near the main entrance, one is near the flagstaff mound, and one is located in the landscaped area over the stormwater drainage channel. The trash receptacle near the entrance and the one near the flagstaff are similar types, square and constructed out of metal painted brown with exposed aggregate paneled sides (Figure 141). The trash receptacle in the landscaped area is a cube with large aggregate concrete sides and a black plastic top (Figure 142).

Figure 141. Example of trash receptacle located near the main entrance and flagstaff mound, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).





Figure 142. Second type of trash receptacle located in the landscaped area east of the main road, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

4.2.8.6 Lighting

There are two types of lights in the Corinth National Cemetery. Newer LED floodlights that illuminate the flagstaffs (Figure 143 and Figure 144) and a security light near the main entrance (Figure 145).



Figure 143. LED floodlight on the flagstaff mound, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



Figure 144. LED floodlight on the flagstaff mound, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 145. Security light near the main entrance, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



#### 4.2.8.7 Miscellaneous

There are several miscellaneous small-scale landscape objects in the Corinth National Cemetery including a mailbox (Figure 146), storage receptacle for flower stands (Figure 147), an ashtray near the committal shelter (Figure 148), and a survey marker (Figure 149). The locations of these objects are concentrated near the lodge and the main entrance.



Figure 146. Mailbox near the superintendent's lodge, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 147. Receptacle for storing reusable flower stands located along the main road north of the main entrance, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).





Figure 148. Outdoor ashtray made out of brown aggregate. Located near the committal shelter, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 149. Survey marker set in concrete, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).



#### 4.2.9 Views and vistas

Because Corinth National Cemetery encompasses a small site, most of the cemetery can be seen from any one point. The cemetery edges are lined with tall shade trees that provide a background for the views. However, there are two significant viewpoints—one from the flagstaff mound looking south (Figure 150) and the other from the main entrance looking north (Figure 152). Those two locations take into account the topography of the site and provide the most dramatic views of where the defining features of the landscape can be viewed (Figure 151 and Figure 153).

Figure 150. Viewshed from the flagstaff mound looking south toward the main entrance, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).





Figure 151. View from the flagstaff south to the main gate, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Figure 152. Viewshed from the main gate toward the flagstaff mound, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).





Figure 153. View from the main gate looking north toward the flagstaff mound, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

Secondary viewsheds exist looking east from the location of the old rostrum towards the lodge, and north-south along the former allèe of trees along the western side of the cemetery (Figure 154). These viewsheds were identified through the landscape development history research, and sufficient remnants remain today to locate these viewsheds in the current landscape.



Figure 154. Secondary viewsheds along allée and towards lodge, 2018 (ERDC-CERL).

# **5 Landscape Features Analyses**

As stated in the 2011 clarification policy from NRHP, all features within the boundary of a national cemetery are considered to be contributing resources to the history of the site.<sup>143</sup> That type of all-encompassing consideration is different from most NRHP-eligible properties. For most properties, there are almost always some resources that do not contribute to the significance of the property, whether that property is a site, building, structure, or district.

The inventory and analysis for this work documents the physical changes to Corinth National Cemetery over time—from its inception through 2018. The resources used for the analysis are historic plans of the cemetery (1892, 1954, 1964, 1983, and 2009), historic photographs, and the field survey the authors conducted during May 2018. As of spring 2018, there were 7,892 burials recorded at Corinth National Cemetery.

For purposes of analyzing the landscape of Corinth National Cemetery, the site has been divided into four quadrants—northeast, southeast, southwest, and northwest. The site is divided into those quadrants naturally by the main road and the original east-west grass drive, and each quadrant encompasses multiple burial sections (Figure 155). Each quadrant's analysis is given below in sections 5.1.2–5.1.5. The site's perimeter fence is discussed in section 5.1.1, and the flagstaff mound is discussed individually in section 5.1.6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> NPS, National Register of Historic Places, "National Register Eligibility of National Cemeteries—a Clarification of Policy,"



Figure 155. Corinth National Cemetery divided into quadrants for landscape feature analysis. Gray shading indicates those sections that have burials, 2018 (ERDC/CERL).

# 5.1 Features analyses

# 5.1.1 Perimeter fence

According to the original Act of Congress establishing the National Cemeteries, Corinth National Cemetery was bounded by a perimeter fence. The original fence was built from wooden pickets, but it was soon replaced with a brick wall. Since the construction of the original brick wall, the wall has been repaired and/or replaced several times (1871, 1874, 1876, 1888, 1953, and 2015). The placement of the current wall reflects the location of the original wall, the placement of the north and south entrance gates, and the pedestrian and maintenance area gates within that wall. The brick wall that stands today was built in 1953 and was repaired most recently in 2015. Repairs to the current wall have left older bricks along the bottom courses and placed newer bricks at the top. The current concrete coping was added in 2015.

## 5.1.2 Northeast quadrant

The northeast quadrant encompasses Sections A, E, F, I, U, and V as well as a small memorial section in the northwest corner of the quadrant. By 1954, Sections U and V were incorporated into the plan, but as of 2018 neither contains any burials. Sections U and V were located near the property's edge, where there was originally an undulating grass drive that encircled the property's perimeter.

## 5.1.2.1 Preliminary plan (undated)

An undated preliminary design for the cemetery illustrated the sections with more elaborate geometries than what was later constructed (Figure 156). Section A is the most changed from those early designs. The early layout featured the burial sections divided by a circular path that created smaller, rectangular and wedge-shaped burial sections. That central area in Section A was labeled Illinois, presumably to denote a section for burial of Illinois soldiers. In Section A, the northernmost burial area was marked Indiana. In this preliminary design, Section E was marked for Miscellaneous, Section F was marked Unknown, and Section I was marked Unknown Colored. Along the main drive was a strip designated as reserved vacant space. In the middle of the north wall was an entrance labeled "gateway" (as labeled at far upper left in Figure 156).



Figure 156. The northeast quadrant of an undated preliminary design for the Corinth National Cemetery. Several of the design features were carried through into what was constructed (NARA, College Park, MD).

#### 5.1.2.2 1892 plan

The 1892 plan shows many deciduous and coniferous trees as well as shrubs had been planted in the northeast quadrant. Running north-south through the center of the quadrant was a wide, grassed drive. That drive connected to the curvilinear perimeter grass drive to the north and the central east-west grass drive at the quadrant's south side. East of the flagstaff mound was another grass drive. The grass drives were wider than the aisles between burial sections. In this quadrant, Section A extends over the largest area. Within the section are four distinct burial groupings—two that are rectangular and filled with regularly spaced graves. Between those two groupings are burials arrayed in geometric patterns with a lot of open area around the groups. In the north portion of Section A is a gun monument (Figure 157).



Figure 157. Photograph of the gun monuments in Corinth National Cemetery, Sections A and B, undated (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

On this 1892 plan, section markers were represented as small squares. Photographs from around this time show the section markers to be tall, white, square pillars with a sphere on top (Figure 158).



Figure 158. A tall, sphere-topped section marker is shown to the right of the image here, which has been cropped from an undated postcard of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

The 1892 plan documents rectangular burial groups for Sections E, F and I in the northeast quadrant. The headstones were evenly arrayed into rows, with the gravesites oriented east-west. Sections E and F are shown completely filled, with section markers located at their midpoints and slightly north of the sections. Section I is also shown as filled with graves. All of the sections have trees interspersed among the graves, obstructing some of the sites.

Figure 159 is the 1892 plan for the northeast quadrant, showing the layout of gravestones in the sections as well as the arrangement of vegetation throughout the area.



Figure 159. Plan of the northeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery, drawn in 1892 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 160 shows the cemetery in the spring of 1948. In the view there are many large deciduous trees, evergreen trees and shrubs, and other shrubs. The site is framed by vegetation.



Figure 160. Spring 1948, looking across a section of graves for Unknown Soldiers at Corinth National Cemetery. There are many trees and shrubs arrayed across the site (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

#### 5.1.2.3 1954 plan

The records for Corinth National Cemetery have a gap in information between the late 1800s and the mid-twentieth century. A 1954 plan of the northeast quadrant shows that significant changes had altered the layout shown in the 1892 plan. The most significant change was in Section A, where the geometric headstone patterns and open spaces were being erased by the incorporation of newer burials in the open spaces. In Section A, there is a gravesite that intrudes into the grass aisle. Between 1892 and 1953, the headstones were reversed from facing west to facing east. The date for this could not be determined due to the lack of archival material from this period. By 1954, the undulating perimeter grass drive had also been removed to make two new burial sections—U and V (Figure 161). It is unclear when the vegetation that lined the perimeter grass drive was removed. Between 1892 and 1953, the headstones were reversed from facing west to facing east (an 1892 photo shows the headstones facing west while the 1954 plan shows them facing east). The date for this could not be determined due to the lack of archival material from this period (1909 is the most likely date due to the destructive impact of a storm that year).<sup>144</sup>

Another addition to the September 1954 plan shows a memorial section located west of Section E and curved to align with the roundabout junction at the flagstaff mound (Figure 161). The five grave sites in the memorial section were documented as being empty at that time. In 1981, however, a plan for the memorial section shows five grave sites, with graves 1 and 2 filled. In Grave 2, a Confederate States of America soldier is buried.

Figure 161. The 1954 plan of the northeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



In a departure from the photographs from the 1940s, photographs from the 1950s show a significant decrease in mature vegetation throughout the cemetery. Figure 162–Figure 164 show photographs taken of the northeast quadrant in the early 1950s, illustrating the changes in vegetation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> The change in the direction that grave markers faced was noticed by ERDC-CERL researchers when studying historical photos onsite at Corinth National Cemetery, but no archival documentation was ever located regarding this change.



Figure 162. View toward the northeast corner of Corinth National Cemetery in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 163. View looking east along the north perimeter wall of Corinth National Cemetery in April 1954. Note the size of the deciduous trees along the wall (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 164. View looking east from flagstaff mound in April 1954. Note the decrease in vegetation across the quadrant (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

# 5.1.2.4 1964 planting plan

The 1964 planting plan shows that the outlines of the northeast quadrant section were interspersed with large deciduous and evergreen trees, smaller ornamental trees, and shrubs (Figure 165). In this quadrant, the main road was lined with Flowering Dogwoods. Near the flagstaff mound were crape myrtles. Along the inside of the perimeter wall were oak trees—Southern Red Oak, Water Oak, and Willow Oak. The following types of trees were scattered throughout the quadrant: Pecan, White Ash, American Holly, Tuliptree, Magnolia, and Winged Elm.

In 1964, Section A was planted with the following trees and shrubs: five Pecan (*Carya illinoensis*), six Flowering Dogwood (*Cornus florida*), two Peegee Hydrangea (*Hydrangea paniculata grandiflora*), one Common Crape Myrtle (*Lagerstroemia indica*), one Saucer Magnolia (*Magnolia soulangeana*), one Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*), and three Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*).

In 1964, Section E was planted with one Willow Oak (Quercus phellos).

In 1964, Section F was planted with one Willow Oak (Quercus phellos).

In 1964, Section I was planted with the following trees and shrubs: one American Holly (*Ilex opaca*), one Saucer Magnolia (*Magnolia soulange-ana*), one Water Oak (*Quercus Nigra*), and two Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*).

In 1964, Section U was planted with the following trees and shrubs: one Common Box (*Buxus sempervirens*), one Flowering Dogwood (*Cornus florida*), two American Holly (*Ilex opaca*), three Southern Magnolia (*Magnolia grandiflora*), five Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*), six Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*), one Winged Elm (*Ulmus alata*), one Common Crape Myrtle (*Lagerstroemia indica*), and one Southern Red Oak (*Quercus falcata*).

In 1964, Section V was planted with the following: two Southern Red Oak (*Quercus falcata*), two Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*), and six Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*).

Figure 165 shows the plan of trees and shrubs in the northeast quadrant in 1964. Figure 166 is a view through the northeast quadrant, showing maturing vegetation and an overall increase in density from the 1950s.



Figure 165. 1964 planting plan of the northeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 166. View west through the northeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery, toward the flagpole in September 1974 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



#### 5.1.2.5 1983 plan

Figure 167 shows the 1983 burial plan of the northeast quadrant. The layout of the quadrant remains similar to the 1954 plan except for new graves being added in Section A, filling in around the distinct geometric burial patterns. Figure 168 illustrates that there was not much decrease in the vegetation in the northeast quadrant between 1964 and 1983.

Figure 167. 1983 plan of the northeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 168. 1983 planting maintenance plan for the northeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

# 5.1.2.6 2000s

Figure 169 is a burial plan of the northeast quadrant in 2009. Between the 1980s and 2018, the memorial area was expanded to add a second row of graves, and the open spaces in Section A continue to be filled with new graves. The newer Sections of U and V remain empty of burials.



Figure 169. Plan of the northeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery in 2009 (Veteran's Administration).

# 5.1.2.7 Burial register summary

According to records from spring 2018, Section A has 1,232 burials. Of those, 115 are Unknown Soldier burials, 539 of the burials are from deaths in the 1860s, and 2 burials are from deaths in the 1880s. The remaining burials in Section A are from the twentieth and twenty-first centuries, with the most recent in 2017. The open spaces that defined the geometric burial groupings in Section A have been filled with newer graves, and these are marked with the newer style of headstone.

In Section E, there are a total of 213 burials and of those, 109 are for Unknown Soldiers. Twenty-one of the known soldiers died in the 1860s. The remaining graves are known soldiers, but the grave markers lack dates of death or interment.

Section F has 215 burials. Of those, 144 are graves for Unknown Soldiers. There were 39 people buried in Section F in the 1970s, 4 people were buried in the 1980s, 5 people in the 1990s, 17 in the early 2000s, and 3 in the 2010s.

There are 705 burials in Section I; 691 are Unknown Soldiers. The remaining 14 burials are 7 known soldiers who died in the 1860s, 4 people who were buried in the twentieth century, 1 person who was buried in 2014, and 2 graves that do not list dates of death or interment.

#### 5.1.3 Southeast quadrant

## 5.1.3.1 Preliminary plan (undated)

On the undated preliminary design plan for Corinth National Cemetery, the southeast quadrant had two burial sections, Section C and Section L (Figure 170). Section C was designed like Section A in the northeast quadrant; it was a grid of burial groups divided by paths with a square and a circular path making a distinct shape in the center of the section. On this plan, the burial area defined by the circular path is labeled "Michigan." Written through the southern burial groupings in Section C is the label "Dead from Guntown" (a battled during the Siege of Corinth). Water drainage is illustrated to run between Sections C and L and then west through Section C. Section L is laid out like Section I in the northeast quadrant with regular rectangular burial groups with centralized square of open space. Section L is labeled "Unknown Colored." The undulating perimeter drive starts where the southwest corner of Section C meets the main road. The perimeter drive then runs straight past both sections and begins to curve when it reaches the east side of Section L. On this plan, the areas outside the burial sections are open. The main entrance is located in the middle of the cemetery's south side (visible in lower left corner of Figure 170).



Figure 170. Undated design scheme for Corinth National Cemetery southeast quadrant (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

#### 5.1.3.2 1892 plan

The southeast quadrant in the 1892 plan shows some significant changes from the preliminary design. Figure 171 illustrates the spatial organization of the southeast quadrant. Sections C and L occupied similar areas, but the burial groupings within those were organized differently. Section C featured two areas of distinct geometric burial patterns—where the placement of the headstones created square, circular, and wishbone patterns. These burial groupings were also differentiated because they were situated with a significant amount of open space around and in them. The open spaces in Section C were lined with vegetation, both deciduous and coniferous trees as well as smaller vegetation. The open space in the southern burial grouping was planted with trees. Section L had five uniform rectangular burial groupings. There were trees planted in the middle of three of the groupings, and open spaces in the middle of two. Trees surrounded the perimeter of Section L, with a few trees scattered among the graves. East of Section L, the curvilinear grass drive was lined with trees.



Figure 171. 1892 plan of Corinth National Cemetery southeast quadrant (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

The 1892 plan shows the configuration of the Superintendent's Lodge and stable areas. The lodge was located east of the cemetery's main road. A brick walk ran east from the main gravel drive to the south side of the lodge. The walk curved around the east side of the lodge and ran north until it intersected the grass drive. There was another brick walk that ran north-south, and it was located west of the lodge that connected a pedestrian gate to the grass drive. This path crossed the other walk near the lodge. The area west of the lodge to the main drive was represented as open, with an array of trees and shrubs across the space. The brick walk through this area was lined with shrubs. The area between south of the lodge to the perimeter wall featured a variety of vegetation. East of the lodge was the cistern. Between the lodge and the stable area was a grape arbor that connected the brick walk east of the lodge to the service drive. There was a brick walk from the service drive to the stable. West of the stable was the well. The southern perimeter wall had a service gate and a pedestrian gate. The grass drive ran north of the lodge.

Figure 172 shows the layout of the maintenance area in 1892. Figure 173 and Figure 174 show the arrangement of buildings and structures as well as the vegetation around the lodge and maintenance area in 1904.

Figure 172. View of the lodge and stable area at Corinth National Cemetery in 1892. There is a hedge that defines the maintenance area. The well has yet to be covered with a structure. Vegetation in various stages of growth frames the background, 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD).





Figure 173. View of the pedestrian gate, wall, and lodge as well as vegetation in 1904 (NARA, College Park, MD).

Figure 174. Maintenance area showing the gate, well, and stable at Corinth National Cemetery. The background on the left is the grape arbor, 1904 (NARA, College Park, MD).



#### 5.1.3.3 1946

Figure 175 and Figure 176 show the pedestrian and maintenance gates in October 1946. The images showed the perimeter wall with large pruned shrubs behind it. Lining the walk into the cemetery from the pedestrian gate were smaller shrubs pruned into globes. In the background, the area to the west of the lodge was a mix of large deciduous and evergreen trees.

Figure 177–Figure 179 show the maintenance building and surrounding area in October 1946. The building was rectangular, with double doors on the west side and visitor bathrooms to the north that were entered from the east and west sides. The maintenance area is surrounded by mature vegetation. The north side of the building is carefully landscaped because of the visitor restrooms.

Figure 175. A pedestrian gate at Corinth National Cemetery, 1946. View is from the city street toward lodge at right (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 176. View of the maintenance gate at Corinth National Cemetery in 1946. In the background are highly manicured shrubs and hedges. Evergreens fill the space between the maintenance area and the lodge (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 177. Utility building west facade 1946. The building is framed by vegetation, including a willow to the northeast (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 178. View at southeast corner of the Corinth National Cemetery, showing the maintenance building surrounded by mature vegetation, August 1947 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 179. View of the north façade of the maintenance building at Corinth National Cemetery in 1946. The walk to the visitor restrooms is lined with vegetation (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



Figure 180 shows the lodge and surrounding area in 1946. The lodge has mature evergreen shrubs as foundation plantings, and the image is framed with surrounding evergreen trees.

Figure 180. View of the north and west sides of the lodge at Corinth National Cemetery in October 1946 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



# 5.1.3.4 1954 plan

There is a chronological gap in the Corinth National Cemetery records in which plans or maps of the built conditions are missing for the years between the late 1800s and the mid-twentieth century. Plans for the cemetery in 1954 are the next records available.

By 1954, the southeast quadrant had significant changes made to it. Two burial sections were added—Section P, west of the lodge and Section W, east of Section L where the perimeter drive was in the 1892 plan. In Section C, much of the open space that previously defined the geometric headstone patterns had been filled with new graves. The main road had been widened and paved. The road connecting the maintenance area to the main drive was paved with a bituminous surface. The brick walks around the lodge had become paved with concrete. The vegetation previously shown to be south of the lodge was removed in the 1954 plan, but with more vegetation shown around the perimeter of the lodge. South and east of the lodge is lawn, but the service yard is screened from view with vegetation groupings. In 1954, the service yard was paved and had a utility building with the cemetery's comfort station. There was a gasoline pump and storage tank north of the utility building. In this quadrant, the pedestrian gate and maintenance gate remained at the same locations within the perimeter wall as in the 1892 plan. Outside the cemetery wall was a concrete sidewalk, grass verge, curb, and gutter (Figure 181).



Figure 181. 1954 plan of the southeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Photographs from the 1950s showed the cemetery with a mix of mature and young vegetation. The mature vegetation around the lodge and maintenance area shown in the photographs from the 1940s had been removed by the early 1950s. The perimeter wall was replaced in the early 1950s.

Figure 182–Figure 184 show the perimeter wall and the pedestrian and maintenance gates. The backgrounds of these images show the changes in vegetation—only a few large deciduous and evergreen trees remain, and most of the shrubs have been removed.
Figure 182. View of the perimeter wall at Corinth National Cemetery. looking east along Horton Street in 1953. There are no street trees in the verge between the street and the wall (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



Figure 183. Single pedestrian gate in in southeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery, July 1953. Note the standing plaque inside the gate (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 184. Maintenance gate in 1953 at Corinth National Cemetery. Note the plaque inside the gate (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 185–Figure 187 show views of the southeast quadrant from the lodge and maintenance area. In particular, Figure 185 shows young trees in the foreground and the distinct geometric headstone patterns in Section C.



Figure 185. View north toward the flagpole from the pedestrian entrance at Corinth National Cemetery, April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 186. View northeast across Section L from the north side of the lodge at Corinth National Cemetery, July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 187. View north along east wall at Corinth National Cemetery in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 188 and Figure 189 show the changes made to the maintenance building and the surrounding area. The building had a high bay added to the south. The vegetation in the maintenance area was completely removed except for a few deciduous and evergreen trees.

Figure 190–Figure 194 show the lodge and surrounding area in the early 1950s. The mature vegetation in the area has been mostly removed. Small shrubs are planted around the lodge's foundation. There are no plants between the lodge and the maintenance building. The area between the lodge and Cemetery Drive has a few shrubs and larger trees. The Gettysburg plaque was attached near the front door of the lodge.



Figure 188. West façade of the maintenance building and surrounding area at Corinth National Cemetery in July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 189. Rear of maintenance building at Corinth National Cemetery, with new addition in July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 190. East elevation of the lodge at Corinth National Cemetery in July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 191. Concrete walk leading east from Cemetery Drive toward west side of the lodge, with newly planted shrubs lining the walk, July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 192. Looking southeast toward west side of the lodge and surrounding area at Corinth National Cemetery, April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 193. Northeast oblique of lodge at Corinth National Cemetery, April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 194. Metal tablet on south façade of lodge near the front door, July 1953, at Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 195, Figure 196, and Figure 197 show the concrete drainage ditch in the southeast quadrant. In these views, the open space and geometric headstone patterns in Section C are visible along with the young trees that were planted in this area.



Figure 195. Concrete drainage ditch in the southeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery. View is looking west, July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 196. Drainage ditch along Cemetery Drive, looking north in Corinth National Cemetery, July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 197. Drainage ditch in the southeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery, view looking east from Cemetery Drive in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

### 5.1.3.5 1964 planting plan

The 1964 planting plan for the southeast quadrant shows an array of deciduous and evergreen trees, smaller ornamental trees, individual shrubs, and shrubs planted to form hedges (Figure 198). In this plan, there was extensive planting of ornamental shrubs and hedges to surround the lodge and service yard. Crape myrtles lined the walk from the main road to the lodge, and Nandina were planted in the corners where the walks intersect west of the lodge. A line of Willow Oak trees has been planted outside the south perimeter wall.

Figure 198 shows the vegetation patterns in the southeast quadrant. Trees were scattered throughout the burial sections and line the inside of the perimeter wall. The lodge and maintenance areas also featured heavy vegetation. Of note, the lodge had extensive foundation plantings, and the maintenance area was screened from view by hedges. Exterior to the south wall was a line of Willow Oak trees.



Figure 198. 1964 planting plan for the southeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

In 1964, Section C was planted with the following trees and shrubs: 2 Japanese Flowering Quince (*Chaenomeles japonica*), 1 Greenstem forsythia (*Forsythia viridissima*), 3 American holly (*Ilex opaca*), 4 Southern Magnolia (*Magnolia grandiflora*), 1 Saucer Magnolia (*Magnolia soulangeana*), 2 Eastern Redcedar (*Juniperus virginiana*), 3 Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*), 4 Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*), 1 Thunberg Spirea (*Spirea thunbergii*), and 1 September Elm (*Ulmus serotina*).

In 1964, Section L was planted with the following trees and shrubs: 1 Eastern Redcedar (*Juniperus virginiana*), 2 Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*), and 2 Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*).

In 1964, Section P was planted with the following trees and shrubs: 1 Mocknut Hickory (*Carya tomentosa*), 1 Peegee Hydrangea (*Hydrangea paniculata grandiflora*), 2 Southern Magnolia (*Magnolia grandiflora*), 1 Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*), and 6 Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*). In 1964, Section W was planted with the following trees and shrubs: 1 Southern Red Oak (*Quercus falcata*), 1 Southern Magnolia (*Magnolia grandiflora*), 5 Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*), and 7 Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*).

### 5.1.3.6 1970s

Images from the late 1970s show the changes made to the lodge and surrounding area. Figure 199 shows mature hedges around the foundation of the lodge. The first-story windows and front door had metal awnings added over them. Figure 200 shows the east side of the lodge. A wooden fence was added along the walk between the lodge and the maintenance area. Figure 201 shows the lodge's north elevation, which has shrubs around the foundation. An air-conditioning unit was added to this side, but awnings were not added to the windows on this side (Figure 201).

Figure 199. Southwest oblique of the lodge in 1977 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 200. East elevation of lodge at Corinth National Cemetery in 1977 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 201. North elevation of lodge at Corinth National Cemetery, 1977 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



### 5.1.3.7 1983 plan

Figure 202 is the plan for the southeast quadrant in 1983. The plan is an updated drawing from 1954. Trees are shown as small black dots in the burial sections. Several graves were obstructed because of tree growth. The area around the lodge and maintenance areas still had many trees and shrubs. Sections P and W do not have burials in them. Figure 203 illustrates the density of vegetation in the southeast quadrant in 1983.

Figure 202. Burial plan for the southeast quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery, 1983 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 203. The tree and shrub maintenance plan from 1883 shows the density of vegetation throughout the southeast quadrant (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

### 5.1.3.8 2000s

Observations in 2018 show that the open spaces in Section C defined the original geometric patterns of headstones were continuing to be filled in. Sections P and W still did not contain burials (Figure 204). There was a significant decrease in vegetation around the lodge and maintenance area. The lodge no longer had foundation plantings, and the maintenance area was screened from view with a slatted, chain link fence.



Figure 204. The southeast quadrant burial plan in 2009 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

# 5.1.3.9 Burial register summary

According to burial register in spring 2018, there are 762 burials in Section C and 706 burials in Section L. Sections P and W do not have burials in them.

Of the 762 burials in Section C, there are 226 Unknown Soldiers. Of the known soldier deaths, there are 124 internments from the 1860s, 2 in the 1930s, 19 in the 1940s, 17 in the 1950s, 49 in the 1960s, 13 in the 1970s, 7 in the 1980s, 22 in the 1990s, 37 in the 2000s, and 234 from deaths in the 2010s. There are 9 known burials that do not list either a death or interment date for the soldier.

In Section L there are 691 Unknown Soldiers' graves. Of the known deaths, 4 graves are from deaths in the 1860s, 1 from 1919, and 5 from the 1930s. There are 4 known burials that do not have either a death or interment date listed.

### 5.1.4 Southwest quadrant

#### 5.1.4.1 Preliminary plan (undated)

In the undated preliminary design for Corinth National Cemetery (Figure 205), the southwest quadrant reflected the layout patterns of the southeast quadrant. Sections D and M are marked and mirror Sections C and L, respectively. Section D has the distinct circle path and wedge-shaped burial groupings. It is labeled Iowa. Section M is comprised of five rectangular burial groupings, each with a central grassed square. Section M is marked Unknown. These burial sections are surrounded by wide grassed areas, and the undulating perimeter path runs to the south and then curves around the quadrant's west edge. The main road is laid out to the east of the sections, and the cemetery's entrance is marked in the center of the southern wall. The drainage channel is marked with a solid black line on Figure 205, running southwest from the southeast quadrant across the main road and then angling diagonally through the southern part of the southwest section. There appear to be two bridges or crossings over the channel where the main road and winding path intersect it. Between the entrance and the channel, the map marks an artesian well but the noted depth is unclear.



Figure 205. Undated preliminary design for the southwest quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

#### 5.1.4.2 1892 plan

The 1892 plan of the southwest quadrant illustrates the changes that occurred between the design and construction of the cemetery. The overall layout was similar—two burial sections surrounded by grassed areas, but many of the details had changed. Section D was closest to the main road through the cemetery, and its layout was a close mirror image of Section C to the east. Section D had three burial groupings, and each featured distinct geometric patterns in the placement of headstones. These unique headstone arrangements were surrounded by abundant open space that emphasized the groupings. Like Section C, the northernmost grouping of headstones was rectangular, and the sequence of patterns was created by two squares, a circle, and then two more squares. The squared arrangements were similar, but not exact copies of each other. The squares closest to the road had more burials and larger open spaces in their interiors. The circular grouping of burials was defined by graves arranged in wedge shapes with an open aisle that crossed through the circle. In the middle of Section D there was a group of headstones arranged in a wide wishbone pattern. This plan shows 17 headstones with a wide field of open space around it. The third burial grouping in Section D was a wide rectangle composed of north-south rows of burials. The middle section on the south is left open and planted with a few trees. Figure 206 shows these arrangements clearly.

West of Section D is Section M—a section having five rectangular burial groupings with rows running north to south. An aisle lined with trees separates the two sections. In Section M, a tree was placed in the middle of each of the five groupings (Figure 206).

Surrounding the burial sections to the south and west was open space, shown filled with trees and vegetation and the undulating perimeter grass drive. The southern portion of this quadrant had the Rostrum (Figure 207), drainage channel, and summer house. Additional drainage infrastructure is shown on the west side of the quadrant, with water diverted under the west perimeter wall (Figure 206).



Figure 206. The 1892 plan of the southwest quadrant showing the spatial layout, headstone patterns of Sections D and M, and the vegetation patterns (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 207 is a photograph from 1892 showing a view of the rostrum along with fairly young vegetation. There were several rows of deciduous trees aligned east to west and, in the background, evergreen trees and shrubs were arrayed throughout the area.



Figure 207. View east toward the rostrum, 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD).

The 1892 plan shows the south entrance was articulated by two central piers with two other piers abutting the perimeter wall. This arrangement allowed for a wide, central gate to the road and two smaller pedestrian gates on either side (Figure 208).

Figure 208. Plan of the south entrance and surrounding area, 1892 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



On this plan, the area inside the south entrance is heavily vegetated—trees lined the main road, shrubs lined the walk leading to the lodge, and other trees and shrubs were arrayed around the summer house. Figure 209 and Figure 210 are photographs taken around 1892 showing the conditions of the south entrance.

Figure 209. South entrance in 1892, with pedestrian gates on either side (NARA, College Park, MD).



Figure 210.View east toward the lodge showing the cemetery's main road, brick walks, and vegetation around the south entrance, 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD).



#### 5.1.4.3 1946

Figure 211 shows the south entrance from Horton Street in 1946. The view was toward the northwest and showed dense vegetation in the cemetery. However, there were no trees in the verge between the city street and the cemetery's perimeter wall.

Figure 211. Old main gate in October 1946 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



### 5.1.4.4 1954 plan

There's a gap in Corinth National Cemetery's historic spatial information. It is known that between 1892 and 1953, the headstones were reversed from facing west to facing east (an 1892 photo shows the headstones facing west while the 1954 plan shows them facing east).<sup>145</sup> The date for this could not be determined due to the lack of archival material from this period (1909 is the most likely date due to the destructive impact of a storm that year). There are several major changes between the conditions documented on the 1892 cemetery plan and the 1954 plan. The first was the elimination of the winding grass perimeter drive and the inclusion of Sections N, O, and R in the southwest quadrant. Another significant change

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> The change in the direction that grave markers faced was noticed by ERDC-CERL researchers when studying historical photos onsite at Corinth National Cemetery, but no archival documentation was ever located regarding this change.

was in Section D, where much of the open space around the geometric headstone patterns has been filled in with newer burials. The rostrum and summer house have been removed. On the 1954 plan, vegetation is shown as black dots for trees and lined circles for shrubs. There was an overall decrease in vegetation in this quadrant. Figure 212 is the 1954 plan of the quadrant that shows those changes.



Figure 212. 1954 burial plan for the southwest quadrant (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Photographs from the 1950s show the cemetery with young vegetation. Figure 213 and Figure 214 show part of the southwest quadrant with a mix of older and younger vegetation. Of note, the trees lining the perimeter wall mostly have been removed. Figure 215 shows the drainage ditch in the southwest quadrant and the changes in vegetation throughout the area, along with the removal of the rostrum and summer house.



Figure 213. Perimeter wall looking west along Horton Street, April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 214. View toward the southwest corner of the cemetery in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 215. Drainage ditch running through the southwest quadrant. View looking south from Cemetery Drive, July 1953 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

# 5.1.4.5 1964 planting plan

Between the 1954 burial plan and the 1964 planting plan were several changes. Large deciduous trees lined the interior of the perimeter wall and were scattered throughout Sections D and M. The newer sections of N and O still featured a wide variety of vegetation including large deciduous trees, evergreens, small ornamental trees, and shrubs (Figure 216).



Figure 216. Planting plan of the southwest quadrant in 1964 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

In 1964, Section D was planted with the following trees and shrubs: 1 Pecan (*Carya illinoensis*), 2 Japanese Flowering Quince (*Chaenomeles japonica*), 2 American Holly (*Ilex opaca*), 1 American Beech (*Fagus grandiflora*), 1 White Ash (*Fraxinus americana*), 1 Chestnut Oak (*Quercus prinus*), 2 Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*), and 6 Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*).

In 1964, Section M was planted with the following trees and shrubs: 1 American Beech (*Fagus grandiflora*), 1 Mocknut Hickory (*Carya tomentosa*), 1 Southern Magnolia (*Magnolia grandiflora*), and 2 Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*).

In 1964, Section N was planted with the following trees and shrubs: 1 Sweet Mockorange (*Philadelphus coronarius*), 1 Trifoliate Orange (*Poncirus trifoliata*), 1 Bur Oak (*Quercus macrocarpa*), 4 Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*), and 8 Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*).

In 1964, Section O was planted with the following trees and shrubs: 4 Japanese Flowering Quince (*Chaenomeles japonica*), 2 White Ash (*Fraxinus* 

*americana*), 1 Southern Magnolia (*Magnolia grandiflora*), 2 Saucer Magnolia (*Magnolia soulangeana*), 1 Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*), and 10 Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*).

In 1964, Section R was planted with the following trees and shrubs: 1 Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*), 6 Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*), and 1 Winged Elm (*Ulmus alata*).

Figure 217 shows a view across Section D in the southwest quadrant. The vegetation is maturing, and large deciduous trees cast pockets of shade. In this view, the unique geometric groupings of headstones in Section D have not been filled in with newer graves.

Figure 217. View southwest across Section D, showing a fairly mature White Oak in the foreground, May 1964 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



5.1.4.6 1970s

Figure 218 is a view northeast across the southwest quadrant. It shows dense and maturing vegetation.

Figure 218. Southwest corner looking northeast taken in June 1974 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



Figure 219 is a view of the main gates taken from outside the cemetery in June 1974. The vegetation near the entrance is mature and creates an enclosed feeling when passing through the gates.



Figure 219. Main entrance gate in June 1974 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

# 5.1.4.7 1983 plans

The burial and vegetation plans from 1983 show the major changes in the southwest quadrant were that newer burials were being incorporated into the open spaces in Section D (Figure 220). The vegetation plan shows that one tree in the southwest corner had been removed. Many other trees needed pruning. The quadrant still had large deciduous trees lining the inside of the perimeter wall, large deciduous trees scattered through the burial sections, and a higher density of trees and shrubs in Sections N and O. Large deciduous trees lined the outside of the south perimeter wall (Figure 221).



Figure 220. 1983 burial plan for the southwest quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 221. 1983 vegetation maintenance plan for the southwest quadrant (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



## 5.1.4.8 2000s

The major change to the southwest quadrant between the 1980s and the 2000s was the gradual infilling with new graves of previously open space in Section D (Figure 222). Overall, the vegetation density decreased due to the removal of some trees in the southwest corner and the removal of shrubs around the main entrance.



Figure 222. 2009 burial plan of the southwest quadrant (Veteran's Administration).

# 5.1.4.9 Burial register summary

The 2018 burial register lists 892 burials in Section D, and 700 burials in Section M. There are no burials in Section N, O, or R.

Of the 892 burials in Section D, there are 253 Unknown Soldier burials. 107 burials are from the 1860s, 1 burial from the 1900s, 3 from the 1910s, 6 from the 1940s, 2 from the 1950s, 3 from the 1960s, 1 from the 1970s, 221 from the 1980s, 74 in the 1990s, 124 in the 2000s, and 93 in the 2010s. There are 4 known burials without either a death or interment date listed. All of the 700 burials in Section M are for Unknown Soldiers and feature the cubed headstone.

### 5.1.5 Northwest quadrant

### 5.1.5.1 Preliminary plan (undated)

The northwest quadrant layout was a close mirror image to that of the northeast quadrant on the undated preliminary design for the cemetery. The northwest quadrant had burial Sections B, G, H, and K which were buffered from the perimeter wall by wide grassed areas. The undulating perimeter path wound through those grassed spaces. The burial groupings in Section B were the same as Sections A, C, and D and had a central circular path with wedge shaped groupings. That central geometry was labeled Ohio. Surrounding the central circular shape were rectangular burial groupings. One grouping in the northwest corner of Section B was labeled Missouri. Section G had two, roughly rectangular, burial groupings that were separated by an aisle and a central square grassed space. Section G was labeled Miscellaneous. Section H had one roughly rectangular burial grouping and was labeled Unknown. Section K had five rectangular burial groupings with central open grassed areas in each. Section K was labeled Unknown. The cemetery's main road exited the north wall and was labeled gateway. Figure 223 shows the layout of this preliminary design.



Figure 223. The layout of the northwest quadrant on the preliminary plan for the Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

#### 5.1.5.2 1982 plan

The 1892 plan for the cemetery shows the changes between the preliminary design and what was eventually constructed. The layouts for the burial sections closely mirrored those in the northeast quadrant, with a few differences in the geometric burial patterns in Section B. Overall, the quadrant featured an array of vegetation—deciduous and evergreen trees, small ornamental trees, and shrubs arranged throughout the area. The perimeter path was mostly lined by trees, and many of the burial groupings were lined with trees or had trees scattered through them.

Section B was the largest section in this quadrant. It fronted the main gravel road and on the plan, it has four main burial groupings. Two of the burial groupings were filled with regularly spaced headstones in rows that run north to south. However, two of the burial groupings featured arrangements of headstones that created fairly distinct patterns. The northernmost burial grouping was composed of two narrow rectangular areas. In those areas, the north-south aligned rows of headstones either spanned the entire area or had headstones removed from the sequence to create open spaces within the overall grouping. The burial grouping in the middle of Section B featured the most distinct headstone patterns. Moving east to west from the main road through the group, there were three main clusters of headstone geometries. The one closest to the road featured graves arranged to form two rectangles with large, open, interior spaces. The next cluster of graves were arranged to form a circular grouping with wide central aisles, and then the groupings farthest from the road were two rectangles that were defined by rows of graves with open interiors. Section B also had a gun monument.

Section G had two rectangular burial groupings, and both were filled with rows of graves running north to south. A grass drive separated Section G from Sections B and H. To the north of Section G was its section marker and the undulating perimeter grass drive.

Section H had one rectangular burial grouping filled with rows of graves running north to south.

Section K had five rectangular burial groupings filled with rows of graves running north to south. In four of those groupings, a tree was planted in the middle. In the fifth grouping, where there should be a tree, there instead was an open space in which there were no burials.

Figure 224 shows the layout of the northwest quadrant on the 1892 plan of Corinth National Cemetery.



Figure 224. Plan of the northwest quadrant of Corinth National Cemetery, 1892 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

There was drainage infrastructure shown in the northwest corner of the site where water drains off the site. Along the gravel drive, brick gutters diverted water around the flagstaff mound (Figure 225). On this plan, the north entrance was the same layout as the south entrance and featured two columns, which were to create a wide main entrance flanked by two smaller openings. However, Figure 226 and Figure 227 show that the north gate's layout as built differed from the plan, with the main portion of the north entrance flanked by only one smaller opening.



Figure 225. North entrance shown on the 1892 plan for Corinth National Cemetery (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 226. The layout of the north entrance gate at Corinth National Cemetery, as it appeared in 1892 (NARA, College Park, MD).




Figure 227. View of the north entrance at Corinth National Cemetery, unknown date (NARA, College Park, MD).

#### 5.1.5.3 1954 plan

There were several significant changes made to the northwest quadrant between 1892 and 1954. Between 1892 and 1953, the headstones were reversed from facing west to facing east (an 1892 photo shows the headstones facing west while the 1954 plan shows them facing east). The date for this could not be determined due to the lack of archival material from this period (1909 is the most likely date due to the destructive impact of a storm that year).<sup>146</sup> In addition, there was the removal of the grassed perimeter drive and the incorporation of two new sections where the perimeter drive was formerly (Sections S and T). Another major change was made to Section B, where the open space surrounding the geometric headstone patterns was being filled in with newer burials. Figure 228 shows those changes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> The change in the direction that grave markers faced was noticed by ERDC-CERL researchers when studying historical photos onsite at Corinth National Cemetery, but no archival documentation was ever located regarding this change.

In addition, photographs from the 1950s showed the cemetery with little established vegetation, which was a significant change from photographs taken in the 1940s (Figure 229, Figure 230, and Figure 231).



Figure 228. 1954 burial plan for the northwest quadrant (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



Figure 229. View northwest from the flagstaff mound in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 230. View west showing the north perimeter wall in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 231. View of the northwest corner in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

### 5.1.5.4 1964 plan

Between 1954 and 1964, there were several changes to the northwest quadrant. The most significant change was the addition of new graves to the open spaces in Section B. Deciduous trees lined the inner perimeter wall, but many trees were gone that had been shown arrayed throughout the burial sections in 1892 (Figure 232). The plan showed dogwoods lining the main road. Figure 233 shows a view west through Section B in 1964.

In 1964, Section B was planted with the following trees and shrubs: 4 Pecan (*Carya illinoensis*), 7 Flowering Dogwood (*Cornus florida*), 2 Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*), and 5 Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*).

In 1964, Section G was planted with the following trees and shrubs: 1 Common Box (*Buxus sempervirens*), and 1 Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*).

In 1964, Section H was planted with 1 Southern Red Oak (*Quercus falcata*).

In 1964, Section K was planted with 2 Willow Oak (Quercus phellos).

In 1964, Section S was planted with the following trees and shrubs: 3 American Holly (*Ilex opaca*), 5 Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*), 4 Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*), 1 Swamp Chestnut Oak (*Quercus prinus*), and 1 White Oak (*Quercus alba*).

In 1964, Section T was planted with the following trees and shrubs: 2 Red Flowering Dogwood (*Cornus florida*), 1 American Holly (*Ilex opaca*), 2 Southern Magnolia (*Magnolia grandiflora*), 2 Southern Red Oak (*Quercus falcata*), 2 Water Oak (*Quercus nigra*), 2 Willow Oak (*Quercus phellos*), and 1 American Elm (*Ulmus americana*).



Figure 232. The vegetation plan in 1964 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



Figure 233. Elm tree in Section B looking west in May 1964 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

5.1.5.5 1983 plans

There were only a few changes to the northwest quadrant between the 1960s and the 1980s. Mainly, Section B's open space continued to be filled with new graves. The vegetation density and arrangement remained fairly static (Figure 234 and Figure 235).



Figure 234. Burial plan of the northwest quadrant in 1983 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



Figure 235. Vegetation plan of the northwest quadrant in 1983 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

### 5.1.5.6 2000s

Between the 1980s and early 2000s, there were few changes to the northwest quadrant. The open spaces in Section B had been filled with new graves (Figure 236). There was an overall decrease in vegetation density. The dogwoods that lined the main road were removed as well as were some dogwoods and holly in Sections S and T.



Figure 236. 2009 burial plan for the northwest quadrant (Veteran's Administration).

5.1.5.7 Burial register summary

The 2018 burial register lists 1,360 burials in Section B, 222 burials in Section G, 169 burials in Section H, and 700 burials in Section K. There are no burials in Sections S and T.

Section B has 52 Unknown Soldier burials. There are 589 burials from the 1860s, 2 from the 1870s, 7 from the 1880s, 7 from the 1890s, 1 from the 1910s, 244 from the 1920s, 1 from the 1930s, 15 from the 1940s, 6 from the 1950s, 6 from the 1960s, 17 from the 1970s, 22 from the 1980s, 239 from the 1990s, 198 from the 2000s, and 80 to date (2018) in the 2010s. There are 170 graves without either death or interment dates.

Section G has 107 Unknown Soldier burials. Of the remaining burials, 28 are from the 1860s, 1 is from the 1910s, and 3 are from the 1990s. There are 190 burials without either death or interment dates.

In Section H, there are 144 Unknown Soldier burials. The remaining 25 burials are from the twentieth and twenty-first centuries, with 12 burials in the 1970s, 1 burial in the 1990s, 5 in the 2000s, and 6 in 2010s. There are 145 burials without either death or interment dates.

In Section K there are 696 Unknown Soldier burials. There are 4 known burials—3 are from the 1860s and 1 does not have a date listed for either the death or interment of the soldier.

### 5.1.6 Flagstaff mound

#### 5.1.6.1 Preliminary plan

The flagstaff mound at Corinth National Cemetery is located on the north side of the property. The main drive encircles the mound, and the main flagstaff is placed in the center of that circle. Early design schemes for the cemetery show a main road running north-south and bisected with a circle near the northern edge of the site (Figure 237). That road layout remained throughout the construction of the cemetery, with the use for the interior of the circle changed from graves to become the flagstaff mound.

Figure 237. The undated preliminary design for the roundabout in the main road at Corinth National Cemetery with specified graves for the interior circle (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



#### 5.1.6.2 1892 plan

The early designs for the cemetery lack proposed vegetation but on the 1892 plan, vegetation around the flagstaff mound is documented. According to the plan's legend, the plants around the inner circle are a mix of evergreen and deciduous and because they are drawn smaller than the surrounding vegetation, it can be assumed they are shrubs. Across the road, the outer circle is lined with evergreen and deciduous trees. The main road in that plan is specified as gravel with brick gutters on either side. Water drained around the flagstaff mound to the north and south. To the east and west of the flagstaff mound are grass drives (Figure 238).

Figure 238. Plan of the flagstaff mound on the 1892 cemetery plan (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



#### 5.1.6.3 1940s through 1970s

In late December 1947, a new 75-foot flagpole was erected. By 1954, all vegetation around the flagpole had been removed (Figure 239).<sup>147</sup>

Figure 239. Flagstaff mound in 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



By the early 1950s, the main road was paved with bituminous pavement and had concrete gutters running along it. The vegetation was never replanted around the mound. Figure 240–Figure 244 show that no further changes were made to the flagstaff mound and the surrounding area from the 1950s through the early 1970s.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Corinth National Cemetery property card NARA CORI RG15 A1, Entry 25.



Figure 240. View looking north toward the flagstaff mound in April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



Figure 241. View looking north of the flagstaff mound from Cemetery Drive, April 1954 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 242. View from the flagstaff mound south to the main entrance in August 1963 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).





Figure 243. Flagstaff view to the south September 1974 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).



Figure 244. Flagstaff mound view to the north in September 1974 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

By 2018, a second, shorter flagpole has been placed west of the original main flagstaff in the center of the circle. Figure 245 was taken from the north looking south, and it shows the replacement flagpole in the center and the shorter, additional flagpole to the right.



Figure 245. View of the flagstaff mound looking south from the north entrance, 2018 (ERDC/CERL).

## 5.2 Views and viewsheds

Views of a site and viewsheds through a site are important components of historic landscapes. Views and viewsheds are how all landscape features are seen as a complementary whole. A landscape, such as Corinth National Cemetery, was designed to emphasize certain views of the site that had aesthetic qualities that would make them memorable. Corinth National Cemetery has four historically significant viewsheds: looking north through the main gate toward the flagstaff mound (Figure 246); looking south from the flagstaff mound toward the main gate (Figure 247); looking east toward the lodge (Figure 248); and looking north from where the rostrum was located through an allée of trees (Figure 249). These views show the uniform and regularly spaced headstones arrayed over the site's topography and the vegetation that creates areas of shade and light.

Figure 246. View north from the main gate in 1892 and 2018 (NCA archives, Washington, DC and ERDC-CERL).





Figure 247. View south from the flagstaff mound toward the main gate in 1963 and 2018 (NCA archives, Washington, DC and ERDC-CERL).



Figure 248. View east from the southwest corner of Corinth National Cemetery toward the lodge in 1892 and 2018 (NCA archives, Washington, DC and ERDC-CERL).



Figure 249. View north across the southwest quadrant between Sections D and M in 1892 and 2018 (NCA archives, Washington, DC and ERDC-CERL).

Figure 250. Views from same location showing headstone arrangement from 1892 and 2018, using outlined photo as the reference point. Note that headstone facing direction has changed from west to east. (NCA archives, Washington, DC and ERDC-CERL).



Figure 251. Two photos from another location within cemetery of historic photo from 1892 and a 2018 photo, showing comparison of headstone arrangement, using the outlined headstone as the reference point. Note that headstones were facing west and now face east. (NCA archives, Washington, DC and ERDC-CERL).



#### 5.3 Same-scale maps

The development of Corinth National Cemetery can be read through plans and aerial images of the site. Figure 252 is a sequence of plans starting from left with the initial design proposal in 1864, an undated but similar design to the 1864 design, and then a plan from 1892 that shows the conditions of the cemetery several decades after it was built. Figure 253 is a sequence of aerial images from 1948 through 2015. The aerial images show overall changes to the cemetery landscape through six decades. Note that the 1968 and 1974 images show the site during fall or winter, when the leaves have fallen off the deciduous trees, and this difference makes a vegetation density comparison across the images somewhat difficult.



Figure 252. Sequence of proposed designs for Corinth National Cemetery in 1864 through a plan of the cemetery in 1892 (NCA archives, Washington, DC).

Figure 253. Sequence of aerial images from the late 1940s through 2015 (NCA archives, Washington, DC and Google Earth).



# **6** Summary and Recommendations

### 6.1 Landscape features

The Corinth National Cemetery was designed in 1866; however, the identity of the designer is uncertain. The original design was characterized by a rectangular grid of plots bisected by a north-south axial roadway. The burial plots were surrounded by a curvilinear perimeter roadway. The cemetery was bordered by a brick wall. The service areas were located in the southeast corner of the cemetery. The flagpole was located to the north on the central north-south axis at the highest elevation within the cemetery.

#### 6.1.1 Character-defining landscape features

Key character-defining landscape features that reflect the original design intent of the cemetery include the following:

- The organization of programmatic areas within the cemetery: the bereaved support services clustered in the southeast quadrant, the visitor support areas in the southwest quadrant, and the memorial area near the flagpole on the central north-south axis.
- Rectilinear grid layout of the burial sections.
- North-south axial paved roadway that encircles the flagpole.
- Flagpole/flagstaff at the highest point in the cemetery.
- Grass paths that define individual burial sections.
- Deciduous trees arrayed throughout the site, providing areas of shade and the feeling of open and enclosed spaces.
- Uniform and regularly spaced white marble headstones.
- View from the main entrance north toward the flagpole.
- View from the north entrance south toward the flagpole.
- The screening of the service areas from public view due to the Superintendent's Lodge being located close to the main entrance with the maintenance building located behind the lodge.

### 6.1.2 Character-defining buildings and structures

Key character-defining buildings and structures include the following:

- Superintendent's Lodge (1934, two story building, first floor brick, second floor clad in frame and stucco, gambrel roof)
- Utility building (1936, L-shaped, clad in brick, gable roofs, three garage bays, restrooms)
- Perimeter brick wall (peaked concrete coping along the wall segments and pillars)
- Main entrance gate located on the south wall (four granite piers support ornamented wrought-iron gates).
- North entrance gate located in the north wall (three granite piers that support ornamented wrought-iron gates).
- Pedestrian gate on south wall.
- Service/utility gate on south wall.
- Drainage channel that runs through the cemetery.

## 6.2 Landscape treatment

The Secretary of the Interior is responsible for establishing professional standards and providing advice on the stewardship of cultural resources listed on or as eligible for the NRHP. The Secretary's standards describe four basic approaches to the treatment of historic landscapes.<sup>148</sup>

### 6.2.1 Restoration approach

**Restoration** is the act or process of accurately depicting the form, features, and character of a property as it appeared at a particular period in time. This process includes reconstruction of missing features from the restoration period and removal of features from all other periods. The approach can be considered only when the property's significance during a particular period of time outweighs the loss of extant elements from other historical periods, and when there is substantial physical and documentary

<sup>148</sup> National Park Service, *The Secretary of the Interior's Standards for the Treatment of Historic Properties with Guidelines for the Treatment of Cultural Landscapes*, edited by Charles A. Birnbaum with Christine Capella Peters. (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service, 1996), 3.

evidence for the work, and when contemporary alterations and additions are not planned.  $^{\rm 149}$ 

Restoration is not an appropriate approach for the Corinth National Cemetery since changes to the cemetery have occurred over an extended period of time (1866–present), and the period of significance extends in perpetuity.

### 6.2.2 Reconstruction approach

**Reconstruction** is the act or process of using new construction to depict a non-surviving site, landscape, building, structure, or object as it appeared at a specific period of time and in its historic location. The approach is appropriate only when the property's significance during a particular period of time outweighs the potential loss of extant features that characterize other historical periods. In addition, there must be substantial physical and documentary evidence for the work, and the work must be clearly identified as a contemporary re-creation.<sup>150</sup>

Reconstruction is a viable path for maintaining the Corinth National Cemetery since this report contains sufficient documentary evidence to reconstruct elements of the landscape that have changed or have been removed from the cemetery over the years—particularly the removed trees, allée of trees, shrubs, and other landscaping features such as benches and paving materials.

#### 6.2.3 Preservation approach

**Preservation** involves applying measures to sustain the *existing* form, integrity, and materials of a historic property. This approach focuses on stabilizing and protecting extant historic resources, rather than replacing missing elements. It is appropriate when a historic property is essentially intact and does not require extensive repair or replacement; depiction at one particular period of time is not appropriate; and when continuing or new use does not require additions or alterations.<sup>151</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> NPS, The Secretary of the Interior's Standards, 1996, 89–90.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> NPS, The Secretary of the Interior's Standards, 1996, 127–129.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> NPS, The Secretary of the Interior's Standards, 1996, 17–18.

Preservation is a potential management treatment for the Corinth National Cemetery due to the large amount of intact resources.

### 6.2.4 Rehabilitation approach

**Rehabilitation** allows repairs, alterations, and additions necessary to enable a compatible use for a property as long as the portions or features which convey the historical, cultural, or architectural values are preserved. This approach is appropriate when depiction at one particular period of time is not appropriate, repair or replacement of deteriorated features is necessary, and alterations or additions are needed for a new use.<sup>152</sup>

Rehabilitation is appropriate for Corinth National Cemetery as the landscape has changed over time, and repair/replacement has historically been necessary, particularly the brick perimeter wall.

### 6.3 Management issues and recommendations

The Corinth National Cemetery is federally owned and operated by the NCA, and the cemetery is listed on the NRHP and also is part of a National Historic Landmark district. As such, the NCA consults for all undertakings that affect the cemetery with the State of Mississippi Department of Archives and History (MDAH) Historic Preservation Division (HPD) and the National Historic Landmarks Program of the National Park Service. The HPD serves as the State Historic Preservation Officer (SHPO) for consultation purposes.

### 6.3.1 Management issues

Current landscape management issues include the following:

- Visitors are unaware of the landscape design history of the cemetery.
- Current policy of not replacing trees in-kind has negatively impacted the design and feel of the cemetery, especially between the burial sections and the perimeter wall.
- Removal of allée of trees has negatively impacted viewsheds of the grass paths.
- Filling in of grass paths with burial plots has negatively impacted the central grid of plots and the grass paths that define them.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> NPS, The Secretary of the Interior's Standards, 1996, 47-48.

- Removal of hedges and shrubs has negatively impacted the design and feel of the cemetery.
- Lack of plan listing tree species and age and estimated replacement date.
- Tree removal without replacement has led to a lack of tree diversity, and a lack of diversity can lead to massive loss from disease and/or pests.
- Lack of seating areas, which were provided historically.
- Lack of consistent signage in both placement and visual continuity.
- Seeming lack of a monuments and memorials placement plan/protocol and design standards.
- The vacancy of the Lodge detracts from the cemetery's story, whether used as office space or as a residence.
- Lack of a rostrum for a cemetery that previously had one also detracts from the cemetery's story.

### 6.3.2 Historic landscape recommendations

The following actions are recommended to address the issues outlined above in section 6.3.1:

- Locate future service buildings as near to current service buildings as possible.
- Develop a memorial and monument location plan.
- Develop a management plan that preserves the historic characteristics of the cemetery landscape and its features.
- Develop a planting plan based on historic vegetation planting patterns and plans.
- Review tree removal policy and consider renewing tree planting efforts.
- Review the Section 106 consultation procedures to make sure all undertakings that affect the landscape are included in the consultation process.
- Establish consistent maintenance guidelines for all buildings, structures, and objects.
- Develop a master plan for the next 25-year period.
- Update NCA real property and heritage asset list with corrected construction dates and NRHP eligibility codes.
- Find a use for the Lodge that will occupy the structure.
- Consider reconstructing the rostrum in its original location.

# **Bibliography**

#### **Publications**

- Alcorn County Historical Association, *The History of Alcorn County Mississippi*, (Dallas, TX: National ShareGraphics, Inc., 1983), 18.
- Article in The Weekly Clarion, 1 November 1866.153
- "Congressman Candler Seeks Improvements for Local Cemetery," *The Weekly Corinthian*, 20 January 1916.
- "Corinth National Cemetery." https://www.cem.va.gov/cems/nchp/corinth.asp.
- The Grenada Sentinel, 25 December 1886.
- Michael R. Harrison (historian), "National Cemeteries, Superintendent's Lodges," Historic American Buildings Survey (HABS) No. DC-46, (Washington, DC: National Park Service, 2013), 6, 17.
- Michael R. Harrison (historian), "National Cemeteries, Rostrums," Historic American Buildings Survey (HABS) No. DC-47, (Washington, DC National Park Service, 2013), 28;
- Hawke, Paul, Cecil McKithan, Tom Hensley, Jack Elliot, and Edwin C. Bearss. "Siege and Battle of Corinth Sites." National Register of Historic Places National Historic Landmark Nomination Form. Washington, DC: National Park Service, 1991.
- Johnston, Jebb. "Toppled Tribute." *Daily Corinthian*, 23 June 2000, 1A-2A, in Corinth Vertical File, Washington, DC: National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs.
- Johnston, Jebb. "Work on Walls Surrounding Corinth National Cemetery is Completed." *Daily Corinthian*, 14 December 2001, 1A-2A. Washington, DC: Corinth Vertical File, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs.
- National Cemetery Administration. "150<sup>th</sup> Anniversary National Cemeteries of the Civil War 2012 planner." Washington, DC: National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 2011.
- National Cemetery Administration. "Bivouac of the Dead." Washington, DC: National Cemetery Administration website, last updated 2015. <u>https://www.cem.va.gov/history/bivouac.asp</u>.
- National Cemetery Administration. "History of Government Furnished Headstones and Markers." Washington, DC: National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 2015. <u>https://www.cem.va.gov/history/hmhist.asp</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> It should be noted that in some instances of newspapers from this era, articles were untitled and thus, no further information is available.

- National Cemetery Administration. "New Gettysburg Address Tablets for National Cemeteries to Honor Abraham Lincoln Bicentennial." Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, National Cemetery Administration, last updated 2015. <u>https://www.cem.va.gov/history/LincBic.asp</u>.
- Navy Seabee Veterans of America. "Seabee Monument in Every National Cemetery Project." *Can Do* 28:3, 10. September 2018. <u>https://www.nsva.org/pdf/CAN-DO.pdf</u>.
- NRHP (National Register of Historic Places). "National Register Eligibility of National Cemeteries—a Clarification of Policy." Washington, DC: NRHP, 08 September 2011. <u>https://www.cem.va.gov/CEM/pdf/Final\_Eligibility\_of\_VA\_cemeteries\_A\_Clarification\_of\_Policy\_rev.pdf</u>.
- Sammartino, Therese T. "Corinth National Cemetery." National Register of Historic Places nomination form. Washington, DC: National Park Service, 1996.
- U.S. Secretary of War. "Annual Report of the Secretary of War." Report before the 43rd Congress, 1st Session. Ex. Doc. No. 1, Part 6. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1873.
- U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs. "Corinth National Cemetery: Historic Wall Repair, Reconstruction, and Restoration, Bid Documents." Washington, DC: archival collection of the National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 12 March 2012.
- Webb, Sandra M. "Corinth National Cemetery National Register of Historic Places Inventory – Nomination Form." Draft, 8. Washington, DC: In Corinth Vertical File, National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1974.

#### **Archival resources**

#### NARA

- Bingham to Quartermaster General. Letter in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 19 November 1881.
- Carlton, Major C.H. 3rd Cavalry. Letter to Quartermaster General, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 19 November 1881.
- Dickey, James M., Superintendent, Corinth National Cemetery. Inspection report to Quartermaster General, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23. Washington, DC: NARA, 18 January 1889.
- Dickey, James M., Superintendent. "Status Report, Corinth National Cemetery," Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 18 March 1909.
- Dickey, James M., Superintendent, Corinth National Cemetery. Letter to the Chief Quartermaster, Department of the Gulf, Atlanta, GA. College Park, MD, 10 August 1909.

- Folsom, Brevet Colonel C. W., Assistant Quartermaster. "Report of an Inspection Made of Cemeterial Operations at Corinth, Mississippi," Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 5 August 1867.
- Gall Jr., James, Civil Engineer, War Department. Letter to Acting Quartermaster General, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23. Washington, DC: NARA, 10 February 1876.
- Gall Jr., James, Civil Engineer, War Department. Letter to Quartermaster General, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23. Washington, DC: NARA, 12 October 1874.
- Gall Jr., James, Civil Engineer. Letter to General Benjamin C. Card, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23. Washington, DC: NARA, 8 January 1882.
- Gall Jr., James, Civil Engineer. Letter to General Benjamin C. Card, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 25 March 1882.
- Gall Jr., James, Civil Engineer. Letter to Acting Quartermaster General, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 10 April 1883.
- Holabird, S.B., Quartermaster General. Letter to Major E.B. Kirk, Quartermaster, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 31 October 1888.
- "Inspection Report," Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23. Washington, DC: NARA, 25 June 1874.
- "Inspection Report," Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23. Washington, DC: NARA, November 1867.
- Mack, Major Oscar A., Inspector National Cemeteries. Letter to Quartermaster General, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23. Washington, DC: NARA, 3 June 1873.
- McGonnigle, Captain A. J., Depot Quartermaster, New Orleans, Louisiana. Letter to Quartermaster General, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 16 May 1881.
- "National Cemetery Corinth Miss." Report circa 1968 or 1869, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23. Washington, DC: NARA, undated.
- Owen, W.H., Civil Engineer, Quartermaster Department. Letter to Lieutenant Colonel C.G. Sawtelle, Deputy Quartermaster General, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 10 January 1888.
- Owen, W. H. Letter to Quartermaster General, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 16 January 1888.
- Owen, W. H. Letter to Quartermaster General, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 14 May 1888.
- Owen, W. H., Civil Engineer, Quartermaster Department. Letter to Quartermaster General, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23. Washington, DC: NARA, 21 May 1888.

- Owen, W. H., Civil Engineer, Quartermaster Department, letter to Quartermaster General, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 22 October 1888.
- (Deputy) Quartermaster General, letter to Major E.B. Kirk, Quartermaster, in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 17 August 1888.
- Quartermaster General's Office. Memo, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23. Washington, DC: NARA, 25 March 1874.
- Quartermaster General's Office, letter to Major E. B. Kirk, Quartermaster, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 22 March 1888.
- "Repair of Wall and Drainage of Cellar at Corinth National Cemetery." Report in Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23. Washington, DC: NARA, DC, 25 March 1874.
- Scully, J.W., Quartermaster. Letter to Quartermaster General, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 20 September 1890.
- Superintendent, Corinth National Cemetery. Communication to Lt. K.B. Sarson, Huntsville, Alabama, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 23. Washington, DC: NARA, 22 May 1874.
- Whitman, Brevet Major E. B., Assistant Quarter Master, "Reports on National Cemeteries, Department of the Cumberland, No. 6 Corinth, Miss.," Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 4 November 1867.
- Whitman, Colonel E.B. Letter to Brevet Major General Thomas Swords, Record Group 92, Entry 576, Box 22. Washington, DC: NARA, 5 August 1968.

#### **National Cemetery Administration collection**

- "Cistern House, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1932.
- Clemons, John W., Superintendent. "Memorandum: Lighting of Flagpole," in Corinth Vertical File. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 30 September 1974.
- "Corinth National Cemetery." Typed manuscript in Corinth Vertical File, Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, undated.
- "Corinth National Cemetery." Inspection report, in Corinth Vertical File. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 25 July 1959.
- Enclosing Wall, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1965.

- "Entrance Gates, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1960.
- "Flagpole, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1941.
- "Flagpole, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1958.
- "Grounds, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1952.
- "Grounds, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1960.Historic American Landscapes Survey, "Lodges and Rostrums Data Recorded by HALS," Excel spreadsheet, Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, as saved in 2015 by authors.
- "Lodge, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1941.
- "Lodge, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1952.
- "Lodge, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1964.
- Maynard, Mark E. "Corinth National Cemetery." Visitor handout, in Corinth Vertical File, Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, undated.
- "National Cemetery Data: Corinth." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs.
- "Oil House, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1933.
- "Roads and Walks, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1960.
- "Road Repairs G.O.E. Maintenance & Repairs 1985." Veterans Administration plan. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1985.
- "Rostrum, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1941.

- "Stable, Tool House & Public Toilet, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records, Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1932.
- United States War Department. "Corinth National Cemetery, Mississippi," Real Property report.in Corinth Vertical File. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 4 August 1937.
- "Utility Building, U.S. National Cemetery, Corinth, Mississippi." Real Property form, Corinth National Cemetery records. Washington, DC: NCA, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 1955.

# **REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE**

Form Approved					
OMB No.	0704-0188				

data needed, and completing a this burden to Department of E 4302. Respondents should be	and reviewing this collection of i befense, Washington Headquar aware that notwithstanding an	nformation. Send comments reg ers Services, Directorate for Info	arding this burden estimate or an ormation Operations and Reports on shall be subject to any penalty	y other aspect of this col (0704-0188), 1215 Jeffe	hing existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the lection of information, including suggestions for reducing rson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202- a collection of information if it does not display a currently		
1. REPORT DATE (DD Decembe	-MM-YYYY)	2. REPORT TYPE	Final	3. D	ATES COVERED (From - To)		
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE Historic Landscape Inventory for Corinth National Cemetery				5a. (	CONTRACT NUMBER		
				5b. (	GRANT NUMBER		
					PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER		
6. AUTHOR(S) Susan I. Enscore, Ellen R. Hartman, and Adam D. Smith					PROJECT NUMBER 3F54		
Subul 1. Enseere, Enen K. Hurthan, and Adam D. Shirar					TASK NUMBER		
				5f. V	VORK UNIT NUMBER		
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) U.S. Army Engineer Research and Development Center (ERDC) Construction Engineering Research Laboratory (CERL) PO Box 9005 Champaign, IL 61826-9005					ERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT UMBER DC/CERL TR-18-37		
9. SPONSORING / MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs					SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) -NCA		
National Cemetery Administration							
Washington, DC 2	0420				SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S)		
<b>12. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY STATEMENT</b> Approved for public release. Distribution is unlimited.							
13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES							
14. ABSTRACT							
This project was undertaken to provide the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs National Cemetery Administration with a cultural landscape survey of Corinth National Cemetery. The 20-acre cemetery is located within the city limits of Corinth, Mississippi, and contains 7,892 burials. Corinth National Cemetery was placed on the National Register of Historic Places on 20 November 1996, as part of a multiple-property submission for Civil War Era National Cemeteries.							
The National Cemetery Administration tasked the U.S. Army Engineer Research and Development Center-Construction Engineering Research Laboratory (ERDC-CERL) to inventory and assess the cultural landscape at Corinth National Cemetery through creation of a landscape development context, a description of current conditions, and an analysis of changes over time to the cultural landscape. All landscape features were included in the survey because according to federal policy on National Cemeteries, all national cemetery landscape features are considered to be contributing elements.							
<b>15. SUBJECT TERMS</b> National cemeteriesUnited States, Corinth (Miss.), Historic preservation, Landscape protection, Cultural propertyProtection							
16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF:			17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT	18. NUMBER OF PAGES	19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON		
a. REPORT Unclassified	b. ABSTRACT Unclassified	c. THIS PAGE Unclassified	UU	290	19b. TELEPHONE NUMBER (include area code)		